CITY OF KEY WEST



REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS

RFP # 24-008

FOR

KEY WEST CITY-WIDE COMPREHENSIVE SAFETY ACTION PLAN

Mayor: Teri Johnston

Commissioners:

Mary Lou Hoover Clayton Lopez Jimmy Weekley Sam Kaufman Billy Wardlow Lissette Carey



Request Number:

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS CITY OF KEY WEST - PURCHASING OFFICE 1300 White Street, Key West, Florida 33040

Solicitation Data

1			

RFP 24-008

Title: Key West City-wide Comprehensive Safety Action Plan

Description: The City of Key West is requesting proposals

from experienced and qualified individuals or entities to better understand the underlying and systemic causes of severe and fatal crashes and address them through an equity-focused action plan including prioritized projects, policies, and programs and subsequent capital projects.

Contact: Barbara Erlich, Engineering Administrative Assistant

Phone: (305) 809-3906

Email: <u>barbara.erlich@cityofkeywest-fl.gov</u>

Issue Date: August 1, 2024

Mail or Deliver Responses To: City Clerk

City of Key West 1300 White Street Key West, FL 33040

Clarification Submittal Deadline: August 26, 2024, 3 P.M. LOCAL TIME

Clarification Responses Due: August 28, 2024, 3 P.M. LOCAL TIME

Responses Deadline Date: September 4, 2024, 3 P.M. LOCAL TIME

Evaluation Committee Meets: September 11, 2024, 2 P.M. LOCAL TIME

Tentative Award Date: October 10, 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- **1.0** GENERAL CONDITIONS
- **2.0** SPECIAL CONDITIONS
- **3.0** SCOPE OF SERVICES
- **4.0** AFFIDAVITS AND CERTIFICATIONS
 - EXHIBIT A: MINIMUM INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS
 - EXHIBIT B: SS4A GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS
 - EXHIBIT C: SS4A FHWA EXHIBITS
 - EXHIBIT D: 2 CFR 200.318-327
 - EXHIBIT E: 2 CFR 200 APPENDIX II



City of Key West

Request for Proposals **Key West City-wide Comprehensive Safety Action Plan**RFP No. 24-008

NOTICE: Pursuant to Sec. 2-769 of the City's Code of Ordinance, sealed proposals for consideration to provide the services detailed in the scope of services listed below, shall be received until 3:00 P.M. on September 4, 2024. The submittals shall be clearly marked "RFP No. 24-008 – Key West City-wide Comprehensive Safety Action Plan".

All submittals shall be publicly opened and recorded on September 4, at 3:00 P.M.** Late submittals shall <u>not</u> be accepted or considered.

Please submit one (1) original and (2) two flash drives with one single PDF file of the entire proposal package on each flash drive. Proposal packages are to be enclosed in sealed envelopes, clearly marked on the outside "SEALED PROPOSAL FOR RFP No. 24-008 KEY WEST CITY-WIDE COMPREHENSIVE SAFETY ACTION PLAN" addressed and delivered to the City Clerk at the address noted above.

Solicitations may be found via the City of Key West website (www.cityofkeywest-fl.gov) under Finance and via Onvia DemandStar, central notification systems which provide bid notification services to interested vendors. To obtain the solicitation, interested parties must follow the link and register to be able to download the document.

The City of Key West reserves the right to accept any bid deemed to be in the best interest of the City or to waive any informality in any submittal. The City may reject any or all bids and readvertise.

PROJECT OVERVIEW

By way of this RFP, the City is soliciting Proposals from qualified and interested experienced, professional consultants or consultant firms (Proposers) to coordinate, compile data, and help facilitate a city-wide comprehensive safety action plan. Such efforts should result in an Action Plan that provides a better understanding of the underlying and systemic causes of severe and fatal crashes and addresses them through an equity-focused action plan that includes prioritized projects, policies, programs, and subsequent capital projects. Through the process described herein, Proposers interested in assisting the City with the provision of the Services must prepare and submit a Proposal in accordance with the procedure and schedule in this RFP. The City will review submittals only from those Proposers that submit a Proposal that includes all the information required to be included as described herein (in the sole judgment of the City).

The City intends to use the Proposals submitted in response to this RFP to rank the Proposers according to the most qualified and to then enter into a contract with the top ranked Proposer. The City, on an as needed basis, may periodically issue additional specific projects and assignments to the selected Proposer. The selected Proposer shall demonstrate specific experience and capabilities and must have personnel qualified through education and experience in the specified disciplines.

The Action Plan is funded in part with a federal grant from the US Department of Transportation and administered through the Federal Highway Administration (Award No. 693JJ32340014). The City will comply with 2 CFR 200 (including but not limited to 200.318 through 200.327), Appendix II to Part 200, and applicable grant funding agreements (including general terms and conditions under the FY 2022 Safe Streets and Roads for All grant program)(Exhibits B-E).

All inquiries must reference RFP No. 24-008 – Key West City-wide Comprehensive Safety Action Plan in the subject line and should be directed to the following email at barbara.erlich@cityofkeywest-fl.gov. No phone calls will be accepted in reference to this solicitation. Any communications regarding matters of clarification must be made in writing to the email address listed above. If it becomes necessary to provide additional clarifying data or information that revises any part of this RFP, supplements or revisions will be made available via written addendum.

The City's tentative schedule for this Invitation for Bid is as follows:

Cut-off Date for Clarifications:

August 26, 2024 at 3:00 P.M.

Deadline for Submittals and Opening of Bids:

September 4, 2024, at 3:00 P.M.

The City reserves the right to delay or modify scheduled dates and will notify Bidders of all changes in scheduled dates.

SECTION 1 GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

1.1 DEFINITIONS

(i) We/Us/Our/City

These terms refer to the City of Key West, Florida, a Florida municipal corporation. They may also be used as pronouns for various subsets of the City organization as content will indicate.

Finance-Division

The Division responsible for handling procurement related issues within the City.

Departments

The City Department(s) and offices for which this solicitation is prepared, which will be the end user of the goods and/or services sought, including, without limitation.

Authorized Representative

The user Department's contacts for interaction regarding contract administration.

(ii) You/Your

The term refers to the person(s) or entity(ies) submitting a proposal in response to this RFP, inclusive of corresponding subsidiaries, affiliates offices, employees, volunteers, representatives, agents or subcontractors. The term may apply differently to different classes of entities, as the context will indicate. For instance, "you" as a Proposer will have different obligations than "you" as a Successful Proposer will have upon awarding of this contract.

Proposer/Contractor/Submitter

Any person(s) and/or business entity(ies) submitting a response to this solicitation.

Successful Proposer/ Contractor/Submitter

The Proposer whose Proposal to this solicitation is deemed to be the most advantageous to the City. A Proposer will be approved for award by the City Commission, and a contract will be executed for the provisions of the goods and/or services specified in this RFP.

(iii) Proposals/ Submittals

The written, sealed document submitted by the Proposer in response to this RFP. Any verbal interactions with the City apart from submittal of a formal written submittal shall not be considered a part of any submittal.

1.2 CLARIFICATION/ QUESTIONS

The City reserves the right to request clarification on information submitted by any Proposer after the deadline for receipt of submittals. Questions from potential and/or actual respondents regarding this RFP shall be directed in writing by email, to the Procurement Contact email address specified on the title page.

Answers, citing the question but not identifying the questioner, will be publicly noticed, and distributed simultaneously to all known prospective Proposers.

(i) Written Addenda

If it becomes evident that this RFP must be amended, we will issue a formal written addendum to all registered prospective Proposers via Demand Star. Addendum will be uploaded to Demand Star, available via link on the City's webpage. If necessary, a new RFP opening date may be established by addendum.

1.3 COST OF PREPARATION

The City will not be responsible for any expenses incurred by Proposers for the preparation of a Proposal related to this procurement, or for any negotiations related to potential award of the Contract.

1.4 EXAMINATION OF DOCUMENTS

The Proposer must thoroughly examine each section of this RFP. If there is any doubt or obscurity as to the meaning of any part of these conditions, the Proposer may request clarification by written request to the Procurement Contact. Interpretations or clarification in response to such questions will be issued in the form of a written addendum, emailed to all parties recorded by the City's Finance Division as having received the RFP documents. No person is authorized to give oral interpretations of or make oral changes to the RFP. The issuance of a written addendum shall be the only official method whereby such an interpretation or clarification is made.

1.5 PUBLIC RECORDS

Upon award recommendation or thirty (30) days after the RFP opening, whichever is earlier, any material submitted in response to this RFP will become a "Public Record" and shall be subject to public disclosure pursuant to Chapter 119, Florida Statutes (Public Records Law). Proposers must claim the applicable statutory exemptions to protect submittals, stating the reasons why exclusion from public disclosure is necessary and legal. The City reserves the right to make any final determination on the applicability of the Public Records Law.

1.6 WITHDRAWAL OF PROPOSAL

A Proposer may, without prejudice, withdraw, modify, or correct the Proposal after it has been deposited with the City, provided the request and any subsequent modifications and/or corrections are filed with the City in writing before the time for opening the submittals. No oral modifications will be considered.

1.7 RIGHT TO REJECT

The City reserves the right to reject any and/or all submittals or sections thereof, and/or waive any irregularities, informalities, and/or technical deficiencies. The City shall not be required to accept the minimum specifications stated herein or provided but reserves the right to accept any submittal that, in the judgment of the City, will best serve the needs and interests of the City. The offering of this RFP does not, itself, in any way constitute a contractual agreement between the City of Key West and any Proposer. However, the contents of the offered document, as well as the proposed documents may be used for details of the actual agreement between the Proposer and the City of Key West. Furthermore, the City reserves the right to award without further discussion.

1.8 GOVERNMENTAL RESTRICTIONS

In the event that any governmental restrictions are imposed which would necessitate alteration of the performance to the services offered in this Proposal prior to delivery, it shall be the responsibility of the Proposer to notify the City at once. The City reserves the right to accept the alteration or cancel the Contract at no expense to the City.

1.9 SUBMISSION OF PROPOSAL

(i) <u>Incurred Expenses</u>

The City is not responsible for any expenses which Proposers may incur for preparing and submitting Proposals called for in this RFP

(ii) <u>Interviews</u>

The City reserves the right to conduct personal interviews or require presentations prior to selection. The City will not be liable for any costs whatsoever incurred by the Proposer in connection with such interviews/presentations, including, but not limited to travel and accommodations.

(iii) Request for Modifications

The City reserves the right to request that the Proposers(s) modify a submittal to more fully meet the needs of the City.

(iv) Bid Acknowledgment

By submitting a Proposal, the Proposer/Proposer certifies that he/she/it has fully read and understood the solicitation method and has full knowledge of the scope, nature, and quality of work to be performed.

(v) <u>Acceptance/Rejection/Modification</u> <u>To Submittals</u>

The City reserves the right to negotiate modifications to this RFP that it deems acceptable, reject any and all Proposals for any reason whatsoever, and waive minor irregularities in any submittal.

(vi) Submittals Binding

All Proposals submitted shall be binding for three hundred sixty-five (365) calendar days following opening.

(vii) Alternate Proposals/ Statement/ Proposals Alternate Proposals and/or statements will not be considered or accepted by the City.

(viii) Economy of Preparation

Proposals should be prepared simply and economically, providing a straightforward, concise description of the Proposers' ability to fulfill the requirements of the Proposal.

(ix) **Proprietary Information**

In accordance with Chapter 119 of the Florida Statutes (Public Records Law) and except as may be provided by other applicable State and Federal Law, all Proposers should be aware that RFP and the corresponding responses are in the public domain and subject to disclosure. However, the Proposers are required to identify with specificity any information contained in their Proposals which are considered confidential and/or proprietary and which are believed to be exempt from disclosure, citing the applicable exempting law.

All Proposals received from Proposers in response to this RFP shall become the property of the City of Key West and shall not be returned to the Proposer. In the event of contract award, all documentation produced as part of the contract will become the exclusive property of the City.

1.10 COMPLIANCE WITH ORDERS AND LAWS

Successful Proposers shall comply with all local, state, and federal directives, ordinances, rules, orders, and laws as applicable to this RFP and subsequent contracting including, but not limited to:

Executive Order 11246 (which prohibits discrimination against any employee, applicant, or client because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, or age with regard to, but not limited to, employment practices, rate of pay or other compensation methods, and training.)

Occupational, Safety and Health Act (OSHA)

The State of Florida Statutes Section 287.133(3)(A) on Public Entity Crimes

Environment Protection Agency (EPA)

Uniform Commercial Code (FL Statutes, Chapter 672)

American with Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended.

National Institute of Occupational Safety Hazards (NIOSH)

National Forest Products Association (NFPA)

State of Florida Department of Transportation- Rule 14-90, Florida Admin. Code

U.S. Department of Transportation

City of Key West, City Ordinance Sec 2-766-2-845 Cone of Silence, City of Key West Code of Ordinances

The State of Florida Statutes Sections 218.73 and 218.74 on Prompt Payment

Proposer hereby recognizes and certifies that no elected official, board member, or employee of the City shall have a financial interest directly or indirectly in this transaction or any compensation to be paid under or through this transaction, and further, that no City employee, nor any elected or appointed officer, including, but not limited to, City Commission members, of the City, nor any spouse, parent or child of such employee or elected or appointed officer of the City, may be a partner, officer, director or proprietor of Proposer or Proposer, and further, that no such City employee or elected or appointed officer, or the spouse, parent or child of any of them, alone or in combination, may have a material interest in the Vendor or Proposer. Material interest means direct or indirect ownership of more than 5% of the total assets or capital stock of the Proposer. Any exception to these above-described restrictions must be expressly provided by applicable law or ordinance and be confirmed in writing by City. Further, Proposer recognizes that with respect to this transaction, if any Proposer violates or is a party to a violation of the ethics ordinances or rules of the City, or the provisions of Chapter 112, part III, Fla. Stat., the Code of Ethics for Public Officers and Employees, such Proposer may be disqualified from furnishing the goods or services for which the Proposal is submitted and may be further disqualified from submitting any future Proposals for goods or services to City. The term "Proposer," as used in this section specifically includes any person or entity making and submitting a Proposal to the City for the provision of goods and/or services to City.

Lack of knowledge by the Proposer will in no way be a cause for relief from responsibility. Non- compliance with all local, state, and federal directives, orders, and laws may be considered grounds for termination of contract(s).

1.11 CONE OF SILENCE

Notwithstanding any other provision in the specifications, the provisions of Section 2-773 Cone of Silence, 2-289 Conflict of Interest and 4.10 Disclosure of Financial Interest by

Officers and Employees are applicable to this transaction.

The Cone of Silence shall be imposed on this RFP upon its advertisement. The Cone of Silence prohibits the following activities:

- (1) Any communication regarding this RFP between a potential vendor, service provider, Respondent, lobbyist or consultant and the City's professional staff;
- (2) Any communication regarding this RFP between the Mayor, Commission members and any member of the Mayor and Commission's professional staff;
- (3) Any communication regarding this RFP between potential vendor, service provider, Respondent, lobbyist or consultant and any member of a selection committee;
- (4) Any communication regarding this RFP between the Mayor, Commission members and any member of the selection committee therefore;
- (5) Any communication regarding this RFP between any member of the City's professional staff and any member of the selection committee; and
- (6) Any communication regarding this RFP between a potential vendor, service provider, Respondent, lobbyist or consultant and the Mayor or Commission.

Pursuant to Section 2-773 (d)(2), the Cone of Silence shall terminate at the time the City Commission or other authorized body makes final award or gives final approval of a contract, rejects all bids or responses to the competitive solicitation, or takes other action which ends the competitive solicitation. Or, at the deadline for submission of responses to the solicitation, if only one vendor has responded.

The Cone of Silence shall not apply to:

- (1) oral communications at pre-proposal meetings and/or conferences;
- (2) oral presentations before selection of evaluation committees;
- (3) public presentations made to the City Commission during any duly noticed public meeting;
- (4) written communications regarding a particular RFQ, RFP, or proposal between a potential vendor, service provider, Respondent, proposer, lobbyist or consultant and the City's Purchasing Agent or City employee designated responsible for administering the procurement process of such RFQ, RFP, or proposal, provided the communication is limited strictly to matters of process or procedure already contained in the corresponding solicitation document;
- (5) communications with the City Attorney and his or her staff;
- (6) duly noticed site visits to determine the competency of respondents/Respondents

- regarding a particular proposal/Proposal during the time period between the opening of proposals and the time the City Manager makes his or her written recommendation.
- (7) any emergency procurement of goods or services pursuant to City Code;
- (8) responses to the City's request for clarification or additional information pursuant to section 1.10 of this RFP;
- (9) contract negotiations during any duly noticed public meeting;
- (10) communications to enable City staff to seek and obtain industry comment or perform market research, provided all communications related thereto between a potential vendor, service provider, Respondent, Proposer, lobbyist, or consultant and any member of the City's professional staff including, but not limited to, the City Manager and his or her staff are in writing or are made at a duly noticed public meeting.

Violation of the Cone of Silence by a particular Proposer or Respondent shall render the RFP award or proposal award to said Proposer or Respondent voidable by the City Commission and/or City Manager. Please contact the City Attorney for any questions regarding Cone of Silence compliance.

1.12 SUNSHINE LAW

As a Florida municipal corporation, the City is subject to the Florida Sunshine Act and Public Records Law. By submitting a Proposal, Proposer acknowledges that the materials submitted with the Proposal and the results of the City of Key West evaluations are open to public inspection upon proper request. Proposer should take special note of this as it relates to proprietary information that might be included in its Proposal.

1.13 CANCELLATION

In the event any of the provisions of this RFP are violated by the Awarded Proposer, the City Manager shall give written notice to the Awarded Proposer stating the deficiencies and, unless deficiencies are corrected within ten (10) days, recommendation will be made to the City Commission for immediate cancellation. The City reserves the right to terminate any contract resulting from this invitation at any time and for any reason, upon giving thirty (30) days prior written notice to the other party. No consideration will be given for anticipated loss of revenue on the canceled portion of the Contract.

1.14 ASSIGNMENT

The Awarded Proposer shall not assign, transfer, convey, sublet or otherwise dispose of this contract, including any or all of its right, title or interest therein, or his or its power to execute such contract to any person, company or corporation

without prior written consent of the City of Key West.

1.15 PROPERTY

Property owned by the City of Key West is the responsibility of the City of Key West. Such property furnished for repair, modification, study, etc., shall remain the property of the City of Key West. Damages to such property occurring while in the possession of the Awarded Proposer shall be the responsibility of the Awarded Proposer.

1.16 TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT

If the Awarded Proposer defaults in its performance under this Contract and does not cure the default within thirty (30) days after written notice of default, the City may terminate this Contract, in whole or in part, upon written notice without penalty to the City. In such event, the Awarded Proposer shall be liable for damages, including, but not limited to, the excess cost of procuring similar supplies or services: provided that if, (1) it is determined for any reason that the Awarded Proposer was not in default or (2) the Awarded Proposer's failure to perform is without his control, fault or negligence, the termination will be deemed to be a termination for the convenience of the City.

1.17 TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

The City Manager may terminate the Contract that may result from this RFP, in whole or in part, upon thirty (30) days prior written notice when it is in the best interests of the City. If so terminated, the City shall be liable only for payment in accordance with the payment provisions of the Contract for those services rendered prior to termination.

1.18 ANTI-TRUST PROVISION

At such times, as may serve its best interest, the City reserves the right to advertise for, receive, and award additional contracts for these herein items, and to make use of other competitively proposal (government) contracts for the purchase of these goods and/ or services as may be available.

1.19 PUBLIC RECORDS, AUDIT RIGHTS AND RECORDS RETENTION

The Upon award recommendation or thirty (30) days after the opening of RFP responses, whichever is earlier, any material submitted in response to this Request for Proposals will become a "Public Record" and shall be subject to public disclosure consistent with Chapter 119, Florida Statutes (Public Record Law). Proposers must claim the applicable exemptions to disclosure provided by law in their response to the Request for Proposals by identifying materials to be protected and must state the reasons why exclusions from public disclosure is necessary and legal. The City reserves the right to make any final determination on the applicability of the Public Records Law. The Awarded Proposer agrees to provide access to the City, or any of their duly authorized representatives, to any books, documents, papers, and

records of the Awarded Proposer which are directly pertinent to the contract, for the purposes of audit, examination, excerpts, and transcriptions. The Awarded Proposer shall maintain and retain any and all of the aforementioned records after the expiration and/or termination of the agreement, as provided by Chapter 119, Florida Statutes.

1.20 CAPITAL EXPENDITURES

Awarded Proposer understands that any capital expenditures that the Awarded Proposer makes, or prepares to make, in order to perform the services required by the City of Key West, is a business risk which the Awarded Proposer must assume. The City of Key West will not be obligated to reimburse amortized or unamortized capital expenditures, any other expenses, or to maintain the approved status of the Awarded Proposer. If Awarded Proposer has been unable to recoup its capital expenditures during the time it is rendering such services, it shall not have any claim upon the City of Key West.

1.21 GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE

The validity and effect of the Contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of Florida. The parties agree that any administrative or legal action, mediation, or arbitration arising out of this Contract shall take place in Monroe County, Florida.

1.22 ATTORNEY FEES

In connection with any litigation, mediation, or arbitration arising out of this Contract, each party will pay its' attorney's fees.

1.23 NO PARTNERSHIP OR JOINT VENTURE

Nothing contained in this Contract will be deemed or construed to create a partnership or joint venture between the City of Key West and Awarded Proposer/Proposer, or to create any other similar relationship between the parties.

1.24 TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF AGREEMENT

The Agreement to be entered into with the Awarded Proposer, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit "A", shall include, but not be limited to, the following terms and conditions:

A. The Awarded Proposer agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the City, its officers, elected officials, agents, volunteers and employees, from and against any and all liability, claims, demands, damages, fines, fees, expenses, penalties, suits, proceedings, actions and cost of action, including attorney's fees for trial and on appeal, and of any kind and nature arising or growing out of or in any way connected with the performance of the Agreement whether by act or omission of the Awarded Proposer, its agents,

servants, employees or others, or because of or due to the mere existence of the Agreement between the parties; unless said claim for liability is caused solely by the negligence of the City or its agents or employees.

The Awarded Proposer shall further indemnify, defend and hold harmless the City, its elected officials, its Officers, employees, agents and volunteers (collectively referred as "Indemnitees") against all loss, costs, penalties, fines, damages, claims, expenses, including attorney's fees, or liabilities ("collectively referred to as "liabilities") by reason of any injury to, or death of any person, or damage to, or destruction, or loss of any property arising out of, resulting from, or in connection with the performance, or nonperformance of the services contemplated by this agreement which is, or is alleged to be directly, or indirectly caused, in whole, or in part by any act of omission, default, or negligence of the Awarded Proposer, its employees, agents, or subcontractors.

- B. The Awarded Proposer shall pay all royalties and assume all costs arising from the use of any invention, design, process materials, equipment, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights. Awarded Proposer shall, at its own expense, hold harmless and defend the City against any claim, suit or proceeding brought against the City, which is based upon a claim, whether rightful or otherwise, that the goods or services, or any part thereof, furnished under the contract, constitute an infringement of any patent or copyright of the United States. The Awarded Proposer shall pay all damages and costs awarded against the City.
- C. An understanding and agreement, by and between the Awarded Proposer and the City, that the completion time as specified in Awarded Proposer's submission will be met and that all work shall be executed regularly, diligently, and uninterrupted at such rate of progress as will ensure full completion thereof within the time specified.

1.25 EQUAL BENEFITS FOR DOMESTIC PARTNERS FOR PROCURED PROJECTS

Awarded Proposer will be required to comply with Ordinance Sec 2-799 –Provide Equal Benefits for Domestic Partners.

1.26 LIMITATION ON USE OF OFFICIAL SEAL

It shall be unlawful and a violation of this section for any person, firm, corporation or other legal entity to print for the purpose of sale or distribution or circulate, manufacture, publish, use, display, or offer for sale any letters, papers, documents, or items of merchandise which simulate the official seal of the City or the stationery or a real or fictitious agency, department or instrumentality of the city without the expressed written authority of the City Commission or its designee. The unauthorized use shall be punishable as provided in F.S. §§ 775.082 and 775.083.

SECTION 2 SPECIAL CONDITION

2.1 PURPOSE AND BACKGROUND

The City of Key West is soliciting Request for Proposals from qualified and interested experienced, professional consultants or consultant firms (Proposers) to coordinate, compile data, and help facilitate a city-wide comprehensive safety action plan. Such efforts should result in an Action Plan that provides a better understanding of the underlying and systemic causes of severe and fatal crashes and addresses them through an equity-focused action plan that includes prioritized projects, policies, programs, and subsequent capital projects.

2.2 OUALIFICATIONS / EXPERIENCE OF PROPOSERS

All firms that submit a proposal shall meet, but not be limited to, the following minimum qualifications:

- 2.2.1 The firm, or principals of the firm, shall be regularly engaged in the business of providing the services as described herein. The firm shall have a record of performance and operation within Florida for a minimum of three (3) year period immediately preceding this Request for Proposals. The firm shall have sufficient financial support, equipment, and organization to ensure that they can satisfactorily execute the services if awarded a Contract under the terms and conditions herein stated. There shall not be any pending criminal charges against the firm, principal owners, partners, corporate officers, or management employees. The term "equipment and organization" as used herein shall be construed to mean a fully equipped and well-established operation as determined by officials of the City of Key West.
- <u>2.2.2</u> Proposers shall be fully licensed to perform the work described herein and shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local law, codes and regulations.
- 2.2.3 Proposer shall be fully licensed to perform work in the State of Florida. Supporting references shall include company name or governmental agency, contact person telephone number and email address. The City reserves the right to contact and verify any and all references listed regarding the quality and degree of satisfaction for such performance. It is the responsibility of the Proposer to ascertain that the contact person will be responsive.

2.2.4 Professional Liability insurance as applicable for the type of work described in this RFP prior to the Submission Due Date and throughout the duration of the contract.

Proposers shall satisfy each of the requirements cited below. Each of these minimum requirements must be addressed in detail in its submittal to determine Proposer's responsiveness. Failure to meet each of the following requirements, and/or failure to provide sufficient detail and/or documentation in its submittal to determine responsiveness by the City, will result in the submittal being deemed non-responsive.

2.3 LICENSING

Pursuant to section 607.1503(1), Florida Statutes, Corporations, out-of-state corporations are required to obtain a Florida Certificate of Authorization from the Florida Department of State, Division of Corporations, to transact business in the State of Florida. Successful respondent must provide a copy of their occupational/business license and State registration at time of award. Florida state registration can be downloaded and printed via www.sunbiz.org. Respondents must have the proper license(s) and/or certification(s) to perform what is being requested in this project. Failure to possess the proper license(s) and/or certification(s) may result in disqualification of proposal submittal. Copies of the respondent's license(s) and/or certification(s) which are applicable to this project shall be submitted as part of their proposal submittal.

2.4 EXECUTION AND TERM OF CONTRACT

The City and the Awarded Proposer shall execute a contract ("Agreement") within thirty (30) days after Notification of Award based upon the requirements set forth in the RFP through action taken by the City Commission at a fully authorized meeting. If the Proposer awarded the Contract fails to enter into a contract as herein provided, the award may be declared null and void, and the Contract may be awarded to the next most responsible and responsive Proposer, or re-advertised, as determined by the City.

The initial contract resulting from this solicitation shall prevail from the date of execution until the work is completed as required by the Notice to Proceed (NTP) found in the Draft Agreement and be completed by the date specified in the NTP unless amended or terminated as provided in the agreement.

2.5 PROPOSAL FORMAT AND SIGNATURES

To receive consideration, the Proposal must be submitted as provided by the City. This Request for Proposals must be resubmitted in its entirety, with all forms executed, each section signed as read and understood, and the response forms completely filled out. Proposals must be typed or printed in black or blue ink only. Use of erasable ink is not permitted. All corrections must be

initialed. Proposals by corporations must be executed in the corporate name by the President or other corporate officer accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The corporate address and state of incorporation must be shown below the signature.

Proposals by partnerships must be executed in the Partnership name and signed by a partner, whose title must appear under the signature and the official address of the partnership must be shown below the signature.

2.6 METHOD OF AWARD

The City will open all submittals received prior to the stated deadline in a public forum and will announce the name of the Proposers. In order to be deemed responsive the Proposals must meet or exceed the minimum requirements established in Section 2.2 and contain all required forms listed and provided in Section 4 of this solicitation. The City of Key West shall be the sole judge in determining Proposer's qualifications.

The City anticipates awarding one contract but reserves the right to award more than one if in its best interests to do so.

The Proposer understands that this RFP does not constitute an offer or a contract with the City. A contract shall not be deemed to exist and is not binding until Proposals are reviewed and accepted by appointed staff, the best Proposal has been identified, negotiations with the firm/individual has been authorized by the appropriate level of authority within the City, an agreement has been executed by parties and approved by the appropriate level of authority within the City.

The City, at its sole discretion, reserves the right to inspect any/all Proposer's facilities to determine their capability of meeting the requirements for the Contract. Also, hourly rates, responsibility, and responsiveness of the Proposer, the financial position, experience, staffing, equipment, materials, references, and past history of service to the City and/or with other units of state, and/or local governments in Florida, or comparable private entities, will be taken into consideration in the Award of the Agreement.

In the event the parties are unable to negotiate terms acceptable to the City, the City may determine to accept the offer of the next highest ranked firm/individual determined by the Selection Committee, or it may re-solicit Proposals.

The City reserves the right to reject all Proposals, to waive non-material, technical variances, or infirmities in the Proposal, to abandon the project or to solicit and re-advertise for other Proposals. The City may in its discretion waive any informalities and irregularities contained in a Proposal or in the manner of its submittal and award a contract thereafter.

The City's Selection Committee will evaluate proposals and will select the Proposer which meets the best interests of the City. The City shall be the sole judge of its own best interests, the proposals, and the resulting negotiated agreement. The City's decisions will be final. The purpose of the Evaluation Process is to evaluate the Proposals submitted in response to this Request for Qualification and to establish the most advantageous firm/individual, further identified as the No. 1 or highest ranked firm/individual. Each Proposal will be evaluated by each Selection Committee member using the procedures outlined herein.

PHASE I — EVALUATION

In a publicly noticed meeting, a Selection Committee, appointed by the City Manager or designee, will meet to evaluate all responsive submittals received in accordance with the requirements set forth in the solicitation. The City may request additional information of a clarifying nature if deemed necessary for this evaluation. Additional information may be requested via written submissions or oral presentations to the Selection Committee to allow each firm/individual an opportunity to provide the Selection Committee additional insight regarding their proposal and that of the qualifications of the firm/individual.

Each Selection Committee member shall evaluate and award points in accordance with the Scoring Criteria specified for each of the Categories listed below. The points awarded for each Category will be totaled, ranked, and tabulated to determine the top ranked firm/individual to provide the City Commission. Should the number of Proposers exceed three (3), the Selection Committee will provide the City Commission with a ranking of the "shortlisted" firms/individuals.

PHASE II - SELECTION

The Selection Committee will submit their tabulated scores and firm/individual ranking to the City Commission for their consideration to award the contract. The City Commission may accept the ranking recommendations of the Selection Committee and may request firms to give a presentation and/or answer questions, amend rankings, or reject all Proposals. The City Commission will make the final selection. The City shall not be responsible for any costs of preparation or costs incurred in relation to any opportunities for an interview.

Upon approval of the City Commission, a contract shall be awarded to one or more Proposer selected as the most responsible, responsive Proposer meeting all selection criteria. Any award made shall be subject to execution of contract in a form and substance, which is approved by the City Attorney. The City of Key West reserves the right not to award or to reject Proposals from vendors that are currently in litigation with the City of Key West or as a result of any prior lawsuit with the City of Key West.

EVALUATION CATEGORIES — PHASE I & II

Evaluation Criteria - Proposals will be scored and ranked by the Evaluation Committee, based on the following criteria and points:

Category				
	Propose	nce and Capability of Staff to Perform Services. r's qualifications and relevant experience of firm and sonnel that will be assigned to this project.	50 Total	
1	A	Do the resumes of the key staff, including Project Manager and other project team professionals, support the firm's competency in doing this type of work (bicycle/pedestrian or active transportation planning)?	20	
	В	Has the firm done this type of work in the past?	10	
	С	Does the project manager have consistent experience with projects comparable in size and scope?	10	
	D	Have key staff recently (within the past 5 years) done this type of work for the County, the State, a local government, or for a large university?	10	
	Understanding the Project.		20 Total	
2	A	Was proposal organization per the RFP?	10	
	В	Did the proposal indicate a thorough understanding of the project?	10	
3	Project Approach and Philosophy. Proposer's quality and feasibility of approach to providing the services requested in this solicitation.		20 Total	
	A	Did the firm develop a workable approach to the project?	7	

	В	Did the firm develop a strong public engagement strategy, including a multifaceted approach and meaningful engagement of 'historically disadvantaged communities?	7
	С	Does the proposal specifically address the City's needs, or is it "generic" in content?	6
4	Familiarity of City of Key West's unique challenges and needs.		5 Total
5	Cost Proposal. Proposed project budget and timeline.		5 Total
Total Points Possible 100			100 Total

2.7 DUE DATE

All Bids are due no later than **Wednesday**, **September 04**, **2024 at 3:00 P.M. EST.** All Proposals received will be publicly opened on the date and the time specified. All Proposals received after that time shall be returned unopened.

Submittals must include qualifications, experience, and other pertinent information for consideration, as indicated in this Request for Proposals. Any proposals received after the due date and time specified will not be considered.

Proposals received after the closing time and date, for any reason whatsoever, will not be considered. Any disputes regarding timely receipt of Proposals shall be decided in the favor of the City of Key West. The City of Key West cannot be responsible for Proposals received after opening time and encourages early submittal. Proposals received by the City after the time specified for receipt will not be considered.

All information required by the Request for Proposals must be supplied to constitute a regular submittal.

2.8 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

Successful Proposer shall maintain, at their sole expense and during the term of this agreement insurance requirements in accordance to Exhibit A.

Please Note: The successful proposer shall provide the City thirty (30) days advance written notice of any cancellation, intent not to renew any policy and/or any change that will reduce the insurance coverage required in this Agreement, except for the application of the Aggregate Limits Provisions. Certificates of insurance, reflecting evidence of the required insurance, shall be provided to the City, or in accordance to policy provisions. In the event the Certificate of Insurance provided indicates that the insurance shall terminate and lapse during the period of this Agreement, the vendor shall furnish, at least thirty (30) days prior to the expiration of the date of such insurance, a renewed Certificate of Insurance as proof that equal and like coverage for the balance of the period of the Agreement or extension hereunder is in effect.

The City reserves the right to require additional insurance in order to meet the full value of the scope of services.

At award time, the successful bidder must furnish a Certificate of Insurance and Declaration of Coverage Page showing the City of Key West as additional named insured on each of the policies referenced above.

2.9 EXCEPTIONS TO SPECIFICATIONS

Exceptions to the specifications shall be listed on the Proposal. Any exceptions to these Sections may be cause the Proposal to be considered non-responsive.

2.10 COMPLETE PROJECT REQUIRED

The work to be performed under any Contract resulting from this Request for Proposals shall consist of furnishing all tools, equipment, materials, supplies, and manufactured articles and for furnishing all transportation and services, including fuel, power, water, and essential communications, and for the performance of all labor, work, or other operations required for the fulfillment of the Contract in strict accordance with the Contract Documents. The work shall be complete and all work, materials, and services not expressly shown or as called for in the Contract Documents which may be necessary for the complete and proper completion of the Work in good faith shall be performed, furnished, and installed by the Awarded Proposer as though originally so specified or shown, at no increase in cost to the City.

2.11 INQUIRIES

Any questions regarding this Bid shall be directed in writing to the Procurement Contact via email at barbara.erlich@cityofkeywest-fl.gov. All inquiries must have in the subject line the following: RFP No. 24-008 – Key West City-wide Comprehensive Safety Action Plan. If your request is seeking a public record, such as a bidder list or award list, it must be submitted to the City Clerk and not to the e-mail stated above.

Proposers requiring clarification or interpretation of the RFP must submit them via email **on or before 3:00 P.M. on Monday, August 26, 2023**. The person or firm submitting the request shall be

responsible for its timely delivery. Written responses will be compiled and shall be issued only in addendum format and distributed to all potential Proposer on Demand Star, also available via link on the City's website.

2.12ATTACHED FORMS

- 2.12.1 Anti-kickback Affidavit
- 2.12.2 Non-Collusion Affidavit
- <u>2.12.3</u> Sworn Statement Pursuant to Section 287.133(3)(A), on Public Entity Crimes
- <u>2.12.4</u> Equal Benefits for Domestic Partners Affidavit
- 2.12.5 Cone of Silence Affidavit
- 2.12.6 Vendor Certification Regarding Scrutinized Companies Lists
- 2.12.7 Indemnification Form
- <u>2.12.8</u> Affidavit Attesting to Noncoercive Conduct for Labor or Services
- 2.12.9 Certification Regarding Lobbying

The above referenced forms are included in 'Affidavits/Certifications' at Section 4 of this solicitation. Please ensure that you read these forms, and all others contained within Section 4 thoroughly, and return them signed and notarized where required. Bids received with incomplete forms may be deemed unresponsive.

2.13 VERIFICATION OF INFORMATION

The City may verify the information submitted by the submitter and may obtain and evaluate additional information, as it deems necessary to ascertain the submitter's ability to perform under this solicitation. The City shall be sole judge of a submitter's ability to perform, and its decision shall be final.

<u>2.14 GOODS/ SERVICES MAY BE ADDED OR DELETED</u>

It is hereby agreed and understood that goods or additional services may be added to this Contract at the City's option. It is also agreed and understood that the City may add or delete goods/services on this Contract at the City's option. The Awarded Bidder shall be invited to submit price quotes for these additional goods/services. If these quotes are determined to be fair and reasonable, then the additional goods/services will be awarded to the Awarded Bidder.

2.15 ACCEPTANCE OF PROPOSALS / MINOR IRREGULARITIES

2.15.1 The City reserves the right to accept or reject any or all Proposals, part of

Proposals, and to waive minor irregularities or variances to specifications contained in Proposals which do not make the Proposal conditional in nature and minor irregularities in the solicitation process. A minor irregularity shall be a variation from the solicitation that does not affect the price of the contract or does not give a respondent an advantage or benefit not enjoyed by other respondents, does not adversely impact the interests of other firms or, does not affect the fundamental fairness of the solicitation process. The City also reserves the right to reissue a Request for Proposal.

2.15.2 The City reserves the right to disqualify Proposer during any phase of the competitive solicitation process and terminate for cause any resulting contract upon evidence of collusion with intent to defraud or other illegal practices on the part of the Proposer.

2.16 BACKGROUND INFORMATION

The City reserves the right, before awarding the Contract to require a Proposer to submit such evidence of his/her qualifications as it may deem necessary and may consider any evidence available to it as to the financial, technical, and other qualifications and abilities of a Proposer, including past performance (experience) with the City.

2.17 METHOD OF ORDERING

Services shall be ordered via individual purchase order. Invoices must be submitted against each individual purchase order.

2.18 PAYMENT/ INVOICES

Payment terms will be considered to be net 45 days after the date of satisfactory delivery at the place of acceptance and receipt of correct invoice at the office specified, whichever occurs last, in accordance with the Florida Local Government Prompt Payment Act. Invoice must reflect sufficient details to demonstrate compliance with the terms and conditions of the contract. After services have been performed, the user department will evaluate services provided in accordance with the specifications. Failure in the awarded Proposer's responsibility as outlined may result in either one or any of the following as determined by the City:

- Payment withholding of partial or entire amount.
- Compensation as deemed acceptable by the City due to non-performance.

2.19 REFERENCES

As part of the RFP evaluation process, the City may conduct an investigation of references

including a record check of consumer affairs complaints. Proposer's submission of an RFP constitutes acknowledgment of the process and consent to investigate. City is the sole judge in determining Proposer's qualifications.

2.20 RELATED EXPENSES/TRAVEL EXPENSES

All costs including travel are to be included in your Proposal. The City will not accept any additional costs.

2.21 SMALL AND MINORITY BUSINESS, WOMEN'S BUSINESS ENTERPRISES, AND LABOR SURPLUS AREA FIRMS (MBE/WBE)

The City of Key West is wholly committed to developing, establishing, maintaining, and enhancing minority business involvement in the total procurement process. The City, its contractors, their suppliers and subcontractors, vendors of goods, equipment, services, and professional services, shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, age, handicap, or sex in the award and/or performance of contracts. However, competition and quality of work remain the ultimate standards in contractor, subcontractor, vendor service, professional service, and supplier utilization. Small and minority businesses, and women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms, referenced in general as MBE's/WBE's in this RFP, are encouraged to participate in this RFP.

2.22 CIVIL RIGHTS REQUIREMENTS

As required of Federal transportation funding recipients, the City will fully comply with civil rights obligations and nondiscrimination laws, including Titles VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, and all other civil rights requirements and accompanying regulations.

SECTION 3 SCOPE OF SERVICES

3.1 BACKGROUND

Key West is an island city approximately 4 miles long by 1.5 miles wide. The island is located at the southern end of U. S. Highway 1, 153 miles southwest of Miami, Florida and 93 miles northwest of Havana, Cuba. Key West is the county seat of Monroe County. The city occupies the entire island as well as a portion of neighboring Stock Island to the northeast. The principal industry is tourism and Commercial/Charterboat fishing. Thus, a large portion of the work force is service industry in addition to governmental agencies and schools. The U. S. Navy and Coast Guard maintain a presence here as well.

The City's 2022 estimated permanent population was 27,040. In addition to the permanent population, the City is a world-renowned tourist destination and a popular location for second homes. The total number of people in Key West on an average day, including permanent residents, seasonal residents, the maritime population, overnight tourists, day-trippers, cruise ship visitors, commuters, and shoppers, is estimated to be over 50,000. This number would spike significantly during special events such as Fantasy Fest or New Year's Eve.

The City operates under the commission-manager form of government with six district Commissioners and one Mayor at large. The City Commission appoints the members of several volunteer boards and commissions who carry out responsibilities specified by State law, the City Charter, and local ordinances. These boards and commissions include the Planning Board, the Historic Architectural Review Commission, and Tree Commission, Special Advisory Committees are also appointed by the City Commission to provide community input on issues and projects as needed. Currently, these boards include, Key West Bight Management District Board, Parks & Recreation Advisory Board, Bahama Village Redevelopment Advisory Committee, Arts in Public Places Advisory Board, Contractors Examining Board and the Sustainability Advisory Board.

The City of Key West has eighteen departments that employ over 524 full and part-time positions.

3.2 SCOPE OF SERVICES

The purpose of the Key West City-wide Comprehensive Safety Action Plan ('Action Plan') is to better understand the underlying and systemic causes of severe and fatal crashes and address them through an equity-focused action plan including prioritized projects, policies, programs, and subsequent capital projects. The services requested by the City under this solicitation are for a Key West City-wide Comprehensive Safety Action Plan.

The scope of service envisioned to accomplish the project purpose includes the following tasks

(detailed below):

- Task 1. Project Administration
- Task 2. Vision Zero Goal
- Task 3. Task Force
- Task 4. Equity Framework
- Task 5. Community Engagement
- Task 6. Crash Analysis
- Task 7. Policies, Guidelines & Standards
- Task 8. Projects & Strategies
- Task 9. Evaluation & Reporting
- Task 10. Action Plan
- Task 11. Implementation Grant Assistance

3.2.1 Task 1. Project Administration

3.2.1.1 Project Kickoff Meeting with City of Key West ('City') Staff

City staff will hold a kick-off meeting with the Consultant team to discuss communication, procedures, and Project expectations, including invoicing, quarterly reporting, and all other relevant Project information.

3.2.1.2 General Project Administration

The Consultant will manage all aspects of the Project, including managing the consultant team and all work products, and ensuring adequate Project progress.

3.2.1.3 Project Management

The Consultant will be responsible for maintaining a joint-access, web-based repository of Project-related documents, including schedules, meeting minutes, contact lists, resources, photos, and other key documents. In addition, the Consultant will be responsible for preparing and maintaining access to meeting minutes. Responsibilities include monthly invoicing and quarterly reporting.

3.2.2 Task 2. Vision Zero Goal

3.2.2.1 Vision Zero Goal

The consultant will conduct research on best practices in Vision Zero goal setting, and work with City staff and the City of Key West Commissioners to develop and adopt a goal. The goal will either include a series of target dates to achieve significant declines.

3.2.3 Task 3. Task Force

3.2.3.1 Organize and Develop Task Force

The consultant will work with the City staff to organize and develop a Task Force charged with the plan's development, implementation, and monitoring. The Task Force will comprise relevant staff from various departments (e.g., planners, engineers, first responders, communications staff), as well as community members.

3.2.3.2 Task Force Meetings

The consultant will share information on various phases of the Project and solicit feedback as appropriate. It is anticipated that the Task Force will provide specific input on Tasks 4-10, meeting approximately six (6) times during the course of Action Plan development. Specific subtasks for which Task Force participation is expected are called out with asterisks (*) in this scope of work. For each meeting, the consultant will prepare materials, and develop and circulate agendas and minutes.

<u>3.2.4</u> Task 4. Equity Framework

3.2.4.1 Draft Equity Framework

The consultant – with support from the client – will identify appropriate partners to collaboratively develop an Equity Framework. This scope of work integrates equity throughout the planning process. Task 4 (Equity Framework) will begin by defining equity, setting an equity-related goal, and providing an outline for the remainder of the framework, which will be further developed within subsequent tasks (5-9) as follows:

- Strategies for equitable engagement in Task 5 ('Community Engagement')
- Metrics to measure equity in Task 6 ('Crash Analysis')
- Addressing equity through policies and projects in Tasks 7 and 8 ('Policies, Guidelines & Standards' and 'Projects & Strategies')
- Measuring and reporting progress toward equity in Task 9 ('Evaluation & Reporting')

3.2.4.2 Equity Framework Technical Memorandum

Consultant will produce draft and final technical memoranda on the development of the equity framework, with the final version submitted at the conclusion of Task 9.

3.2.5 Task 5. Community Engagement

3.2.5.1 Community Engagement Framework*

The consultant will develop a Community Engagement Framework outlining their proposed approach to equitable engagement throughout the Project. The report will detail key outreach events, timelines, social and traditional media engagement opportunities, and language/translation needs, among other elements.

3.2.5.2 Project Webpage, Online Survey, and Social Media

A Project webpage, online survey, and social media presence will be instrumental in ensuring a transparent and collaborative Action Plan. The consultant will support City staff in developing the Project webpage, online survey, and social media content. The City will host the Project page, and will develop, refine, and post content with assistance from the consultant.

3.2.5.3 Public Workshops

The Project will feature a hybrid of in-person public workshops and online participation at three phases over the life of the Project. Workshops will be advertised using the multimedia approach outlined in the Community Engagement Framework, focusing on engaging historically disadvantaged and geographically diverse community members, and will feature bilingual materials, if required. Consultant shall propose their preferred methodology, including such traditional methods like exhibits, boards, large-format prints, and comment cards. Web-based input shall utilize the previously mentioned web-based survey and mapping tool.

- The first phase will focus on systemic and geographic trends identified by crash analysis and will solicit community input regarding safety issues and concerns.
- The second round of outreach will present a series of draft recommendations for Policies, Guidelines and Standards (Task 7) and Project and Strategy Development (Task 8) for input.
- The third round of outreach will present the draft Action Plan and accept minor revisions to ensure the adoption of the Plan by the Client.

3.2.5.4 Ongoing Community Events

The consultant will support City-led outreach at up to two major community events to increase awareness of the Action Plan, identify issues, and solicit feedback. Events will be determined by the Client, with consultant input, and may not require consultant attendance.

3.2.5.5 Community Engagement Technical Memorandum

Consultant will produce draft and final technical memoranda outlining the development and results (input received) of the community engagement process.

3.2.6 Task 6. Crash Analysis

3.2.6.1 Data Collection and Development

The consultant will collect data for severe and fatal crashes occurring over the last 5 years within the entirety of the City of Key West (including portions of Stock Island). Specifically, they will retrieve GIS, tabular and crash report data from Signal Four Analytics. Fatality data will be verified by cross-referencing Florida Highway Patrol (FHP), Monroe County Sheriff's Office (MCSO) and Key West Police Department (KWPD) data. Additionally, the consultant may edit other crash data as needed – to correct geolocation or other significant errors.

The consultant will use functionally classified road data, as well as transit, bicycle, and pedestrian facility datasets, for base mapping and analysis. Road data may be augmented with volume, speed and horizontal curvature data, pending availability. The consultant will acquire demographic data – specifically regarding disadvantaged communities – to support equity analysis (Task 6.2) and the Equity Framework (Task 4). This task may include additional data collection and development if required for chosen analysis methodologies (i.e., predictive crash analysis may require additional roadway characteristic and land use data).

3.2.6.2 Develop Crash Analysis Methodologies*

The Consultant will propose methods to identify both geographic and systemic crash trends. Methods will likely include, but not be limited to, the following: development of a High Injury Network (HIN), Hot Spot Analysis, and identification of primary crash types – framed as a combination of transportation system and behavioral factors, and with a focus on potentially correctable crashes. This task will require detailed review of crash report narratives and diagrams, desktop analysis, and, in some instances, site visits. Crash analysis will also include a meta-analysis of crashes and inequity to better understand and mitigate the impact of traffic crashes on disadvantaged communities.

3.2.6.3 Crash Analysis*

The consultant will process data, as needed, to perform the crash analyses described in Task 6.2 (e.g., build networks, aggregate street segments, etc.). They will perform the analyses and will summarize results – using maps, statistics, and charts – for client input and refinement. Finalized deliverables for this task will be the foundation for Task 6.4.

3.2.6.4 Technical Memorandum

The consultant will produce draft and final technical memoranda, outlining data collection and development, crash analysis methodologies and results.

3.2.7 Task 7. Policies, Guidelines & Standards

3.2.7.1 Review Existing Policies, Guidelines, and Standards

The consultant will analyze existing transportation policies, guidelines, and standards to assess their support of the City's Vision Zero goal.

3.2.7.2 Recommend New and/or Revised Policies, Guidelines, and Standards*

The consultant will recommend new or revised policies, guidelines, and standards to better support the City's Vision Zero goal. Examples may address topics such as speed setting practices, signal phasing, mid-block and marked, uncontrolled crossings, enforcement practices, prioritizing improvements in communities of concern, etc. For all recommendations, the consultant will propose specific implementation plans.

3.2.7.3 Policies, Guidelines, and Standards Tech Memo

Draft and final technical memorandum, including an analysis of existing and recommended policies, guidelines, and standards.

3.2.8 Task 8. Projects & Strategies

3.2.8.1 Identify Projects & Strategies*

The consultant will use insights gleaned from the crash analysis, and best practices in Safe Systems design, to identify geographic and systemic projects and strategies to advance the City's Vision Zero goal. Specific methods for identifying projects and strategies will be shared with the client for review and revision.

For each project or strategy, the consultant will also develop (per mile and/or unit) cost estimates and identify any right-of-way acquisition requirements.

3.2.8.2 Prioritization Methodology*

Consultant will work with the Client to develop a methodology for prioritizing projects and strategies identified. Anticipated inputs include, but are not limited to, projected safety impact, equity impact, and feasibility – all of which will be defined by the consultant within this task.

3.2.8.3 Prioritize Projects and Strategies

The consultant will prioritize all projects and strategies according to the method defined in Task 8.2, and may iterate as needed to address the safety

and equity issues identified by the Action Plan. For all projects and strategies identified, the consultant will provide timeframes for implementation and potential funding sources.

3.2.8.4 Projects and Strategies Technical Memorandum

The consultant will produce a technical memorandum – including relevant maps, process diagrams, and charts – to describe the identification and prioritization of Action Plan projects and strategies.

3.2.9 Task 9. Evaluation & Reporting

3.2.9.1 Evaluation & Reporting Tech Memo*

The consultant will produce a technical memorandum providing a structure for the City's evaluation and reporting processes for its Action Plan. At a minimum, this memo will specify that safety and equity outcome data be made publicly available (online) at specified time intervals (e.g., annually). As described in Task 4 ('Community Engagement'), the Project webpage will ultimately serve as a permanent Vision Zero dashboard – including a dynamic map of severe and fatal crashes, crash trend summaries, policy/project/strategy implementation summaries, and an evaluation of progress made toward the City's Vision Zero goal – to be updated annually by City staff.

3.2.10 Task 10. Action Plan

3.2.10.1 Presentations to relevant boards

Consultant shall assist Staff in preparing a presentation of the Action Plan to the Key West Sustainability Advisory Board and the Key West City Commission. The presentation shall include information on the plan's background, development, and next steps. The presentation will be designed to be projected and include other materials, as needed.

3.2.10.2 Action Plan Document*

The consultant will produce an Action Plan document that serves as a compilation of all previously produced technical memoranda, as well as documentation regarding the Task Force and the adopted Vision Zero goal. In full, it will include the following sections:

- Executive Summary
- Vision Zero Goal
- Task Force
- Equity Framework
- Community Engagement

- Crash Analysis
- Policies, Guidelines, & Standards
- Projects & Strategies
- Evaluation & Reporting
- Documentation of Board Approvals/Adoptions

3.2.11 Task 11. Implementation Grant Assistance

3.2.11.1 Identify Implementation Grant Projects and Strategies

Once the priority projects and strategies are identified in Task 8, the consultant will help identify top candidate(s) for an implementation grant, those with strong potential to positively impact safety, and which may be combined as a coordinated and coherent project. The deliverable for this task will be an Executive Summary of the proposed Implementation grant activities, including a project name, brief narrative, map(s) showing the location and extent of geographic and systemic improvements, planning level cost estimate, and project schedule.

3.2.11.2 Implementation Grant Assistance

The consultant will help develop the following deliverables in support of an Implementation grant for 'the project:'

- Benefit/Cost Analysis (BCA) and Write-up
- Detailed Cost Estimate
- Detailed Project Schedule
- Performance Measure Narratives on:
 - Equity Impact
 - Climate Impact
 - Labor and Work Force
 - Critical Infrastructure Security and Resilience

3.3 CONTRACT CHANGES

The City reserves the right to delete, add, or revise items and services under this RFP at any time during the contract period when and where deemed necessary. Deletions may be made at the sole discretion of the City at any time during the contract period. Items added or revised must be mutually agreed upon in writing by the awarded Proposer and the City Manager or his/her designee.

3.4 PROPOSAL SUBMITTAL INSTRUCTIONS

3.4.1 Response Content

The City requires the Proposer to submit a concise narrative clearly addressing all the requirements outlined in this RFP. Responses must include, at a minimum, the following sections in the order indicated. Total proposal length (not including required forms, addendums, resumes, Sworn Statements, or Affidavits) will not exceed 10 double (20 single) side pages.

- A. Cover Page No more than one page. [included in page limit]
- B. <u>Information Page</u> Include project name, name of vendor submitting the response, name of contact person and contact information for the person who has authority to make representations for the applicant/firm, including name, title, address, telephone and fax numbers and email addresses. [included in page limit]
- C. <u>Firm Background</u> Details on the qualifications of the applicant/firm, including documentation of the applicants' experience with similar work, for local governments during the past ten (10) years. [included in page limit]
- D. <u>Personnel</u> Provide details on the qualifications of the applicant's key individual(s) including the project manager who will perform the work, including education, experience and specialized knowledge and expertise. Describe your firm's and project manager's relevant past experience. [included in page limit]
 - 1.) Provide a summary organizational chart showing your team. Identify the primary contact/project manager and describe the roles of each key person.
- E. <u>Experience and References</u> Provide five municipal client references (public references preferred) including client name, contact personnel, address, phone number, length of time you have provided services and a list of any other related services provided. [included in page limit]
 - 1.) Provide at least five (5) examples of your firm's relevant municipal support experience providing support to municipalities (not whole-municipal solutions). Include name of agency, address, project budget, firm's duties under this project, firm's compensation for this project, completion date, and success of plan implementation.

F. Approach and Methodology

- 1.) Describe your firm's approach/methodology on this project to include project management and data gathering methodologies, ie. Virtual versus onsite hours.
- 2.) Describe the type of deliverables you propose to present, and how the firm will communicate effectively with the City?
- 3.) Provide the budget and timeline for the project.
- G. <u>Knowledge of Key West</u> Give a brief description of your firm's familiarity with the City of Key West and it's unique challenges.
- H. <u>Sworn Statements and Affidavits</u> The Proposer shall have signed and returned all forms attached herein as Section 4 (Anti-Kickback, Non-Collusion, Public Entities Crimes, Equal Benefits for Domestic Partners, Cone of Silence, Scrutinized Companies List, Indemnification)

3.4.1.1 **Resumes**

Qualifications and experience of the individual(s) who will provide the services shall be shown on Resumes. Each resume shall be no more than one page. Members of the selection committee shall be instructed to disregard any information provided on additional pages. The resume portion of the submittal shall not count toward the 20-page limit.

3.5 <u>F.O.B. POINT</u>

Services provided under this contract shall be F.O.B. destination. All costs for transporting equipment, material and/or labor shall be borne by the awarded proposer.

3.6 <u>CONTRACT CANCELLATION</u>

The City of Key West reserves the right to cancel this contract for any reason without cause upon thirty (30) days written notice to Awarded proposer, and Awarded proposer reserves the right to cancel this contract for any reason with cause and documentation supporting such on a schedule acceptable to the City and upon one-hundred and twenty (120) days written notice to the City Manager. In the case of cancellation by the Awarded proposer, reparations must be paid to the City in the amount of 50% of the contract amount.

3.7 **SUB-CONTRACTING**

Neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract or subcontract it as a whole or in part thereof without the written consent of the other, nor shall the Proposer assign any monies due or to become due to him hereunder, without the previous written consent of the contracting City Manager.

END OF SECTION 3

SECTION 4

AFFIDAVITS AND CERTIFICATIONS

THE FOLLOWING MATERIALS ARE CONSIDERED ESSENTIAL AND NON-WAIVABLE FOR ANY RESPONSE TO AN INVITATION TO BID.

BIDDERS SHALL SUBMIT THE SUBSEQUENT FORMS.

LIST OF ATTACHED FORMS:

- 1. Anti-kickback Affidavit
- 2. Non-Collusion Affidavit
- 3. Sworn Statement Pursuant to Section 287.133(3)(A), on Public Entity Crimes
- 4. Equal Benefits for Domestic Partners Affidavit
- 5. Cone of Silence Affidavit
- 6. Vendor Certification Regarding Scrutinized Companies Lists
- 7. Indemnification Form
- 8. Affidavit Attesting to Noncoercive Conduct for Labor or Services
- 9. Certification Regarding Lobbying

ANTI-KICKBACK AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF)
	: SS
COUNTY OF)
paid to any employees of the C	sworn, depose and say that no portion of the sum herein bid will be ity of Key West as a commission, kickback, reward, or gift, directly or r of my firm or by an officer of the corporation.
Ву:	
	scribed before me by means of [] physical presence or [] 20, by
(NIOTA DV SEAL)	(Signature of Notary Public- State of Florida)
(NOTARY SEAL)	(Name of Notary Typed, Printed, or Stamped)
Personally Known OR	Produced Identification
Type of Identification Produced	i

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF)
	: SS
COUNTY OF)
I, the undersigned hereby decl those named herein, that this is without collusion with any of connection or collusion with any	ares that the only persons or parties interested in this Proposal are Proposal is, in all respects, fair and without fraud, that it is made ficial of the Owner, and that the Proposal is made without any y person submitting another Proposal on this Contract.
ВҮ	<u> </u>
	scribed before me by means of [] physical presence or [] 20, by
	(Signature of Notary Public- State of Florida)
(NOTARY SEAL)	
	(Name of Notary Typed, Printed, or Stamped)
Personally Known OR	Produced Identification
Type of Identification Produced	<u> </u>

SWORN STATEMENT UNDER SECTION 287.133(3)(A) FLORIDA STATUTES, ON PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES

THIS FORM MUST BE SIGNED IN THE PRESENCE OF A NOTARY PUBLIC OR OTHER OFFICER AUTHORIZED TO ADMINISTER OATHS.

This sworr	n statement is submitted by:
	(Name of entity submitting sworn statement)
whose bus	iness address is:
and (if app	olicable) its Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN) is:
and (if app	olicable) its Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN) is:
and (if app	olicable) its Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN) is:
	olicable) its Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN) is:ty has no FEIN, include the Social Security Number of the individual signification.
	ty has no FEIN, include the Social Security Number of the individual signi
(If the enti	ty has no FEIN, include the Social Security Number of the individual signi
(If the enti	ty has no FEIN, include the Social Security Number of the individual signi

- 4. I understand that a "public entity crime" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(g), <u>Florida Statutes</u>, means a violation of any state or federal law by a person with respect to and directly related to the transaction of business with any public entity or with an agency or political subdivision of any other state or with the United States, including but not limited to, any bid or contract for goods or services to be provided to any public or an agency or political subdivision of any other state or of the United States and involving antitrust, fraud, theft, bribery, collusion, racketeering, conspiracy, material misrepresentation.
- 5. I understand that "convicted" or "conviction" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(b), <u>Florida Statutes</u>, means a finding of guilt or a conviction of a public entity crime, with or without an adjudication guilt, in any federal or state trial court of record relating to charges brought by

indictment information after July 1, 1989, as a result of a jury verdict, nonjury trial, or entry of a plea of guilty or nolo contendere.

- 6. I understand that an "affiliate" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(a), Florida Statutes, means:
 - 1. A predecessor or successor of a person convicted of a public entity crime; or
 - 2. An entity under the control of any natural person who is active in the management of the entity and who has been convicted of a public entity crime. The term "affiliate" includes those officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, and agents who are active in the management of an affiliate. The ownership by one person of shares constituting controlling interest in another person, or a pooling of equipment or income among persons when not for fair market value under an arm's length agreement, shall be a prima facie case that one person controls another person. A person who knowingly enters into a joint venture with a person who has been convicted of a public entity crime in Florida during the preceding 36 months shall be considered an affiliate.
- 7. I understand that a "person" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(8), Florida Statutes, means any natural person or entity organized under the laws of any state or of the United States with the legal power to enter into a binding contract and which bids or applies to bid on contracts for the provision of goods or services let by a public entity, or which otherwise transacts or applies to transact business with public entity. The term "person" includes those officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, and agents who are active in management of an entity.

8.

_____Neither the entity submitting this sworn statement, or any of its officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity, nor any affiliate of the entity has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989.

______The entity submitting this sworn statement, or one or more of its officers, directors,

Based on information and belief, the statement which I have marked below is true in relation

executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity, or an affiliate of the entity has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989.

_____The entity submitting this sworn statement, or one or more of its officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the

management of the entity, or an affiliate of the entity has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989. However, there has been a subsequent proceeding before a Hearing Officer of the State of Florida, Division of Administrative Hearings and the Final Order entered by the Hearing Officer determined that it was not in the public interest to place the entity submitting this sworn statement on the convicted vendor list (attach a copy of the final order).

I UNDERSTAND THAT THE SUBMISSION OF THIS FORM TO THE CONTRACTING OFFICER FOR THE PUBLIC ENTITY IDENTIFIED IN PARAGRAPH ONE (1) ABOVE IS FOR THAT PUBLIC ENTITY ONLY AND, THAT THIS FORM IS VALID THROUGH DECEMBER OF THE CALENDAR YEAR IN WHICH IT IS FILED. I ALSO UNDERSTAND THAT I AM REQUIRED TO INFORM THE PUBLIC ENTITY PRIOR TO ENTERING INTO A CONTRACT IN EXCESS OF THE THRESHOLD AMOUNT PROVIDED IN SECTION 287.017, FLORIDA STATUTES, FOR THE CATEGORY TWO OF ANY CHANGE IN THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS FORM.

	(Signatura)
	(Signature)
	(Date)
STATE OF	
COUNTY OF	
	ibed before me by means of [] physical presence or [], by
	(Signature of Notary Public- State of Florida)
(NOTARY SEAL)	
	(Name of Notary Typed, Printed, or Stamped)
Personally Known OR Pro	oduced Identification
Type of Identification Produced	

EQUAL BENEFITS FOR DOMESTIC PARTNERS AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF)
	: SS
COUNTY OF)
e e	sworn, depose and say that the firm ofprovides benefits to domestic partners of its employees on the
same basis as it provides benef. Sec. 2-799.	its to employees' spouses, per City of Key West Code of Ordinances
By:	
	scribed before me by means of [] physical presence or [], 20, by
	(Signature of Notary Public- State of Florida)
(NOTARY SEAL)	
	(Name of Notary Typed, Printed, or Stamped)
Personally Known OR	Produced Identification
Type of Identification Produced	d

CONE OF SILENCE AFFIDAVIT

Pursuant to City of Key West Code of Ordinances Section 2-773 (attached below)

STATE OF)
	: SS
COUNTY OF)
I, the undersigned hereby duly sv	worn, depose and say that all owner(s), partners, officers, directors
employees, and agents representi	ing the firm of
have read and understand the la	imitations and procedures regarding communications concerning
City of Key West Code of Ordina	nces Sec. 2-773 Cone of Silence (attached).
Ву:	
	ribed before me by means of [] physical presence or [] 0, by
	(Signature of Notary Public- State of Florida)
(NOTARY SEAL)	
	(Name of Notary Typed, Printed, or Stamped)
Personally Known OR Pr	roduced Identification
Type of Identification Produced_	

Sec. 2-773. Cone of Silence.

- a. Definitions. For purposes of this section, reference to one gender shall include the other, use of the plural shall include the singular, and use of the singular shall include the plural. The following definitions apply unless the context in which the word or phrase is used requires a different definition:
 - (1) Competitive solicitation means a formal process by the City of Key West relating to the acquisition of goods or services, which process is intended to provide an equal and open opportunity to qualified persons and entities to be selected to provide the goods or services. Completive solicitation shall include request for proposals ("RFP"), request for qualifications ("RFQ"), request for letters of interest ("RFLI"), invitation to bid ("ITB") or any other advertised solicitation.
 - (2) Cone of silence means a period of time during which there is a prohibition on communication regarding a particular competitive solicitation.
 - (3) Evaluation or selection committee means a group of persons appointed or designated by the city to evaluate, rank, select, or make a recommendation regarding a vendor or the vendor's response to the competitive solicitation. A member of such a committee shall be deemed a city official for the purposes of subsection (c) below.
 - (4) Vendor means a person or entity that has entered into or that desires to enter into a contract with the City of Key West or that seeks an award from the city to provide goods, perform a service, render an opinion or advice, or make a recommendation related to a competitive solicitation for compensation or other consideration.
 - (5) Vendor's representative means an owner, individual, employee, partner, officer, or member of the board of directors of a vendor, or a consultant, lobbyist, or actual or potential subcontractor or subconsultant who acts at the behest of a vendor in communicating regarding a competitive solicitation.
- b. Prohibited communications. A cone of silence shall be in effect during the course of a competitive solicitation and prohibit:
 - (1) Any communication regarding a particular competitive solicitation between a potential vendor or vendor's representative and the city's administrative staff including, but not limited to, the city manager and his or her staff;
 - (2) Any communication regarding a particular competitive solicitation between a potential vendor or vendor's representative and the mayor, city commissioners, or their respective staff;
 - (3) Any communication regarding a particular competitive solicitation between a potential vendor or vendor's representative and any member of a city evaluation and/or selection committee; therefore, and
 - (4) Any communication regarding a particular competitive solicitation between the mayor, city commissioners, or their respective staff, and a member of a city evaluation and/or selection committee, therefore.
- c. Permitted communications. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing contained herein shall prohibit: (1) Communication between members of the public who are not vendors or a vendor's representative and any city employee, official or member of the city commission;
 - (2) Communications in writing at any time with any city employee, official or member of the city commission, unless specifically prohibited by the applicable competitive solicitation. (A) However, any written communication must be filed with the city clerk. Any city employee, official or member of the city commission receiving or making any written communication must immediately file it with the city clerk. (B) The city clerk shall include all written communication as part of the agenda item when publishing information related to a particular competitive solicitation;

- (3) Oral communications at duly noticed pre-bid conferences;
- (4) Oral presentations before publicly noticed evaluation and/or selection committees;
- (5) Contract discussions during any duly noticed public meeting;
- (6) Public presentations made to the city commission or advisory body thereof during any duly noticed public meeting;
- (7) Contract negotiations with city staff following the award of a competitive solicitation by the city commission; or
- (8) Purchases exempt from the competitive process pursuant to section 2-797 of these Code of Ordinances;

d. Procedure.

- (1) The cone of silence shall be imposed upon each competitive solicitation at the time of public notice of such solicitation as provided by section 2-826 of this Code. Public notice of the cone of silence shall be included in the notice of the competitive solicitation. The city manager shall issue a written notice of the release of each competitive solicitation to the affected departments, with a copy thereof to each commission member, and shall include in any public solicitation for goods and services a statement disclosing the requirements of this ordinance.
- (2) The cone of silence shall terminate at the time the city commission or other authorized body makes final award or gives final approval of a contract, rejects all bids or responses to the competitive solicitation or takes other action which ends the competitive solicitation.
- (3) Any city employee, official or member of the city commission that is approached concerning a competitive solicitation while the cone of silence is in effect shall notify such individual of the prohibitions contained in this section. While the cone of silence is in effect, any city employee, official or member of the city commission who is the recipient of any oral communication by a potential vendor or vendor's representative in violation of this section shall create a written record of the event. The record shall indicate the date of such communication, the persons with whom such communication occurred, and a general summation of the communication.

e. Violations/penalties and procedures.

- (1) A sworn complaint alleging a violation of this ordinance may be filed with the city attorney's office. In each such instance, an initial investigation shall be performed to determine the existence of a violation. If a violation is found to exist, the penalties and process shall be as provided in section 1-15 of this Code.
- (2) In addition to the penalties described herein and otherwise provided by law, a violation of this ordinance shall render the competitive solicitation void at the discretion of the city commission.
- (3) Any person who violates a provision of this section shall be prohibited from serving on a City of Key West advisory board, evaluation and/or selection committee.
- (4) In addition to any other penalty provided by law, violation of any provision of this ordinance by a City of Key West employee shall subject said employee to disciplinary action up to and including dismissal.
- (5) If a vendor is determined to have violated the provisions of this section on two more occasions it shall constitute evidence under City Code section 2- 834 that the vendor is not properly qualified to carry out the obligations or to complete the work contemplated by any new competitive solicitation. The city's purchasing agent shall also commence any available debarment from city work proceeding that may be available upon a finding of two or more violations by a vendor of this section. (Ord. No. 13-11, § 1, 6-18-2013)

<u>VENDOR CERTIFICATION REGARDING</u> <u>SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES LISTS</u>

Respondent Vendor Name:
Vendor FEIN:
Vendor's Authorized Representative Name and Title:
Address:
City: State: Zip:
Phone Number:
Email Address:
Section 287.135(2)(a), Florida Statutes, prohibits a company from bidding on, submitting a proposal for, or entering into or renewing a contract for goods or services of any amount if, at the time of contracting or renewal, the company is on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, created pursuant to section 215.4725, Florida Statutes, or is engaged in a boycott of Israel. Section 287.135(2)(b), Florida Statutes, further prohibits a company from bidding on, submitting a proposal for, or entering into or renewing a contract for goods or services over one million dollars (\$1,000,000) if, at the time of contracting or renewal, the company is on either the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, both created pursuant to section 215.473, Florida Statutes, or the company is engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria.
As the person authorized to sign on behalf of Respondent, I hereby certify that the company identified above in the section entitled "Respondent Vendor Name" is not listed on either the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List I understand that pursuant to section 287.135, Florida Statutes, the submission of a false certification may subject such company to civil penalties, attorney's fees, and/or costs and termination of the contract at the option of the awarding governmental entity.
Certified By:
who is authorized to sign on behalf of the above referenced company.
Authorized Signature:

CITY OF KEY WEST INDEMNIFICATION FORM

PROPOSER agrees to protect, defend, indemnify, save and hold harmless The City of Key West, all its Departments, Agencies, Boards, Commissions, officers, City's Consultant, agents, servants and employees, including volunteers, from and against any and all claims, debts, demands, expense and liability arising out of injury or death to any person or the damage, loss of destruction of any property which may occur or in any way grow out of any act or omission of the PROPOSER, its agents, servants, and employees, or any and all costs, expense and/or attorney fees incurred by the City as a result of any claim, demands, and/or causes of action except of those claims, demands, and/or causes of action arising out of the negligence of The City of Key West, all its Departments, Agencies, Boards, Commissions, officers, agents, servants and employees. The PROPOSER agrees to investigate, handle, respond to, provide defense for and defend any such claims, demand, or suit at its sole expense and agrees to bear all other costs and expenses related thereto, even if it (claims, etc.) is groundless, false or fraudulent. The City of Key West does not waive any of its sovereign immunity rights, including but not limited to, those expressed in Section 768.28, Florida Statutes. PROPOSER understands and agrees that any and all liabilities regarding the use of any subcontractor for services related to this agreement shall be borne solely by the PROPOSER. Ten dollars of the consideration paid by the City is acknowledged by PROPOSER as separate, good and sufficient consideration for this indemnification. This indemnification shall be interpreted to comply with Section 725.06 and 725.08, Florida Statutes.

These indemnifications shall survive the term of this agreement. In the event that any action or proceeding is brought against the City of Key West by reason of such claim or demand, PROPOSER shall, upon written notice from the City of Key West, resist and defend such action or proceeding by counsel satisfactory to the City of Key West.

The indemnification provided above shall obligate PROPOSER to defend at its own expense to and through appellate, supplemental or bankruptcy proceeding, or to provide for such defense, at the City of Key West's option, any and all claims of liability and all suits and actions of every name and description covered above which may be brought against the City of Key West whether performed by PROPOSER, or persons employed or utilized by PROPOSER.

The PROPOSER's obligation under this provision shall not be limited in any way by the agreed upon Contract Price as shown in this agreement, or the PROPOSER's limit of or lack of sufficient insurance protection.

[REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE IS INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

COMPANY SEAL

PROPOSER:			_
			_
Address			_
			_
Signature			
	 Print Name		 Date
	rinit Name		Date
	Title		
NOTARY FO	R THE PROPOSER		
STATE OF			
COUNTY OF			
_	=	_	e by means [] physical presence or []
		(Signature of Notary	Public- State of Florida)
(NC	OTARY SEAL)		
		(Name of Notary Ty	ped, Printed, or Stamped)
Personally K	Known OR	Produced Identification	
Type of Ident	ification Produced		

AFFIDAVIT ATTESTING TO NONCOERCIVE CONDUCT FOR LABOR OR SERVICES

Entity/	Vendor Name:		
Vendor	· FEIN:		
Vendor	's Authorized Representative:		
		(Name and Title)	
Address	s:		
City:	State:	Zip:	
Phone 1	Number:		
Email A	Address:		
governi attestir	nongovernmental entity executing, rement entity, Vendor is required to prong that Vendor does not use coercion for fortile.	vide an affidavit under penalty of perj	ury
As defii	ned in Section 787.06(2)(a), coercion mea	ans:	
1.	Using or threating to use physical force		
2.	Restraining, isolating, or confining or person without lawful authority and a	threating to restrain, isolate, or confine a	any
3.	Using lending or other credit method	s to establish a debt by any person wl	hen
	1 0	rity for the debt, if the value of the labor	
		applied toward the liquidation of the de	
	the length and nature of the labor of defined;	or service are not respectively limited a	and
4.	,	nfiscating, withholding, or possessing a	anv
		other immigration document, or any ot	_
	actual or purported government identi	fication document, of any person;	
5.	Causing or threating to cause financia	l harm to any person;	
6.	Enticing or luring any person by fraud		
7.	Providing a controlled substance as ou 893.03 to any person for the purpose	tlined in Schedule I or Schedule II of Sect of exploitation of that person.	ion
As a pe	erson authorized to sign on behalf of Ven	dor, I certify under penalties of perjury t	hat
Vendor	does not use coercion for labor or se-	rvices in accordance with Section 787.	06.
Additio	nally, Vendor has reviewed Section 787.	06, Florida Statutes, and agrees to abide	by:
same.			
Certifie	ed By:	, who	is
	ized to sign on behalf of the above refere	·	
Author	ized Signature:		
	ame:		
Ti+10:			

CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING

The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

- (1) No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- (2) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure of Lobbying Activities," in accordance with its instructions.
- (3) The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents of all sub-awards at all tiers (including subcontracts, sub-grants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all sub-recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by section 1352, title 31, United States Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

Organization:	
Street address:	
City, State, Zip:	
CERTIFIED BY: (type or print)	
CERTIFIED B1.	
TITLE:	
(signature)	(date)

Disclosure of Lobbying Activities

Complete this form to disclose lobbying activities pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352

(See reverse for public burden disclosure)

1. Type of Federal Action:	2. Status of Federal Action:		3. Report Type: a. initial filing b. material change For material change only: Year quarter Date of last report
4. Name and Address of Reporting Entity: Prime Subawardee Tier, if Known:		5. If Reporting Entity in No. 4 is Subawardee, Enter Name and Address of Prime:	
Congressional District, if known:			nal District, if known: gram Name/Description:
6. Federal Department/Agency: 8. Federal Action Number, if known: 10. a. Name and Address of Lobbying Registrant (if individual, last name, first name, MI):		CFDA Number, if applicable: 9. Award Amount, if known: \$ b. Individuals Performing Services (including address if different from No. 10a) (last name, first name, MI):	
11. Information requested through this form is authorized by title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. This disclosure of lobbying activities is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed by the tier above when this transaction was made or entered into. This disclosure is required pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352. This information will be reported to the Congress semi-annually and will be available for public inspection. Any person who fails to file the required disclosure shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.		Signature:	
Federal Use Only		Authorized for Local Reproduction Standard Form - LLL (Rev. 7-97)	

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF SF-LLL, DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

This disclosure form shall be completed by the reporting entity, whether subawardee or prime Federal recipient, at the initiation or receipt of a covered Federal action, or a material change to a previous filing, pursuant to title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. The filing of a form is required for each payment or agreement to make payment to any lobbying entity for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with a covered Federal action. Complete all items that apply for both the initial filing and material change report. Refer to the implementing guidance published by the Office of Management and Budget for additional information.

- 1. Identify the type of covered Federal action for which lobbying activity is and/or has been secured to influence the outcome of a covered Federal action.
- 2. Identify the status of the covered Federal action.
- 3. Identify the appropriate classification of this report. If this is a followup report caused by a material change to the information previously reported, enter the year and quarter in which the change occurred. Enter the date of the last previously submitted report by this reporting entity for this covered Federal action.
- 4. Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the reporting entity. Include Congressional District, if known. Check the appropriate classification of the reporting entity that designates if it is, or expects to be, a prime or subaward recipient. Identify the tier of the subawardee, e.g., the first subawardee of the prime is the 1st tier. Subawards include but are not limited to subcontracts, subgrants and contract awards under grants.
- 5. If the organization filing the report in item 4 checks "Subawardee," then enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the prime Federal recipient. Include Congressional District, if known.
- 6. Enter the name of the federal agency making the award or loan commitment. Include at least one organizational level below agency name, if known. For example, Department of Transportation, United States Coast Guard.
- 7. Enter the Federal program name or description for the covered Federal action (item 1). If known, enter the full Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFDA) number for grants, cooperative agreements, loans, and loan commitments.
- 8. Enter the most appropriate Federal identifying number available for the Federal action identified in item 1 (e.g., Request for Proposal (RFP) number; Invitations for Bid (IFB) number; grant announcement number; the contract, grant, or loan award number; the application/proposal control number assigned by the Federal agency). Included prefixes, e.g., "RFP-DE-90-001."
- 9. For a covered Federal action where there has been an award or loan commitment by the Federal agency, enter the Federal amount of the award/loan commitment for the prime entity identified in item 4 or 5.
- 10. (a) Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the lobbying registrant under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 engaged by the reporting entity identified in item 4 to influence the covered Federal action.
 - (b) Enter the full names of the individual(s) performing services, and include full address if different from 10(a). Enter Last Name, First Name, and Middle Initial (MI).
- 11. The certifying official shall sign and date the form, print his/her name, title, and telephone number.

According to the Paperwork Reduction Act, as amended, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB control Number. The valid OMB control number for this information collection is OMB No. 0348-0046. Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 10 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget,

Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0046), Washington, DC 20503

EXHIBIT "A"

MINIMUM INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

1.0 GENERAL INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS:

- 1.01 During the Term of the Agreement, the Consultant shall provide, pay for, and maintain with insurance companies satisfactory to the City of Key West, Florida ("City"), the types of insurance described herein.
- 1.02 All insurance shall be from responsible insurance companies eligible to do business in the State of Florida. The required policies of insurance shall be performable in Monroe County, Florida, and shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Florida.
- 1.03 The City shall be specifically included as an additional insured on the Consultant's Liability policies with the exception of the Consultant's Professional Liability policies (if required) and shall also provide the "Severability of Interest" provision (a/k/a "Separation of Insured's" provision). The City's additional insured status should be extended to all Completed Operations coverages.
- 1.04 The Consultant shall deliver to the City, prior to commencing work/activities under the Agreement, properly executed "Certificate(s) of Insurance" setting forth the insurance coverage and limits required herein. The Certificates must be signed by the authorized representative of the insurance company(s) shown on the Certificate of Insurance. In addition, certified, true, and exact copies of the insurance policies required herein shall be provided to the City, on a timely basis, if requested by the City.
- 1.05 If the Consultant fails to provide or maintain the insurance coverages required in this Agreement at any time during the Term of the Agreement and if the Consultant refuses or otherwise neglects to deliver the required Certificate(s) of Insurance signed by the authorized representative of the insurance company(s) to the City, the City may, at the City's sole discretion, terminate or suspend this Agreement and seize the amount of Consultant's performance bond, letter of credit, or other security acceptable to the City).
- 1.06 The Consultant shall take immediate steps to make up any impairment to any Aggregate Policy Limit upon notification of the impairment. If at any time the City requests a written statement from the insurance company(s) as to any impairment to the Aggregate Limit, the Consultant shall promptly authorize and have delivered such statement to the City.
- 1.07 The Consultant authorizes the City and/or its insurance consultant to confirm all information furnished to the City, as to its compliance with its Bonds and Insurance Requirements, with the Consultant's insurance agents, brokers, surety, and insurance carriers.
- 1.08 All insurance coverage of the Consultant shall be primary to any insurance or self-insurance program carried by the City. The City's insurance or self-insurance programs or coverage shall not be contributory with any insurance required of the Consultant in this Agreement.
- 1.09 The acceptance of delivery to the City of any Certificate of Insurance evidencing the insurance coverage and limits required in the Agreement does not constitute approval or agreement by the City that the insurance requirements in the Agreement have been met or that the insurance policies shown in the Certificates of Insurance are in compliance with the Agreement requirements.

- 1.10 No work/activity under this Agreement shall commence or continue unless and until the required Certificate(s) of Insurance are in effect and the written Notice to Proceed is issued by the City.
- 1.11 The insurance coverage and limits required of the Consultant under this Agreement are designed to meet the minimum requirements of the City. They are not designed as a recommended insurance program for the Consultant. The Consultant alone shall be responsible for the sufficiency of its own insurance program. Should the Consultant have any question concerning its exposures to loss under this Agreement or the possible insurance coverage needed therefore, it should seek professional assistance.
- 1.12 During the Term of this Agreement, the City and its agents and contractors may continue to engage in necessary business activities during the operations of the Consultant. No personal property owned by City used in connection with these business activities shall be considered by the Consultant's insurance company as being in the care, custody, or control of the Consultant.
- 1.13 Should any of the required insurances specified in this Agreement provide for a deductible, self-insured retention, self-insured amount, or any scheme other than a fully insured program, the Consultant shall be responsible for all deductibles and self-insured retentions.
- 1.14 All of the required insurance coverages shall be issued as required by law and shall be endorsed, where necessary, to comply with the minimum requirements contained herein.
- 1.15 All policies of insurance required herein shall require that the insurer give the City thirty (30) days advance written notice of any cancellation, intent not to renew any policy and/or any change that will reduce the insurance coverage required in this Agreement, except for the application of the Aggregate Limits Provisions.
- 1.16 Renewal Certificate(s) of Insurance shall be provided to the City at least twenty (20) days prior to expiration of current coverage so that there shall be no termination of the Agreement due to lack of proof of the insurance coverage required of the Consultant.
- 1.17 If the Consultant utilizes contractors or sub-contractors to perform any operations or activities governed by this Agreement, the Consultant will ensure all contractors and sub-contractors to maintain the same types and amounts of insurance required of the Consultant. In addition, the Consultant will ensure that the contractor and sub-contractor insurances comply with all of the Insurance Requirements specified for the Consultant contained within this Agreement. The Consultant shall obtain Certificates of Insurance comparable to those required of the Consultant from all contractors and sub-contractors. Such Certificates of Insurances shall be presented to the City upon request. Consultant's obligation to ensure that all contractor's and sub-contractor's insurance as provided herein shall not exculpate Consultant from the direct primary responsibility Consultant has to the City hereunder. The City will look directly to Consultant for any such liability hereunder and shall not be obligated to seek recovery from any contractor or subcontract or under such contractor's or subcontractor's insurance coverages.

2.0 SPECIFIC INSURANCE COVERAGES AND LIMITS:

- 2.01 All requirements in this Insurance Section shall be complied with in full by the Consultant unless excused from compliance in writing by the City.
- 2.02 The amounts and types of insurance must conform to the following minimum requirements. Current Insurance Service Office (ISO) or National Council on Compensation Insurance (NCCI) policies, forms, and endorsements or broader shall be used where applicable. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the wording of all policies, forms, and endorsements must be acceptable to the City.

<u>Workers' Compensation and Employers' Liability Insurance</u> shall be maintained in force during the Term of this Agreement for all employees engaged in this work under this Agreement, in accordance with the laws of the State of Florida. The minimum acceptable limits shall be:

Workers' Compensation Florida Statutory Requirements

Employer's Liability \$100,000.00 Limit Each Accident

\$500,000.00 Limit Disease Aggregate

\$100,000.00 Limit Disease Each Employee

If the Consultant has less than four (4) employees and has elected not to purchase Workers' Compensation/Employers Liability coverage as permitted by *Florida Statutes*, the Consultant will be required to issue a formal letter (on the Consultant's letterhead) stating that it has less than four (4) employees and has elected not to purchase Workers' Compensation/Employers Liability coverage as permitted by *Florida Statutes*. This exception does <u>not</u> apply to firms engaged in construction activities.

<u>Commercial General Liability Insurance</u> shall be maintained by the Consultant on a Full Occurrence Form. Coverage shall include, but not be limited to, Premises and Operations, Personal Injury, Contractual for this Agreement, Independent Consultants, and Products & Completed Operations Coverage. The limits of such coverage shall not be less than:

Bodily Injury & \$1,000,000.00 Combined Single Limit each

Property Damage Liability Occurrence and Aggregate

Completed Operations Liability Coverage shall be maintained by the Consultant for a period of not less than four (4) years following expiration or termination of this Agreement.

The use of an Excess, Umbrella and/or Bumbershoot policy shall be acceptable if the level of protection provided by the Excess, Umbrella and/or Bumbershoot policy is equal to or more comprehensive than the Primary Commercial General Liability policy.

<u>Business Automobile Liability Insurance</u> shall be maintained by the Consultant as to ownership, maintenance, use, loading and unloading of all owned, non-owned, leased, or hired vehicles with limits of such coverage of not less than:

Bodily Injury \$1,000,000.00 Limit Each Accident
Property Damage Liability \$1,000,000.00 Limit Each Accident

or

Bodily Injury &

Property Damage Liability \$1,000,000.00 Combined Single Limit Each Accident

If the Consultant does not own any vehicles, this requirement can be satisfied by having the Consultant's Commercial General Liability policy endorsed with "Non-Owned and Hired Automobile" Liability coverage.

<u>Professional Liability Insurance</u> shall be maintained by the Consultant which will respond to damages resulting from any claim arising out of the performance of professional services or any error or omission of the Consultant arising out of activities governed by this Agreement. The minimum acceptable limits of liability shall be \$1,000,000 per Occurrence and \$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate. If the policy is structured on a "Claims Made" basis, the policy must contain a "Retroactive Date" of no later than the commencement date of the Agreement and will have an extended reporting period of four (4) years following expiration or termination of the Agreement.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS UNDER THE FISCAL YEAR 2022 SAFE STREETS AND ROADS FOR ALL ("SS4A") GRANT PROGRAM (INCLUDING TITLE 23 FUNDS): ACTION PLANS

Original: February 8, 2023 Revised: March 28, 2023 Updated: March 7, 2024

Table of Contents

	Purpose	
7.1	Purpose	.6
Article 8	USDOT Role	. 6
8.1	Division of USDOT Responsibilities	. 6
8.2	USDOT Program Contacts	. 7
Article 9	Recipient Role	. 7
	Statements on the Project.	
	Statements on Authority and Capacity	
	USDOT Reliance.	
9.4	Project Delivery.	.8
9.5	Rights and Powers Affecting the Project.	.9
	Notification of Changes to Key Personnel	
Article 10	0 Award Amount, Obligation, and Time Periods	. 9
	Federal Award Amount.	
10.2	Federal Obligations.	.9
10.3	Budget Period	.9
10.4	Period of Performance.	.9
Article 1	1 Statement of Work, Schedule, and Budget Changes	. 9
	Notification Requirement	
	Statement of Work Changes.	
	Schedule Changes.	
	Budget Changes.	
	USDOT Acceptance of Changes	
	2 General Reporting Terms	
	Report Submission.	
	Alternative Reporting Methods	
	Paperwork Reduction Act Notice.	
	3 Progress and Financial Reporting	
	Quarterly Program Performance Reports	
	Quarterly Financial Status.	
	4 Performance Reporting.	
	Baseline Performance Measurement.	
	Section 24112(h) Report	
	Performance Measurement Information.	
	Performance Reporting Survival.	
	Program Evaluation	
	5 Noncompliance and Remedies	
	Noncompliance Determinations.	
	Remedies.	
	Other Oversight Entities	
	6 Agreement Termination	
16.1	USDOT Termination.	15
	Closeout Termination.	
	Post-Termination Adjustments.	
	Non-Termination Adjustments.	
	Other Remedies.	
	7 Monitoring, Financial Management, Controls, and Records	
	Recipient Monitoring and Record Retention.	
1/.1	TENTIFICATION TO THE TENTIFICATION OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROP	- 0

		_
17.2	Financial Records and Audits.	
17.3	Internal Controls.	
17.4		
17.5	Oversight Responsibilities.	
Article	18 Contracting and Subawards	. 18
18.1	Build America, Buy America.	
18.2	Small and Disadvantaged Business Requirements.	20
18.3	Engineering and Design Services.	20
18.4	\mathcal{C}	
18.5	Prohibition on Certain Telecommunications and Video Surveillance Services or Equipment.	
18.6	Recipient Responsibilities For Subawards.	
18.7	Subaward and Contract Authorization.	21
18.8	Minimum Wage Rates	
Article	19 Costs, Payments, and Unexpended Funds	. 21
19.1	Limitation of Federal Award Amount.	
19.2	Projects Costs	21
19.3	Timing of Project Costs.	21
19.4	Recipient Recovery of Federal Funds.	22
19.5	Unexpended Federal Funds	22
19.6	Timing of Payments to the Recipient	22
19.7	J e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	
19.8	Information Supporting Expenditures	22
19.9	Reimbursement Frequency.	23
Article	20 Liquidation, Adjustments, and Funds Availability	. 23
20.1	Liquidation of Recipient Obligations.	
Article	21 Agreement Modifications	. 23
21.1	e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	
21.2	Unilateral Contact Modifications.	23
21.3	USDOT Unilateral Modifications.	23
21.4	Other Modifications.	23
Article	22 Climate Change and Environmental Justice	. 24
	Climate Change and Environmental Justice.	
	23 Racial Equity and Barriers to Opportunity	
23.1	1 *	
	24 Federal Financial Assistance, Administrative, and National Policy Requirements	
24.1	Uniform Administrative Requirements for Federal Awards	
24.2	Federal Law and Public Policy Requirements.	
24.3	Federal Freedom of Information Act.	
24.4		
24.5	Whistleblower Protection.	
24.6		
24.7	Incorporated Certifications.	
	25 Assignment	
25.1	Assignment Prohibited.	
	26 Waiver	
26.1	Waivers.	
_	27 Additional Terms and Conditions.	
27.1	Effect of Action Plan or Implementation Plan.	
27.1	Disclaimer of Federal Liability.	
27.2	·	20 26
	CHVIIIIIII BEVIEW	/11

27.4	Railroad Coordination	28
27.5	Relocation and Real Property Acquisition	28
27.6	Equipment Disposition	28
Article	28 Mandatory Award Information	28
28.1	Information Contained in a Federal Award.	28
Article	29 Construction and Definitions	29
29.1	Attachments.	29
29.2	Exhibits.	29
	Construction.	
29.4	Integration	29
	Definitions	
Article	30 Agreement Execution and Effective Date	30
30.1	Counterparts	30
	Effective Date.	

Index of Definitions

Administering Operating Administration	
Environmental Review Entity	
Federal Share	
FHWA	
NOFO	
OMB	11
Program Statute	28
Project	
Project Closeout	
SS4A Grant	
USDOT	

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

The Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (Pub. L. 117–58, November 15, 2021; also referred to as the "Bipartisan Infrastructure Law" or "BIL") established the Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) Discretionary Grant Program (BIL Section 24112) and appropriated funds to the United States Department of Transportation (the "USDOT") under Division J, Title VIII of BIL to implement the program. The funds are available to provide Federal financial assistance to support local initiatives to prevent death and serious injury on roads and streets, commonly referred to as "Vision Zero" or "Toward Zero Deaths" initiatives.

The USDOT published a Notice of Funding Opportunity (the "NOFO") to solicit applications for Federal financial assistance in Fiscal Year 2022 for the SS4A Discretionary Grant Program (87 Fed. Reg. 31606 (May 24, 2022; subsequently amended in 87 Fed. Reg. 47818 on August 4, 2022).

These general terms and conditions are incorporated by reference in a project-specific grant agreement under the fiscal year 2022 SS4A grant program. Articles 1–6 are in the project-specific portion of the agreement. The term "Recipient" is defined in the project-specific portion of the agreement. Attachments A through D are project-specific attachments.

ARTICLE 7 PURPOSE

- 7.1 Purpose. The purpose of this award is to improve roadway safety by significantly reducing or eliminating roadway fatalities and serious injuries through safety action plan development or projects focused on all users, including pedestrians, bicyclists, public transportation users, motorists, personal conveyance and micromobility users, and commercial vehicle operators. The parties will accomplish that purpose by achieving the following objectives:
 - (1) timely completing the Project; and
 - ensuring that this award does not substitute for non-Federal investment in the Project, except as proposed in the Grant Application, as modified by section 3.3 and Attachment B.

ARTICLE 8 USDOT ROLE

8.1 Division of USDOT Responsibilities.

(a) The Office of the Secretary of Transportation is ultimately responsible for the USDOT's administration of the SS4A Grant Program.

(b) The Federal Highway Administration (the "FHWA") will administer this grant agreement on behalf of the USDOT. In this agreement, the "Administering Operating Administration" means the FHWA.

8.2 USDOT Program Contacts.

FHWA Safe Streets and Roads for All Federal Highway Administration Office of Safety 1200 New Jersey Avenue SE HSA-1, Mail Drop E71-117 Washington, DC 20590 SS4A.FHWA@dot.gov (202) 366-2201

and

Gilberto De Leon Tennessee Division Office Point of Contact Deputy Division Administrator 404 BNA Drive, Nashville TN 37217 (615) 781-5770 Gilberto.Deleon@dot.gov

ARTICLE 9 RECIPIENT ROLE

9.1 Statements on the Project. The Recipient states that:

- (1) all material statements of fact in the Grant Application were accurate when that application was submitted; and
- (2) Attachment B documents all material changes in the information contained in that application.

9.2 Statements on Authority and Capacity. The Recipient states that:

- (1) it has the authority to receive Federal financial assistance under this agreement;
- (2) It has the legal authority to complete the Project, including either ownership and/or maintenance responsibilities over a roadway network; safety responsibilities that affect roadways; or has an agreement from the agency that has ownership and/or maintenance responsibilities for the roadway within the applicant's jurisdiction; if applicable.

- it has the capacity, including institutional, managerial, and financial capacity, to comply with its obligations under this agreement;
- (4) not less than the difference between the "Total Eligible Project Cost" and the "SS4A Grant Amount" listed in section 3.3 are committed to fund the Project;
- (5) it has sufficient funds available, or an agreement with the agency that has ownership and/or maintenance responsibilities for the roadway within the recipient's jurisdiction, to ensure that infrastructure completed or improved under this agreement will be operated and maintained in compliance with this agreement and applicable Federal law; and
- (6) the individual executing this agreement on behalf of the Recipient has authority to enter this agreement and make the statements in this article 9 and in section 24.7 on behalf of the Recipient.

9.3 USDOT Reliance. The Recipient acknowledges that:

- (1) the USDOT relied on statements of fact in the Grant Application to select the Project to receive this award;
- (2) the USDOT relied on statements of fact in both the-Grant Application and this agreement to determine that the Recipient and the Project are eligible under the terms of the NOFO;
- (3) the USDOT relied on statements of fact in both the Grant Application and this agreement to establish the terms of this agreement; and
- (4) the USDOT's selection of the Project to receive this award prevented awards under the NOFO to other eligible applicants.

9.4 Project Delivery.

- (a) The Recipient shall complete the Project under the terms of this agreement.
- (b) The Recipient shall ensure that the Project is financed, constructed, operated, and maintained in accordance with all applicable Federal laws, regulations, and policies.
- (c) The Recipient shall provide any certifications or assurances deemed necessary by the USDOT in ensuring the Recipient's compliance with all applicable laws, regulations, and policies.
- (d) The Recipient shall provide access to records as provided at 2 CFR 200.337.

9.5 Rights and Powers Affecting the Project.

- (a) The Recipient shall not take or permit any action that deprives it of any rights or powers necessary to the Recipient's performance under this agreement without written approval of the USDOT.
- (b) The Recipient shall act, in a manner acceptable to the USDOT, promptly to acquire, extinguish, or modify any outstanding rights or claims of right of others that would interfere with the Recipient's performance under this agreement.
- **9.6 Notification of Changes to Key Personnel.** The Recipient shall notify all USDOT representatives who are identified in Section 4.4 in writing within 30 calendar days of any change in key personnel who are identified in Section 4.3.

ARTICLE 10 AWARD AMOUNT, OBLIGATION, AND TIME PERIODS

10.1 Federal Award Amount The USDOT hereby awards a SS4A Grant to the Recipient in the amount listed in Section 2.2 as the SS4A Grant Amount.

10.2 Federal Obligations.

This agreement obligates for the period of performance listed in section 2.3 of the grant agreement.

10.3 Budget Period

The budget period for this award begins on the date of this agreement and ends on the budget period end date that is listed in section 2.4, which shall be no later than 5 years from the date of grant execution. In this agreement, "budget period" is used as defined at 2 C.F.R. 200.1.

10.4 Period of Performance.

- (a) The period of performance for this award begins on the effective date of award listed in page 1 item 2 and ends on the period of performance end date that is listed in Section 2.3.
- (b) In this agreement, "period of performance" is used as defined at 2 C.F.R. 200.1.

ARTICLE 11 STATEMENT OF WORK, SCHEDULE, AND BUDGET CHANGES

11.1 Notification Requirement. The Recipient shall notify all USDOT representatives who are identified in section 4.4 in writing within 30 calendar days of any change in circumstances or commitments that adversely affect the Recipient's plan to complete the

Project. In that notification, the Recipient shall describe the change and what actions the Recipient has taken or plans to take to ensure completion of the Project. This notification requirement under this section 11.1 is separate from any requirements under this article 11 that the Recipient request amendment of this agreement.

- 11.2 Statement of Work Changes. If the Project's activities differ from the statement of work that is described in section 3.1 and Attachment B, then the Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement to update section 3.1.
- **11.3 Schedule Changes.** If one or more of the following conditions are satisfied, then the Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement to update the relevant dates:
 - (1) a substantial completion date for the Project or a component of the Project is listed in section 3.2 and the Recipient's estimate for that milestone changes to a date that is more than six months after the date listed in section 3.2; or
 - (2) a schedule change would require the period of performance to continue after the period of performance end date listed in section 2.3.

For other schedule changes, the Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement unless the USDOT has consented, in writing consistent with applicable requirements, to the change.

11.4 Budget Changes.

- (a) The Recipient acknowledges that if the cost of completing the Project increases:
 - (1) that increase does not affect the Recipient's obligation under this agreement to complete the Project; and
 - (2) the USDOT will not increase the amount of this award to address any funding shortfall.
- (b) The Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement to update section 3.3 and Attachment B if, in comparing the Project's budget to the amounts listed in section 3.3:
 - (1) the "Non-Federal Funds" amount decreases; or
 - (2) the "Total Eligible Project Cost" amount decreases.
- (c) For budget changes that are not identified in section 11.4(b), the Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement to update section 3.3 and Attachment B unless the USDOT has consented, in writing consistent with applicable requirements, to the change.
- (d) If the actual eligible project costs are less than the "Total Eligible Project Cost" that is listed in section 3.3, then the Recipient may propose to the USDOT, in writing consistent with applicable requirements, specific additional activities that are within the scope of this award, as defined in sections 7.1 and 3.1, and that the Recipient could complete with

- the difference between the "Total Eligible Project Cost" that is listed in section 3.3 and the actual eligible project costs.
- (e) If the actual eligible project costs are less than the "Total Eligible Project Cost" that is listed in section 3.3 and either the Recipient does not make a proposal under section 11.4(d) or the USDOT does not accept the Recipient's proposal under section 11.4(d), then:
 - (1) in a request under section 11.4(b), the Recipient shall reduce the Federal Share by the difference between the "Total Eligible Project Cost" that is listed in section 3.3 and the actual eligible project costs; and
 - (2) if that amendment reduces this award and the USDOT had reimbursed costs exceeding the revised award, the Recipient shall request to add additional project work that is within the scope of this project.

In this agreement, "**Federal Share**" means the sum of the "SS4A Action Plan or Implementation Grant Amount" and the "Other Federal Funds" amounts that are listed in section 3.3.

- (f) The Recipient acknowledges that amounts that are required to be refunded under section 11.4(e)(2) constitute a debt to the Federal Government that the USDOT may collect under 2 C.F.R. 200.346 and the Federal Claims Collection Standards (31 C.F.R. parts 900–999).
- 11.5 USDOT Acceptance of Changes. The USDOT may accept or reject amendments requested under this article 11, and in doing so may elect to consider only the interests of the SS4A grant program and the USDOT. The Recipient acknowledges that requesting an amendment under this article 11 does not amend, modify, or supplement this agreement unless the USDOT accepts that amendment request and the parties modify this agreement under section 21.1.

ARTICLE 12 GENERAL REPORTING TERMS

- **12.1 Report Submission.** The Recipient shall send all reports required by this agreement to all USDOT contacts who are listed in section 4.4. Reports will be added to a central repository maintained by FHWA.
- **12.2 Alternative Reporting Methods.** FHWA may establish processes for the Recipient to submit reports required by this agreement, including electronic submission processes. If the Recipient is notified of those processes in writing, the Recipient shall use the processes required by the FHWA.

12.3 Paperwork Reduction Act Notice. Under 5 C.F.R. 1320.6, the Recipient is not required to respond to a collection of information that does not display a currently valid control number issued by the Office of Management and Budget (the "OMB"). Collections of information conducted under this agreement are approved under OMB Control No. 2125-0675.

ARTICLE 13 PROGRESS AND FINANCIAL REPORTING

- 13.1 Quarterly Program Performance Reports. Quarterly, on or before the 20th day of the first month of each calendar year (e.g., reports due on or before January 20th, April 20th, July 20th, and October 20th) and until the end of the period of performance, the Recipient shall submit to the USDOT a Quarterly Project Progress Report in the format and with the content described in Exhibit C (SF-PPR). If the date of this agreement is in the final month of a calendar year, then the Recipient shall submit the first Quarterly Project Progress Report in the second calendar year that begins after the date of this agreement.
- **Quarterly Financial Status.** Quarterly, on or before the 20th day of the first month of each calendar year, the Recipient shall submit a Federal Financial Report using SF-425.

ARTICLE 14 PERFORMANCE REPORTING

- **14.1 Baseline Performance Measurement.** If the Designation in Section 2.5 is "Implementation," then:
 - (1) the Recipient shall collect data for each performance measure that is identified in the Performance Measure Table in Attachment A, accurate as of the Baseline Measurement Date that is identified in Attachment A; and
 - (2) on or before the Baseline Report Date that is stated in Attachment A, the Recipient shall submit a Baseline Performance Measurement Report that contains the data collected under this section 14.1 and a detailed description of the data sources, assumptions, variability, and estimated levels of precision for each performance measure that is identified in the Performance Measure Table in Attachment A.
- **14.2 Section 24112(h) Report:** The Recipient shall submit to the USDOT, not later than 120 days after the end of the period of performance, a report that describes, consistent with section 24112(g) of BIL:
 - (1) the costs of carrying out the project;

- (2) the outcomes and benefits that each eligible project generated as identified in the grant application and measured by data to the maximum extent practicable (i.e. number of fatalities and serious injuries that occurred within the limits of the project location); and
- (3) the lessons learned, and any recommendations related to future projects or strategies to prevent death and serious injuries on roads and streets.

14.3 Performance Measurement Information.

For each performance measure that is identified in the Performance Measure Table in Attachment A, not later than January 31 of each year that follows a calendar year within the period of performance during which data was collected, the Recipient shall submit to the USDOT a Performance Measurement Report containing the data collected in the previous calendar year and stating the dates when the data was collected.

14.4 Performance Reporting Survival.

The data collection and reporting requirements in this article 14 survive the termination of this agreement which is three years post period of performance.

14.5 Program Evaluation.

As a condition of grant award, the recipient may be required to participate in an evaluation undertaken by USDOT, or another agency or partner. The evaluation may take different forms such as an implementation assessment across grant recipients, an impact and/or outcomes analysis of all or selected sites within or across grant recipients, or a benefit/cost analysis or assessment of return on investment. The Department may require applicants to collect data elements to aid the evaluation. As a part of the evaluation, as a condition of award, grant recipients must agree to: (1) make records available to the evaluation contractor; (2) provide access to program records, and any other relevant documents to calculate costs and benefits; (3) in the case of an impact analysis, facilitate the access to relevant information as requested; and (4) follow evaluation procedures as specified by the evaluation contractor or USDOT staff.

ARTICLE 15 NONCOMPLIANCE AND REMEDIES

15.1 Noncompliance Determinations.

(a) If the USDOT determines that the Recipient may have failed to comply with the United States Constitution, Federal law, or the terms and conditions of this agreement, the USDOT may notify the Recipient of a proposed determination of noncompliance. For the notice to be effective, it must be written and the USDOT must include an explanation of the nature of the noncompliance, describe a remedy, state whether that remedy is

proposed or effective at an already determined date, and describe the process through and form in which the Recipient may respond to the notice.

- (b) If the USDOT notifies the Recipient of a proposed determination of noncompliance under section 15.1(a), the Recipient may, not later than 7 calendar days after the notice, respond to that notice in the form and through the process described in that notice. In its response, the Recipient may:
 - (1) accept the remedy;
 - (2) acknowledge the noncompliance, but propose an alternative remedy; or
 - (3) dispute the noncompliance.

To dispute the noncompliance, the Recipient must include in its response documentation or other information supporting the Recipient's compliance.

- (c) The USDOT may make a final determination of noncompliance only:
 - (1) after considering the Recipient's response under section 15.1(b); or
 - if the Recipient fails to respond under section 15.1(b), after the time for that response has passed.
- (d) To make a final determination of noncompliance, the USDOT must provide a notice to the Recipient that states the bases for that determination.

15.2 Remedies.

- (a) If the USDOT makes a final determination of noncompliance under section 15.1(d), the USDOT may impose a remedy, including:
 - (1) additional conditions on the award;
 - (2) any remedy permitted under 2 C.F.R. 200.339–200.340, including withholding of payments; disallowance of previously reimbursed costs, requiring refunds from the Recipient to USDOT; suspension or termination of the award; or suspension and disbarment under 2 C.F.R. part 180; or
 - (3) any other remedy legally available.
- (b) To impose a remedy, the USDOT must provide a written notice to the Recipient that describes the remedy, but the USDOT may make the remedy effective before the Recipient receives that notice.
- (c) If the USDOT determines that it is in the public interest, the USDOT may impose a remedy, including all remedies described in section 15.2(a), before making a final determination of noncompliance under section 15.1(d). If it does so, then the notice

- provided under section 15.1(d) must also state whether the remedy imposed will continue, be rescinded, or modified.
- (d) In imposing a remedy under this section 15.2 or making a public interest determination under section 15.2(c), the USDOT may elect to consider the interests of only the USDOT.
- (e) The Recipient acknowledges that amounts that the USDOT requires the Recipient to refund to the USDOT due to a remedy under this section 15.2 constitute a debt to the Federal Government that the USDOT may collect under 2 C.F.R. 200.346 and the Federal Claims Collection Standards (31 C.F.R. parts 900–999).

15.3 Other Oversight Entities.

Nothing in this article 15 limits any party's authority to report activity under this agreement to the United States Department of Transportation Inspector General or other appropriate oversight entities.

ARTICLE 16 AGREEMENT TERMINATION

16.1 USDOT Termination.

- (a) The USDOT may terminate this agreement and all of its obligations under this agreement if any of the following occurs:
 - (1) the Recipient fails to obtain or provide any non-SS4A Grant contribution (all eligible project costs other than the SS4A Grant Amount, as described in section 3.2 table (a) of the grant agreement) or alternatives approved by the USDOT as provided in this agreement and consistent with article 3;
 - (2) a construction start date for the Project or Strategy is listed in section 3.2 and the Recipient fails to meet that milestone by six months after the date listed in section 3.2;
 - (3) a substantial completion date for the Project or Strategy is listed in section 3.2 and the Recipient fails to meet that milestone by six months after the date listed in section 3.2;
 - (4) the Recipient fails to comply with the terms and conditions of this agreement, including a material failure to comply with the schedule in section 3.2 even if it is beyond the reasonable control of the Recipient; or,
 - (5) the USDOT determines that termination of this agreement is in the public interest.

- (6) the Recipient fails to expend the funds within 5 years after the date on which the government executes the grant agreement, which is the date funds are provided for the project.
- (b) In terminating this agreement under this section, the USDOT may elect to consider only the interests of the USDOT.
- (c) This section 16.1 does not limit the USDOT's ability to terminate this agreement as a remedy under section 15.2.
- (d) The Recipient may request that the USDOT terminate the agreement under this section 16.1.

16.2 Closeout Termination.

- (a) This agreement terminates on Project Closeout.
- (b) In this agreement, "**Project Closeout**" means the date that the USDOT notifies the Recipient that the award is closed out. Under 2 C.F.R. 200.344, Project Closeout should occur no later than one year after the end of the period of performance.
- **Post-Termination Adjustments.** The Recipient acknowledges that under 2 C.F.R. 200.345–200.346, termination of the agreement does not extinguish the USDOT's authority to disallow costs, including costs that USDOT reimbursed before termination, and recover funds from the Recipient.

16.4 Non-Terminating Events.

- (a) The end of the period of performance described under section 10.4 does not terminate this agreement or the Recipient's obligations under this agreement.
- (b) The liquidation of funds under section 20.1 does not terminate this agreement or the Recipient's obligations under this agreement.
- **Other Remedies.** The termination authority under this article 16 supplements and does not limit the USDOT's remedial authority under article 15 or 2 C.F.R. part 200, including 2 C.F.R. 200.339–200.340.

ARTICLE 17 MONITORING, FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT, CONTROLS, AND RECORDS

17.1 Recipient Monitoring and Record Retention.

- (a) The Recipient shall monitor activities under this award, including activities under subawards and contracts, to ensure:
 - (1) that those activities comply with this agreement; and

- (2) that funds provided under this award are not expended on costs that are not allowable under this award or not allocable to this award.
- (b) If the Recipient makes a subaward under this award, the Recipient shall monitor the activities of the subrecipient in compliance with 2 C.F.R. 200.332(d).
- (c) The Recipient shall retain records relevant to the award as required under 2 C.F.R. 200.334.

17.2 Financial Records and Audits.

- (a) The Recipient shall keep all project accounts and records that fully disclose the amount and disposition by the Recipient of the award funds, the total cost of the Project, and the amount or nature of that portion of the cost of the Project supplied by other sources, and any other financial records related to the project.
- (b) The Recipient shall keep accounts and records described under section 17.2(a) in accordance with a financial management system that meets the requirements of 2 C.F.R. 200.301–200.303, 2 C.F.R. part 200, subpart F, and title 23, United States Code, and will facilitate an effective audit in accordance with 31 U.S.C. 7501–7506.
- (c) The Recipient shall separately identify expenditures under the fiscal year 2022 SS4A grants program in financial records required for audits under 31 U.S.C. 7501–7506. Specifically, the Recipient shall:
 - (1) list expenditures under that program separately on the schedule of expenditures of Federal awards required under 2 C.F.R. part 200, subpart F, including "FY 2022" in the program name; and
 - (2) list expenditures under that program on a separate row under Part II, Item 1 ("Federal Awards Expended During Fiscal Period") of Form SF-SAC, including "FY 2022" in column c ("Additional Award Identification").
- **17.3 Internal Controls.** The Recipient shall establish and maintain internal controls as required under 2 C.F.R. 200.303.
- **17.4 USDOT Record Access.** The USDOT may access Recipient records related to this award under 2 C.F.R. 200.337.
- **17.5 Oversight Responsibilities.** This award is subject to the oversight requirements of title 23, United States Code.

ARTICLE 18 CONTRACTING AND SUBAWARDS

18.1 Build America, Buy America. This award term implements § 70914(a) of the Build America, Buy America Act, Pub. L. No. 117-58, div. G, tit. IX, subtitle A, 135 Stat. 429, 1294 (2021) and Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Memorandum M-22-11, "Initial Implementation Guidance on Application of Buy America Preference in Federal Financial Assistance Programs for Infrastructure."

Requirement to Use Iron, Steel, Manufactured Products, and Construction Materials Produced in the United States.

The Recipient shall not use funds provided under this award for a project for infrastructure unless:

- (1) all iron and steel used in the project are produced in the United States—this means all manufacturing processes, from the initial melting stage through the application of coatings, occurred in the United States;
- (2) all manufactured products used in the project are produced in the United States—this means the manufactured product was manufactured in the United States; and the cost of the components of the manufactured product that are mined, produced, or manufactured in the United States is greater than 55 percent of the total cost of all components of the manufactured product; and
- (3) all construction materials are manufactured in the United States—this means that all manufacturing processes for the construction material occurred in the United States.

Inapplicability.

The domestic content procurement preference in this award term only applies to articles, materials, and supplies that are consumed in, incorporated into, or affixed to an infrastructure project. As such, it does not apply to tools, equipment, and supplies, such as temporary scaffolding, brought to the construction site and removed at or before the completion of the infrastructure project. Nor does a Buy America preference apply to equipment and furnishings, such as movable chairs, desks, and portable computer equipment, that are used at or within the finished infrastructure project but are not an integral part of the structure or permanently affixed to the infrastructure project.

Waivers.

When necessary, the Recipient may apply for, and the USDOT may grant, a waiver from the domestic content procurement preference in this award term.

A request to waive the application of the domestic content procurement preference must be in writing. The USDOT will provide instructions on the waiver process and on the format, contents,

and supporting materials required for any waiver request. Waiver requests are subject to public comment periods of no less than 15 days and must be reviewed by the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Made in America Office.

When the USDOT has made a determination that one of the following exceptions applies, the awarding official may waive the application of the domestic content procurement preference in any case in which the USDOT determines that:

- (1) applying the domestic content procurement preference would be inconsistent with the public interest;
- (2) the types of iron, steel, manufactured products, or construction materials are not produced in the United States in sufficient and reasonably available quantities or of a satisfactory quality; or
- (3) the inclusion of iron, steel, manufactured products, or construction materials produced in the United States will increase the cost of the overall project by more than 25 percent.

There may be instances where an award qualifies, in whole or in part, for an existing waiver described at https://www.transportation.gov/office-policy/transportation-policy/made-in-america.

Definitions

"Construction materials" includes an article, material, or supply—other than an item of primarily iron or steel; a manufactured product; cement and cementitious materials; aggregates such as stone, sand, or gravel; or aggregate binding agents or additives—that is or consists primarily of:

- non-ferrous metals;
- plastic and polymer-based products (including polyvinylchloride, composite building materials, and polymers used in fiber optic cables);
- glass (including optic glass);
- lumber; or
- drywall.

"Domestic content procurement preference" means all iron and steel used in the project are produced in the United States; the manufactured products used in the project are produced in the United States; or the construction materials used in the project are produced in the United States.

"Primarily iron or steel" means that the cost of the iron and steel content in the article, material, or supply exceeds 50 percent of the total cost of all its components. The cost of iron and steel is the cost of the iron or steel mill products (such as bar, billet, slab, wire, plate, or sheet), castings, or forgings utilized in the manufacture of the product and a good faith estimate of the cost of iron or steel components. The origin of the elements of the iron or steel is not relevant to the determination of whether it is domestic or foreign.

"Project" means the construction, alteration, maintenance, or repair of infrastructure in the United States.

- (a) Steel, iron, and manufactured products used in the Project are subject to 23 U.S.C. 313, as applicable, as implemented by the Federal Highway Administration. The Recipient acknowledges that this agreement is neither a waiver of 23 U.S.C. 313(a) nor a finding under 23 U.S.C. 313(b).
- (b) Construction materials used in the Project are subject to the domestic preference requirement at § 70914 of the Build America, Buy America Act, Pub. L. No. 117-58, div. G, tit. IX, subtitle A, 135 Stat. 429, 1294 (2021), as implemented by OMB, USDOT, and FHWA. The Recipient acknowledges that this agreement is neither a waiver of § 70914(a) nor a finding under § 70914(b).
- (c) Under 2 C.F.R. 200.322, as appropriate and to the extent consistent with law, the Recipient should, to the greatest extent practicable under this award, provide a preference for the purchase, acquisition, or use of goods, products, or materials produced in the United States. The Recipient shall include the requirements of 2 C.F.R. 200.322 in all subawards including all contracts and purchase orders for work or products under this award.
- **18.2 Small and Disadvantaged Business Requirements.** The Recipient shall expend all funds under this award in compliance with the requirements at 2 C.F.R. 200.321 ("Contracting with small and minority businesses, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms").
- 18.3 Engineering and Design Services. The Recipient shall award each contract or subcontract for program management, construction management, planning studies, feasibility studies, architectural services, preliminary engineering, design, engineering, surveying, mapping, or related services with respect to the project in the same manner that a contract for architectural and engineering services is negotiated under the Brooks Act, 40 U.S.C. 1101-1104 as implemented in 23 U.S.C. 112(b)(2), as applicable, or an equivalent qualifications-based requirement prescribed for or by the Recipient and approved in writing by the USDOT.
- **18.4** Foreign Market Restrictions. The Recipient shall not allow funds provided under this award to be used to fund the use of any product or service of a foreign country during the period in which such foreign country is listed by the United States Trade Representative as denying fair and equitable market opportunities for products and suppliers of the United States in procurement and construction.
- 18.5 Prohibition on Certain Telecommunications and Video Surveillance Services or Equipment. The Recipient acknowledges that Section 889 of Pub. L. No. 115-232, 2 C.F.R. 200.216 and 2 C.F.R. 200.471 prohibit the Recipient and all subrecipients from procuring or obtaining certain telecommunications and video surveillance services or equipment under this award.

18.6 Recipient Responsibilities For Subawards. If the Recipient makes a subaward under this award, the Recipient shall comply with the requirements on pass-through entities under 2 C.F.R. parts 200 and 1201, including 2 C.F.R. 200.331–200.333.

18.7 Subaward and Contract Authorization.

If the USDOT Office for Subaward and Contract Authorization identified in section 5.1 is "FHWA Office of Acquisition and Grants Management," then the Recipient shall obtain prior written approval from the USDOT agreement officer for the subaward or contracting out of any work under this agreement for Action Plan awards. This provision does not apply to the acquisition of supplies, material, equipment or general support services. That approval will be contingent upon a fair and reasonable price determination on the part of the Recipient and the agreement officer's concurrence on that determination.

18.8 Minimum Wage Rates. The Recipient shall include, in all contracts in excess of \$2,000 for work on the Project that involves labor, provisions establishing minimum rates of wages, to be predetermined by the United States Secretary of Labor, in accordance with 23 U.S.C. 113, that contractors shall pay to skilled and unskilled labor, and such 19 of 33 minimum rates shall be stated in the invitation for bids and shall be included in proposals or bids for the work.

ARTICLE 19 COSTS, PAYMENTS, AND UNEXPENDED FUNDS

- 19.1 Limitation of Federal Award Amount. Under this award, the USDOT shall not provide funding greater than the amount obligated on the SS4A Grant cover page, Item 11, Federal Funds Obligated. The Recipient acknowledges that USDOT is not liable for payments exceeding that amount, and the Recipient shall not request reimbursement of costs exceeding that amount.
- **19.2 Projects Costs.** This award is subject to the cost principles at 2 C.F.R. part 200 subpart E, including provisions on determining allocable costs and determining allowable costs.

19.3 Timing of Project Costs.

- (a) The Recipient shall not charge to this award costs that are incurred after the period of performance.
- (b) The Recipient shall not charge to this award costs that were incurred before the effective date of award of this agreement, unless there has been an approval pre-award costs under 2 C.F.R. 200.458. pre-award costs under 2 C.F.R. 200.458.

- 19.4 Recipient Recovery of Federal Funds. The Recipient shall make all reasonable efforts, including initiating litigation, if necessary, to recover Federal funds if the USDOT determines, after consultation with the Recipient, that those funds have been spent fraudulently, wastefully, or in violation of Federal laws, or misused in any manner under this award. The Recipient shall not enter a settlement or other final position, in court or otherwise, involving the recovery of funds under the award unless approved in advance in writing by the USDOT.
- 19.5 Unexpended Federal Funds. Any Federal funds that are awarded at section 10.1 but not expended on allocable, allowable costs remain the property of the United States.

19.6 Timing of Payments to the Recipient.

- (a) When reimbursement is used, the Recipient shall not request reimbursement of a cost before the Recipient has entered an obligation for that cost.
- (b) Pursuant to 2 CFR 200.305, advance payments to Recipient must be limited to the minimum amounts needed and be timed to be in accordance with the actual, immediate cash requirements of the Recipient in carrying out the purpose of the approved program or project. The timing and amount of advance payments must be as close as is administratively feasible to the actual disbursements by the Recipient for direct program or project costs and the proportionate share of any allowable indirect costs. The Recipient must make timely payment to contractors in accordance with the contract provisions.

19.7 Payment Method.

- (a) If the USDOT Payment System identified in section 5.2 is "DELPHI eInvoicing," then the Recipient shall use the DELPHI eInvoicing System to request reimbursement or advance payment under this award unless the USDOT agreement officer provides written approval for the Recipient to use a different request and payment method.
- (b) The USDOT may deny a payment request that is not submitted using the method identified in section 5.2.

19.8 Information Supporting Expenditures

- (a) If the USDOT Payment System identified in section 5.2 is "DELPHI eInvoicing," then when requesting reimbursement of costs incurred or credit for cost share incurred, the Recipient shall electronically submit the SF 270 (Request for Advance or Reimbursement), shall identify the Federal share and the Recipient's share of costs, and shall submit supporting cost detail to clearly document all costs incurred. As supporting cost detail, the Recipient shall include a detailed breakout of all costs incurred, including direct labor, indirect costs, other direct costs, and travel.
- (b) If the Recipient submits a request for reimbursement that the USDOT determines does not include or is not supported by sufficient detail, the USDOT may deny the request or withhold processing the request until the Recipient provides sufficient detail.

19.9 Reimbursement Frequency. If the USDOT Payment System identified in section 5.2 is "DELPHI eInvoicing," then the Recipient shall not request reimbursement more frequently than monthly.

ARTICLE 20 LIQUIDATION, ADJUSTMENTS, AND FUNDS AVAILABILITY

20.1 Liquidation of Recipient Obligations.

- (a) The Recipient shall liquidate all obligations of award funds under this agreement not later than the earlier of (1) 120 days after the end of the period of performance or (2) the statutory availability to eligible entities date, which shall be 5 years after the date on which the grant is provided.
- (b) Liquidation of obligations and adjustment of costs under this agreement follow the requirements of 2 C.F.R. 200.344–200.346.

ARTICLE 21 AGREEMENT MODIFICATIONS

21.1 Bilateral Modifications. The parties may amend, modify, or supplement this agreement by mutual agreement in writing signed by the USDOT and the Recipient. Either party may request to amend, modify, or supplement this agreement by written notice to the other party.

21.2 Unilateral Contact Modifications.

(a) The USDOT may update the contacts who are listed in sections 4.4 by written notice to all of the Recipient contacts who are listed in section 4.3.

21.3 USDOT Unilateral Modifications.

- (a) The USDOT may unilaterally modify this agreement to comply with Federal law, including the Program Statute.
- (b) To unilaterally modify this agreement under this section 21.3(a), the USDOT must provide a notice to the Recipient that includes a description of the modification and state the date that the modification is effective.
- **21.4 Other Modifications.** The parties shall not amend, modify, or supplement this agreement except as permitted under sections 21.1, 21.2, or 21.3. If an amendment, modification, or supplement is not permitted under section 21.1, not permitted under section 21.2, and not permitted under section 21.3, it is void.

ARTICLE 22 CLIMATE CHANGE AND ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE

22.1 Climate Change and Environmental Justice. Consistent with Executive Order 14008, "Tackling the Climate Crisis at Home and Abroad" (Jan. 27, 2021), Attachment C documents the consideration of climate change and environmental justice impacts of the Project.

ARTICLE 23 RACIAL EQUITY AND BARRIERS TO OPPORTUNITY

23.1 Racial Equity and Barriers to Opportunity. Consistent with Executive Order 13985, "Advancing Racial Equity and Support for Underserved Communities Through the Federal Government" (Jan. 20, 2021), Attachment D documents activities related to the Project to improve racial equity and reduce barriers to opportunity.

ARTICLE 24 FEDERAL FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE, ADMINISTRATIVE, AND NATIONAL POLICY REQUIREMENTS

- **24.1 Uniform Administrative Requirements for Federal Awards.** The Recipient shall comply with the obligations on non-Federal entities under 2 C.F.R. parts 200 and 1201.
- 24.2 Federal Law and Public Policy Requirements.
 - (a) The Recipient shall ensure that Federal funding is expended in full accordance with the United States Constitution, Federal law, and statutory and public policy requirements: including but not limited to, those protecting free speech, religious liberty, public welfare, the environment, and prohibiting discrimination.
 - (b) The failure of this agreement to expressly identify Federal law applicable to the Recipient or activities under this agreement does not make that law inapplicable.
- 24.3 Federal Freedom of Information Act.
 - (a) The USDOT is subject to the Freedom of Information Act, 5 U.S.C. 552.
 - (b) The Recipient acknowledges that the Technical Application and materials submitted to the USDOT by the Recipient related to this agreement may become USDOT records subject to public release under 5 U.S.C. 552.
- **24.4 History of Performance.** Under 2 C.F.R 200.206, any Federal awarding agency may consider the Recipient's performance under this agreement when evaluating the risks of making a future Federal financial assistance award to the Recipient.

24.5 Whistleblower Protection.

- (a) The Recipient acknowledges that it is a "grantee" within the scope of 41 U.S.C. 4712, which prohibits the Recipient from taking certain actions against an employee for certain disclosures of information that the employee reasonably believes are evidence of gross mismanagement of this award, gross waste of Federal funds, or a violation of Federal law related this this award.
- (b) The Recipient shall inform its employees in writing of the rights and remedies provided under 41 U.S.C. 4712, in the predominant native language of the workforce.

24.6 External Award Terms and Obligations.

- (a) In addition to this document and the contents described in article 29, this agreement includes the following additional terms as integral parts:
 - (1) Appendix A to 2 C.F.R. part 25: System for Award Management and Universal Identifier Requirements;
 - (2) Appendix A to 2 C.F.R. part 170: Reporting Subawards and Executive Compensation;
 - (3) 2 C.F.R 175.15(b): Trafficking in Persons; and
 - (4) Appendix XII to 2 C.F.R. part 200: Award Term and Condition for Recipient Integrity and Performance Matters.
- (b) The Recipient shall comply with:
 - (1) 49 C.F.R. part 20: New Restrictions on Lobbying;
 - (2) 49 C.F.R. part 21: Nondiscrimination in Federally-Assisted Programs of the Department of Transportation—Effectuation of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964;
 - (3) 49 C.F.R. part 27: Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Disability in Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance; and
 - (4) Subpart B of 49 C.F.R. part 32: Governmentwide Requirements for Drug-free Workplace (Financial Assistance).
- **24.7 Incorporated Certifications.** The Recipient makes the statements in the following certifications, which are incorporated by reference:
 - (1) Appendix A to 49 CFR part 20 (Certification Regarding Lobbying).

ARTICLE 25 ASSIGNMENT

25.1 Assignment Prohibited. The Recipient shall not transfer to any other entity any discretion granted under this agreement, any right to satisfy a condition under this agreement, any remedy under this agreement, or any obligation imposed under this agreement.

ARTICLE 26 WAIVER

26.1 Waivers.

- (a) A waiver granted by USDOT under this agreement will not be effective unless it is in writing and signed by an authorized representative of USDOT.
- (b) A waiver granted by USDOT under this agreement on one occasion will not operate as a waiver on other occasions.
- (c) If USDOT fails to require strict performance of a provision of this agreement, fails to exercise a remedy for a breach of this agreement, or fails to reject a payment during a breach of this agreement, that failure does not constitute a waiver of that provision or breach.

ARTICLE 27 ADDITIONAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- **27.1 Effect of Action Plan or Implementation Plan.** Based on information that the Recipient provided to the USDOT, including the Technical Application, at indicated in section 2.5, this agreement designates this award as an Action Plan award or a Implementation award, as defined in the NOFO. The Recipient shall comply with the requirements that accompany that designation on minimum award size, geographic location, and cost sharing.
- **27.2 Disclaimer of Federal Liability.** The USDOT shall not be responsible or liable for any damage to property or any injury to persons that may arise from, or be incident to, performance or compliance with this agreement.

27.3 Environmental Review

- (a) In this section, "Environmental Review Entity" means:
 - (1) if the Project is located in a State that has assumed responsibilities for environmental review activities under 23 U.S.C. 326 or 23 U.S.C. 327 and the Project is within the scope of the assumed responsibilities, the State; and

- (2) for all other cases, the FHWA.
- (b) Except as authorized under section 27.3(c), the Recipient shall not begin final design; acquire real property, construction materials, or equipment; begin construction; or take other actions that represent an irretrievable commitment of resources for the Project unless and until:
 - (1) the Environmental Review Entity complies with the National Environmental Policy Act, 42 U.S.C. 4321 to 4370m-12, and any other applicable environmental laws and regulations; and
 - (2) if the Environmental Review Entity is not the Recipient, the Environmental Review Entity provides the Recipient with written notice that the environmental review process is complete.
- (c) If the Recipient is using procedures for early acquisition of real property under 23 C.F.R. 710.501 or hardship and protective acquisitions of real property 23 C.F.R. 710.503, the Recipient shall comply with 23 C.F.R. 771.113(d)(1).
- (d) The Recipient acknowledges that:
 - (1) the Environmental Review Entity's actions under section 27.3(a) depend on the Recipient conducting necessary environmental analyses and submitting necessary documents to the Environmental Review Entity; and
 - (2) applicable environmental statutes and regulation may require the Recipient to prepare and submit documents to other Federal, State, and local agencies.
- (e) Consistent with 23 C.F.R. 771.105(a), to the extent practicable and consistent with Federal law, the Recipient shall coordinate all environmental investigations, reviews, and consultations as a single process.
- (f) The activities described in this agreement may inform environmental decision-making processes, but the parties do not intend this agreement to document the alternatives under consideration under those processes. If a build alternative is selected that does not align information in this agreement, then:
 - (1) the parties may amend this agreement under section 21.1 for consistency with the selected build alternative; or
 - (2) if the USDOT determines that the condition at section 16.1(a)(5) is satisfied, the USDOT may terminate this agreement under section 16.1(a)(5).
- (g) The Recipient shall complete any mitigation activities described in the environmental document or documents for the Project, including the terms and conditions contained in the required permits and authorizations for the Project.

27.4 Railroad Coordination. If the agreement includes one or more milestones identified as a "Railroad Coordination Agreement," then for each of those milestones, the Recipient shall enter a standard written railroad coordination agreement, consistent with 23 C.F.R. 646.216(d), no later than the deadline date identified for that milestone, with the identified railroad for work and operation within that railroad's right-of-way.

27.5 Relocation and Real Property Acquisition.

- (a) The Recipient shall comply with the land acquisition policies in 49 C.F.R. part 24 subpart B and shall pay or reimburse property owners for necessary expenses as specified in that subpart.
- (b) The Recipient shall provide a relocation assistance program offering the services described in 49 C.F.R. part 24 subpart C and shall provide reasonable relocation payments and assistance to displaced persons as required in 49 C.F.R. part 24 subparts D–E.
- (c) The Recipient shall make available to displaced persons, within a reasonable period of time prior to displacement, comparable replacement dwellings in accordance with 49 C.F.R. part 24 subpart E.

27.6 Equipment Disposition.

- (a) In accordance with 2 C.F.R. 200.313 and 1201.313, if the Recipient or a subrecipient acquires equipment under this award, then when that equipment is no longer needed for the Project that entity shall request disposition instructions from the FHWA.
- (b) In accordance with 2 C.F.R. 200.443(d), the distribution of the proceeds from the disposition of equipment must be made in accordance with 2 C.F.R. 200.313–200.316 and 2 C.F.R. 1201.313.
- (c) The Recipient shall ensure compliance with this section 27.6 for all tiers of subawards under this award.

ARTICLE 28 MANDATORY AWARD INFORMATION

28.1 Information Contained in a Federal Award. For 2 C.F.R. 200.211:

- (1) the "Federal Award Date" is the date of this agreement, as defined under section 30.2;
- (2) the "Assistance Listings Number" is 20.939 and the "Assistance Listings Title" is "Safe Streets and Roads for All Grant Program"; and
- (3) this award is not for research and development.

ARTICLE 29 CONSTRUCTION AND DEFINITIONS

29.1 Attachments. This agreement includes the following attachments as integral parts:

Attachment A	Performance Measurement Information
Attachment B	Changes from Application
Attachment C	Racial Equity and Barriers to Opportunity
Attachment D	Climate Change and Environmental Justice Impacts
Attachment E	Labor and Workforce
Attachment F	Critical Infrastructure Security and Resilience

Exhibits. The following exhibits, which are in the document titled "Exhibits to FHWA Grant Agreements Under the Fiscal Year 2022 SS4A Grant Program", dated February 8, 2023, and available at https://www.transportation.gov/sites/dot.gov/files/2023-02/SS4A-FY22-FHWA-Exhibits_2023-02-08.pdf, are part of this agreement.

Exhibit A	Applicable Federal Laws and Regulations
Exhibit B	Additional Standard Terms
Exhibit C	Quarterly Project Progress Reports and Recertifications: Format and
	Content
Exhibit D	Form for Subsequent Obligation of Funds

- **29.3 Construction.** If a provision in the exhibits or the attachments conflicts with a provision in articles 1–30, then the provision in articles 1–30 prevails. If a provision in the attachments conflicts with a provision in the exhibits, then the provision in the attachments prevails.
- **29.4 Integration.** This agreement constitutes the entire agreement of the parties relating to the SS4A grant program and awards under that program and supersedes any previous agreements, oral or written, relating to the SS4A grant program and awards under that program.
- **29.5 Definitions.** In this agreement, the following definitions apply:
 - "Program Statute" means the BIL section 24112 and statutory text under the heading "Safe Streets and Roads for All Grants" in title I of division J of the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, Pub. L. No. 117-58 (November 15, 2021), and all other provisions of that act that apply to amounts appropriated under that heading.
 - "**Project**" means the project proposed in the Grant Application, as modified by the negotiated provisions of this agreement, including article 3 and Attachments A–D.
 - "SS4A Grant" means an award of funds that were made available under the NOFO.

"Grant Application" means the application identified in section 2.1, including Standard Form 424 and all information and attachments submitted with that form through Grants.gov.

ARTICLE 30 AGREEMENT EXECUTION AND EFFECTIVE DATE

- **30.1 Counterparts.** This agreement may be executed in counterparts, which constitute one document. The parties intend each countersigned original to have identical legal effect.
- **30.2 Effective Date.** The agreement will become effective when all parties have signed it. The date of this agreement will be the date this agreement is signed by the last party to sign it. This instrument constitutes a SS4A Grant when the USDOT's authorized representative signs it.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

EXHIBITS TO FHWA GRANT AGREEMENTS UNDER THE FISCAL YEAR 2022 SAFE STREETS AND ROADS FOR ALL GRANT PROGRAM

February 8, 2023

EXHIBIT A APPLICABLE FEDERAL LAWS AND REGULATIONS

By entering into this agreement for a FY 2022 Safe Streets and Roads for All Grant, the Recipient assures and certifies, with respect to this Grant, that it will comply with all applicable Federal laws, regulations, executive orders, policies, guidelines, and requirements as they relate to the application, acceptance, and use of Federal funds for this Project. Performance under this agreement shall be governed by and in compliance with the following requirements, as applicable, to the type of organization of the Recipient and any applicable sub-recipients. The applicable provisions to this agreement include, but are not limited to, the following:

General Federal Legislation

- a. Federal Fair Labor Standards Act 29 U.S.C. 201, et seq.
- b. Hatch Act 5 U.S.C. 1501, et seq.
- c. Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 42 U.S.C. 4601, et seq.
- d. National Historic Preservation Act of 1966 Section 106 54 U.S.C. 306108
- e. Archeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 54 U.S.C. 312501, et seq.
- f. Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation Act 25 U.S.C. 3001, et seq.
- g. Clean Air Act, P.L. 90-148, as amended 42 U.S.C. 7401, et seq.
- h. Section 404 of the Clean Water Act, as amended 33 U.S.C. 1344
- i. Section 7 of the Endangered Species Act, P.L. 93-205, as amended 16 U.S.C. 1536
- j. Coastal Zone Management Act, P.L. 92-583, as amended 16 U.S.C. 1451, et seq.
- k. Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 Section 102(a) 42 U.S.C. 4012a
- 1. Age Discrimination Act of 1975 42 U.S.C. 6101, et seq.
- m. American Indian Religious Freedom Act, P.L. 95-341, as amended
- n. Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972, as amended 21 U.S.C. 1101, et seq.
- o. The Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970, P.L. 91-616, as amended 42 U.S.C. 4541, et seq.
- p. Sections 523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912, as amended 42 U.S.C. 290dd through 290dd-2
- q. Architectural Barriers Act of 1968 42 U.S.C. 4151, et seq.
- r. Power Plant and Industrial Fuel Use Act of 1978, P.L. 100-42 Section 403 42 U.S.C. 8373
- s. Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act 40 U.S.C. 3701, et seq.
- t. Copeland Anti-kickback Act, as amended 18 U.S.C. 874 and 40 U.S.C. 3145
- u. National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 42 U.S.C. 4321, et seq.
- v. Wild and Scenic Rivers Act, P.L. 90-542, as amended 16 U.S.C. 1271, et seq.
- w. Federal Water Pollution Control Act, as amended 33 U.S.C. 1251-1376
- x. Single Audit Act of 1984 31 U.S.C. 7501, et seq.
- y. Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 42 U.S.C. 12101, et seq.
- z. Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended 20 U.S.C. 1681 through 1683 and 1685 through 1687
- aa. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended 29 U.S.C. 794
- bb. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 42 U.S.C. 2000d, et seq.
- cc. Title IX of the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949 40 U.S.C.

- 1101 -1104, 541, et seq.
- dd. Limitation on Use of Appropriated Funds to Influence Certain Federal Contracting and Financial Transactions 31 U.S.C. 1352
- ee. Freedom of Information Act 5 U.S.C. 552, as amended
- ff. Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act 16 U.S.C. 1855
- gg. Farmland Protection Policy Act of 1981 7 U.S.C. 4201, et seq.
- hh. Noise Control Act of 1972 42 U.S.C. 4901, et seq.
- ii. Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act of 1956 16 U.S.C. 661, et seq.
- jj. Section 9 of the Rivers and Harbors Act and the General Bridge Act of 1946 33 U.S.C. 401 and 525
- kk. Section 4(f) of the Department of Transportation Act of 1966 49 U.S.C. 303
- ll. Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980 (CERCLA), as amended 42 U.S.C. 9601, et seq.
- mm. Safe Drinking Water Act 42 U.S.C. 300f to 300j-26
- nn. Wilderness Act 16 U.S.C. 1131-1136
- oo. Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976 42 U.S.C. 6901, et seq.
- pp. Migratory Bird Treaty Act 16 U.S.C. 703, et seq.
- qq. The Federal Funding Transparency and Accountability Act of 2006, as amended (Pub. L. 109–282, as amended by section 6202 of Public Law 110–252)
- rr. Cargo Preference Act of 1954 46 U.S.C. 55305
- ss. Section 889 of the John D. McCain National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2019, Pub. L. 115-232

Executive Orders

- a. Executive Order 11246 Equal Employment Opportunity
- b. Executive Order 11990 Protection of Wetlands
- c. Executive Order 11988 Floodplain Management
- d. Executive Order 12372 Intergovernmental Review of Federal Programs
- e. Executive Order 12549 Debarment and Suspension
- f. Executive Order 12898 Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations
- g. Executive Order 13166 Improving Access to Services for Persons With Limited English Proficiency
- h. Executive Order 13985 Advancing Racial Equity and Support for Underserved Communities Through the Federal Government
- i. Executive Order 14005 Ensuring the Future is Made in All of America by All of America's Workers
- j. Executive Order 14008 Tackling the Climate Crisis at Home and Abroad

General Federal Regulations

- a. Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards 2 C.F.R. Parts 200, 1201
- b. Non-procurement Suspension and Debarment 2 C.F.R. Parts 180, 1200
- c. Investigative and Enforcement Procedures 14 C.F.R. Part 13
- d. Procedures for predetermination of wage rates 29 C.F.R. Part 1

- e. Contractors and subcontractors on public building or public work financed in whole or part by loans or grants from the United States 29 C.F.R. Part 3
- f. Labor standards provisions applicable to contracts governing federally financed and assisted construction (also labor standards provisions applicable to non-construction contracts subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act) 29 C.F.R. Part 5
- g. Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor (Federal and federally assisted contracting requirements) 41 C.F.R. Parts 60, et seq.
- h. New Restrictions on Lobbying 49 C.F.R. Part 20
- i. Nondiscrimination in Federally Assisted Programs of the Department of Transportation Effectuation of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 49 C.F.R. Part 21
- j. Uniform relocation assistance and real property acquisition for Federal and Federally assisted programs 49 C.F.R. Part 24
- k. Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex in Education Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance 49 C.F.R. Part 25
- 1. Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Handicap in Programs and Activities Receiving or Benefiting from Federal Financial Assistance 49 C.F.R. Part 27
- m. DOT's implementation of DOJ's ADA Title II regulations compliance procedures for all programs, services, and regulatory activities relating to transportation under 28 C.F.R. Part 35
- n. Enforcement of Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Handicap in Programs or Activities Conducted by the Department of Transportation 49 C.F.R. Part 28
- o. Denial of public works contracts to suppliers of goods and services of countries that deny procurement market access to U.S. contractors 49 C.F.R. Part 30
- p. Governmentwide Requirements for Drug-Free Workplace (Financial Assistance) 49 C.F.R. Part 32
- q. DOT's implementing ADA regulations for transit services and transit vehicles, including the DOT's standards for accessible transportation facilities in Part 37, Appendix A 49 C.F.R. Parts 37 and 38
- r. Participation by Disadvantaged Business Enterprises in Department of Transportation Financial Assistance Programs 49 C.F.R. Part 26 (as applicable under section 18.3 of this agreement)

Office of Management and Budget Circulars

a. Any applicable OMB Circular based upon the specific FY 2022 Safe Streets and Roads for All Grant Recipient.

Highway Federal Legislation

- a. Agreements relating to the use of an access to rights-of-way—Interstate System, 23 U.S.C. 111
- b. Planning, 23 U.S.C. 134 and 135 (except for projects that are not regionally significant that do not receive funding under Title 23 or Chapter 53 of Title 49)
- c. Tolls, 23 U.S.C. 301 (to the extent the recipient wishes to toll an existing free facility that has received Title 23 funds in the past); except as authorized by 23 U.S.C. 129 and 166.
- d. Efficient Environmental Reviews 23 U.S.C. 139

e. Policy on lands, wildlife and waterfowl refuges, and historic sites - 49 U.S.C. 303

Federal Highway Regulations

- a. Planning 23 C.F.R. Part 450 (except for projects that are not regionally significant that do not receive funding under Title 23 or Chapter 53 of Title 49)
- b. National Highway System Design Standards 23 C.F.R. Part 625
- c. Location and Hydraulic Design of Encroachments on Flood Plains 23 C.F.R. Part 650 Subpart A
- d. Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices 23 C.F.R. Part 655
- e. Length, Width and Weight Limitations 23 C.F.R. Part 658
- f. Environmental Impact and Related Procedures 23 C.F.R. Part 771
- g. Parks, Recreation Areas, Wildlife and Waterfowl Refuges, and Historic Sites (Section 4(f)) 23 C.F.R. Part 774
- h. Permitting Requirements under the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System 40 C.F.R. Part 122

Specific assurances required to be included in the FY 2022 Safe Streets and Roads for All Grant agreement by any of the above laws, regulations, or circulars are hereby incorporated by reference into this agreement.

EXHIBIT B ADDITIONAL STANDARD TERMS

TERM B.1 TITLE VI ASSURANCE

(Implementing Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended)

ASSURANCE CONCERNING NONDISCRIMINATION IN FEDERALLY-ASSISTED PROGRAMS AND ACTIVITIES RECEIVING OR BENEFITING FROM FEDERAL FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

(Implementing the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, and the Americans With Disabilities Act, as amended)

49 C.F.R. Parts 21, 25, 27, 37 and 38

The United States Department of Transportation (USDOT)

Standard Title VI/Non-Discrimination Assurances

DOT Order No. 1050.2A

By signing and submitting the Technical Application and by entering into this agreement under the FY 2022 Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) grant program, the Recipient **HEREBY AGREES THAT**, as a condition to receiving any Federal financial assistance from the U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT), through the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), it is subject to and will comply with the following:

Statutory/Regulatory Authorities

- Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. § 2000d *et seq.*, 78 stat. 252), (prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin);
- 49 C.F.R. Part 21 (entitled Non-discrimination In Federally-Assisted Programs Of The Department Of Transportation—Effectuation Of Title VI Of The Civil Rights Act Of 1964);
- 28 C.F.R. section 50.3 (U.S. Department of Justice Guidelines for Enforcement of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964);

The preceding statutory and regulatory cites hereinafter are referred to as the "Acts" and "Regulations," respectively.

General Assurances

In accordance with the Acts, the Regulations, and other pertinent directives, circulars, policy, memoranda, and/or guidance, the Recipient hereby gives assurance that it will promptly take any measures necessary to ensure that:

"No person in the United States shall, on the grounds of race, color, or national origin, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under any program or activity," for which the Recipient receives Federal financial assistance from DOT, including the FHWA.

The Civil Rights Restoration Act of 1987 clarified the original intent of Congress, with respect to Title VI and other Non-discrimination requirements (The Age Discrimination Act of 1975, and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973), by restoring the broad, institutional-wide scope and coverage of these non-discrimination statutes and requirements to include all programs and activities of the Recipient, so long as any portion of the program is Federally assisted.

Specific Assurances

More specifically, and without limiting the above general Assurance, the Recipient agrees with and gives the following Assurances with respect to its Federally assisted FY 2022 SS4A grant program:

- 1. The Recipient agrees that each "activity," "facility," or "program," as defined in §§ 21.23 (b) and 21.23 (e) of 49 C.F.R. § 21 will be (with regard to an "activity") facilitated, or will be (with regard to a "facility") operated, or will be (with regard to a "program") conducted in compliance with all requirements imposed by, or pursuant to the Acts and the Regulations.
- 2. The Recipient will insert the following notification in all solicitations for bids, Requests For Proposals for work, or material subject to the Acts and the Regulations made in connection with the FY 2022 SS4A Grant and, in adapted form, in all proposals for negotiated agreements regardless of funding source:

"The Recipient, in accordance with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (78 Stat. 252, 42 U.S.C. §§ 2000d to 2000d-4) and the Regulations, hereby notifies all bidders that it will affirmatively ensure that for any contract entered into pursuant to this advertisement, disadvantaged business enterprises will be afforded full and fair opportunity to submit bids in response to this invitation and will not be discriminated against on the grounds of race, color, or national origin in consideration for an award."

- 3. The Recipient will insert the clauses of Appendix A and E of this Assurance in every contract or agreement subject to the Acts and the Regulations.
- 4. The Recipient will insert the clauses of Appendix B of this Assurance, as a covenant running with the land, in any deed from the United States effecting or recording a transfer of real property, structures, use, or improvements thereon or interest therein to a Recipient.

- 5. That where the Recipient receives Federal financial assistance to construct a facility, or part of a facility, the Assurance will extend to the entire facility and facilities operated in connection therewith.
- 6. That where the Recipient receives Federal financial assistance in the form, or for the acquisition of real property or an interest in real property, the Assurance will extend to rights to space on, over, or under such property.
- 7. That the Recipient will include the clauses set forth in Appendix C and Appendix D of this Assurance, as a covenant running with the land, in any future deeds, leases, licenses, permits, or similar instruments entered into by the Recipient with other parties:
 - a. for the subsequent transfer of real property acquired or improved under the applicable activity, project, or program; and
 - b. for the construction or use of, or access to, space on, over, or under real property acquired or improved under the applicable activity, project, or program.
- 8. That this Assurance obligates the Recipient for the period during which Federal financial assistance is extended to the program, except where the Federal financial assistance is to provide, or is in the form of, personal property, or real property, or interest therein, or structures or improvements thereon, in which case the Assurance obligates the Recipient, or any transferee for the longer of the following periods:
 - a. the period during which the property is used for a purpose for which the Federal financial assistance is extended, or for another purpose involving the provision of similar services or benefits; or
 - b. the period during which the Recipient retains ownership or possession of the property.
- 9. The Recipient will provide for such methods of administration for the program as are found by the Secretary of Transportation or the official to whom he/she delegates specific authority to give reasonable guarantee that it, other recipients, sub-recipients, contractors, subcontractors, consultants, transferees, successors in interest, and other participants of Federal financial assistance under such program will comply with all requirements imposed or pursuant to the Acts, the Regulations, and this Assurance.
- 10. The Recipient agrees that the United States has a right to seek judicial enforcement with regard to any matter arising under the Acts, the Regulations, and this Assurance.

By signing this ASSURANCE, the Recipient also agrees to comply (and require any sub-recipients, contractors, successors, transferees, and/or assignees to comply) with all applicable provisions governing the FHWA's access to records, accounts, documents, information, facilities, and staff. You also recognize that you must comply with any program or compliance reviews, and/or complaint investigations conducted by the FHWA. You must keep records, reports, and submit the material for review upon request to FHWA, or its designee in a timely,

complete, and accurate way. Additionally, you must comply with all other reporting, data collection, and evaluation requirements, as prescribed by law or detailed in program guidance.

The Recipient gives this ASSURANCE in consideration of and for obtaining any Federal grants, loans, contracts, agreements, property, and/or discounts, or other Federal-aid and Federal financial assistance extended after the date hereof to the recipients by the U.S. Department of Transportation under the FY 2022 SS4A grant program. This ASSURANCE is binding on the Recipient, other recipients, sub-recipients, contractors, subcontractors and their subcontractors', transferees, successors in interest, and any other participants in the FY 2022 SS4A grant program.

APPENDIX A

During the performance of this contract, the contractor, for itself, its assignees, and successors in interest (hereinafter referred to as the "contractor") agrees as follows:

- 1. **Compliance with Regulations:** The contractor (hereinafter includes consultants) will comply with the Acts and the Regulations relative to Non-discrimination in Federally-assisted programs of the U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), as they may be amended from time to time, which are herein incorporated by reference and made a part of this contract.
- 2. **Non-discrimination:** The contractor, with regard to the work performed by it during the contract, will not discriminate on the grounds of race, color, or national origin in the selection and retention of subcontractors, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment. The contractor will not participate directly or indirectly in the discrimination prohibited by the Acts and the Regulations, including employment practices when the contract covers any activity, project, or program set forth in Appendix B of 49 C.F.R. Part 21.
- 3. Solicitations for Subcontracts, Including Procurements of Materials and Equipment: In all solicitations, either by competitive bidding, or negotiation made by the contractor for work to be performed under a subcontract, including procurements of materials, or leases of equipment, each potential subcontractor or supplier will be notified by the contractor of the contractor's obligations under this contract and the Acts and the Regulations relative to Non-discrimination on the grounds of race, color, or national origin.
- 4. **Information and Reports:** The contractor will provide all information and reports required by the Acts, the Regulations, and directives issued pursuant thereto and will permit access to its books, records, accounts, other sources of information, and its facilities as may be determined by the Recipient or the FHWA to be pertinent to ascertain compliance with such Acts, Regulations, and instructions. Where any information required of a contractor is in the exclusive possession of another who fails or refuses to furnish the information, the contractor will so certify to the Recipient or the FHWA, as appropriate, and will set forth what efforts it has made to obtain the information.
- 5. **Sanctions for Noncompliance:** In the event of a contractor's noncompliance with the Non-discrimination provisions of this contract, the Recipient will impose such contract sanctions as it or the FHWA may determine to be appropriate, including, but not limited to:
 - a. withholding payments to the contractor under the contract until the contractor complies; and/or
 - b. cancelling, terminating, or suspending a contract, in whole or in part.
- 6. **Incorporation of Provisions:** The contractor will include the provisions of paragraphs one through six in every subcontract, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment, unless exempt by the Acts, the Regulations and directives issued pursuant

thereto. The contractor will take action with respect to any subcontract or procurement as the Recipient or the FHWA may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance. Provided, that if the contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with litigation by a subcontractor, or supplier because of such direction, the contractor may request the Recipient to enter into any litigation to protect the interests of the Recipient. In addition, the contractor may request the United States to enter into the litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

APPENDIX B

CLAUSES FOR DEEDS TRANSFERRING UNITED STATES PROPERTY

The following clauses will be included in deeds effecting or recording the transfer of real property, structures, or improvements thereon, or granting interest therein from the United States pursuant to the provisions of Specific Assurance 4:

NOW, THEREFORE, the U.S. Department of Transportation as authorized by law and upon the condition that the Recipient will accept title to the lands and maintain the project constructed thereon in accordance with the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, Pub. L. No. 117-58 (Nov. 15, 2021), the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2022, Pub. L. No. 117-103 (Mar. 15, 2022), 49 U.S.C. § 6702, the Regulations for the Administration of FY 2022 SS4A grant program, and the policies and procedures prescribed by the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) of the U.S. Department of Transportation in accordance and in compliance with all requirements imposed by Title 49, Code of Federal Regulations, U.S. Department of Transportation, Subtitle A, Office of the Secretary, Part 21, Non-discrimination in Federally-assisted programs of the U.S. Department of Transportation pertaining to and effectuating the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (78 Stat. 252; 42 U.S.C. § 2000d to 2000d-4), does hereby remise, release, quitclaim and convey unto the Recipient all the right, title and interest of the U.S. Department of Transportation in and to said lands described in Exhibit A attached hereto and made a part hereof.

(HABENDUM CLAUSE)

TO HAVE AND TO HOLD said lands and interests therein unto Recipient and its successors forever, subject, however, to the covenants, conditions, restrictions and reservations herein contained as follows, which will remain in effect for the period during which the real property or structures are used for a purpose for which Federal financial assistance is extended or for another purpose involving the provision of similar services or benefits and will be binding on the Recipient, its successors and assigns.

The Recipient, in consideration of the conveyance of said lands and interests in lands, does hereby covenant and agree as a covenant running with the land for itself, its successors and assigns, that (1) no person will on the grounds of race, color, or national origin, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination with regard to any facility located wholly or in part on, over, or under such lands hereby conveyed [,] [and]* (2) that the Recipient will use the lands and interests in lands and interests in lands so conveyed, in compliance with all requirements imposed by or pursuant to Title 49, Code of Federal Regulations, U.S. Department of Transportation, Subtitle A, Office of the Secretary, Part 21, Non-discrimination in Federally-assisted programs of the U.S. Department of Transportation, Effectuation of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and as said Regulations and Acts may be amended[, and (3) that in the event of breach of any of the above-mentioned non-discrimination conditions, the Department will have a right to enter or re-enter said lands and facilities on said land, and that above described land and facilities will thereon revert to and vest in and become the absolute property of the U.S. Department of Transportation and its assigns as such interest existed prior to this instruction].*

(*Reverter clause and related language to be used only when it is determined that such a clause is necessary in order to make clear the purpose of Title VI.)		

APPENDIX C

CLAUSES FOR TRANSFER OF REAL PROPERTY ACQUIRED OR IMPROVED UNDER THE ACTIVITY, FACILITY, OR PROGRAM

The following clauses will be included in deeds, licenses, leases, permits, or similar instruments entered into by the Recipient pursuant to the provisions of Specific Assurance 7(a):

- A. The (Recipient, lessee, permittee, etc. as appropriate) for himself/herself, his/her heirs, personal representatives, successors in interest, and assigns, as a part of the consideration hereof, does hereby covenant and agree [in the case of deeds and leases add "as a covenant running with the land"] that:
 - 1. In the event facilities are constructed, maintained, or otherwise operated on the property described in this (deed, license, lease, permit, etc.) for a purpose for which a U.S. Department of Transportation activity, facility, or program is extended or for another purpose involving the provision of similar services or benefits, the (Recipient, licensee, lessee, permittee, etc.) will maintain and operate such facilities and services in compliance with all requirements imposed by the Acts and Regulations (as may be amended) such that no person on the grounds of race, color, or national origin, will be excluded from participation in, denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination in the use of said facilities.
- B. With respect to licenses, leases, permits, etc., in the event of breach of any of the above Non-discrimination covenants, Recipient will have the right to terminate the (lease, license, permit, etc.) and to enter, re-enter, and repossess said lands and facilities thereon, and hold the same as if the (lease, license, permit, etc.) had never been made or issued.*
- C. With respect to a deed, in the event of breach of any of the above Non-discrimination covenants, the Recipient will have the right to enter or re-enter the lands and facilities thereon, and the above described lands and facilities will there upon revert to and vest in and become the absolute property of the Recipient and its assigns.*

(*Reverter clause and related language to be used only when it is determined that such a clause is necessary to make clear the purpose of Title VI.)

APPENDIX D

CLAUSES FOR CONSTRUCTION/USE/ACCESS TO REAL PROPERTY ACQUIRED UNDER THE ACTIVITY, FACILITY OR PROGRAM

The following clauses will be included in deeds, licenses, permits, or similar instruments/agreements entered into by Recipient pursuant to the provisions of Specific Assurance 7(b):

- A. The (Recipient, licensee, permittee, etc., as appropriate) for himself/herself, his/her heirs, personal representatives, successors in interest, and assigns, as a part of the consideration hereof, does hereby covenant and agree (in the case of deeds and leases add, "as a covenant running with the land") that (1) no person on the ground of race, color, or national origin, will be excluded from participation in, denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination in the use of said facilities, (2) that in the construction of any improvements on, over, or under such land, and the furnishing of services thereon, no person on the ground of race, color, or national origin, will be excluded from participation in, denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination, (3) that the (Recipient, licensee, lessee, permittee, etc.) will use the premises in compliance with all other requirements imposed by or pursuant to the Acts and Regulations, as amended, set forth in this Assurance.
- B. With respect to (licenses, leases, permits, etc.), in the event of breach of any of the above Non-discrimination covenants, Recipient will have the right to terminate the (license, permit, etc., as appropriate) and to enter or re-enter and repossess said land and the facilities thereon, and hold the same as if said (license, permit, etc., as appropriate) had never been made or issued.*
- C. With respect to deeds, in the event of breach of any of the above Non-discrimination covenants, Recipient will there upon revert to and vest in and become the absolute property of Recipient and its assigns.*

(*Reverter clause and related language to be used only when it is determined that such a clause is necessary to make clear the purpose of Title VI.)

APPENDIX E

During the performance of this contract, the contractor, for itself, its assignees, and successors in interest (hereinafter referred to as the "contractor") agrees to comply with the following non-discrimination statutes and authorities; including but not limited to:

Pertinent Non-Discrimination Authorities:

- Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. § 2000d *et seq.*, 78 stat. 252), (prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin); and 49 C.F.R. Part 21.
- The Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, (42 U.S.C. § 4601), (prohibits unfair treatment of persons displaced or whose property has been acquired because of Federal or Federal-aid programs and projects);
- Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, (29 U.S.C. § 794 et seq.), as amended, (prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability); and 49 C.F.R. Part 27;
- The Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, (42 U.S.C. § 6101 *et seq.*), (prohibits discrimination on the basis of age);
- Airport and Airway Improvement Act of 1982, (49 U.S.C. § 471, Section 47123), as amended, (prohibits discrimination based on race, creed, color, national origin, or sex);
- The Civil Rights Restoration Act of 1987, (PL 100-209), (Broadened the scope, coverage and applicability of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, The Age Discrimination Act of 1975 and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, by expanding the definition of the terms "programs or activities" to include all of the programs or activities of the Federal-aid recipients, sub-recipients and contractors, whether such programs or activities are Federally funded or not);
- Titles II and III of the Americans with Disabilities Act, which prohibit discrimination on the basis of disability in the operation of public entities, public and private transportation systems, places of public accommodation, and certain testing entities (42 U.S.C. §§ 12131 12189) as implemented by Department of Transportation regulations at 49 C.F.R. Parts 37 and 38;
- The Federal Aviation Administration's Non-discrimination statute (49 U.S.C. § 47123) (prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, and sex);
- Executive Order 12898, Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations, which ensures nondiscrimination against minority populations by discouraging programs, policies, and activities with disproportionately high and adverse human health or environmental effects on minority and low-income populations;
- Executive Order 13166, Improving Access to Services for Persons with Limited English Proficiency, and resulting agency guidance, national origin discrimination includes discrimination because of limited English proficiency (LEP). To ensure compliance with Title VI, you must take reasonable steps to ensure that LEP persons have meaningful access to your programs (70 Fed. Reg. at 74087 to 74100);
- Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended, which prohibits you from discriminating because of sex in education programs or activities (20 U.S.C. § 1681 et seq).

TERM B.2 CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, AND OTHER RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS -- PRIMARY COVERED TRANSACTIONS

2 C.F.R. Parts 180 and 1200

These assurances and certifications are applicable to all Federal-aid construction contracts, design-build contracts, subcontracts, lower-tier subcontracts, purchase orders, lease agreements, consultant contracts or any other covered transaction requiring FHWA approval or that is estimated to cost \$25,000 or more – as defined in 2 C.F.R. Parts 180 and 1200.

By signing and submitting the Technical Application and by entering into this agreement under the FY 2022 SS4A grant program, the Recipient is providing the assurances and certifications for First Tier Participants and Lower Tier Participants in the FY 2022 SS4A Grant, as set out below.

1. Instructions for Certification – First Tier Participants:

- a. The prospective first tier participant is providing the certification set out below.
- b. The inability of a person to provide the certification set out below will not necessarily result in denial of participation in this covered transaction. The prospective first tier participant shall submit an explanation of why it cannot provide the certification set out below. The certification or explanation will be considered in connection with the department or agency's determination whether to enter into this transaction. However, failure of the prospective first tier participant to furnish a certification or an explanation shall disqualify such a person from participation in this transaction.
- c. The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when the contracting agency determined to enter into this transaction. If it is later determined that the prospective participant knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the contracting agency may terminate this transaction for cause of default.
- d. The prospective first tier participant shall provide immediate written notice to the contracting agency to whom this proposal is submitted if any time the prospective first tier participant learns that its certification was erroneous when submitted or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- e. The terms "covered transaction," "civil judgment," "debarred," "suspended," "ineligible," "participant," "person," "principal," and "voluntarily excluded," as used in this clause, are defined in 2 C.F.R. Parts 180 and 1200. "First Tier Covered Transactions" refers to any covered transaction between a Recipient or subrecipient of Federal funds and a participant (such as the prime or general contract). "Lower Tier Covered Transactions" refers to any covered transaction under a First Tier Covered Transaction (such as subcontracts). "First Tier Participant" refers to the participant who has entered into a covered transaction with a Recipient or subrecipient of

Federal funds (such as the prime or general contractor). "Lower Tier Participant" refers to any participant who has entered into a covered transaction with a First Tier Participant or other Lower Tier Participants (such as subcontractors and suppliers).

- f. The prospective first tier participant agrees by submitting this proposal that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowingly enter into any lower tier covered transaction with a person who is debarred, suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency entering into this transaction.
- g. The prospective first tier participant further agrees by submitting this proposal that it will include the clause titled "Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion-Lower Tier Covered Transactions," provided by the department or contracting agency, entering into this covered transaction, without modification, in all lower tier covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower tier covered transactions exceeding the \$25,000 threshold.
- h. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lower tier covered transaction that is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction, unless it knows that the certification is erroneous. A participant is responsible for ensuring that its principals are not suspended, debarred, or otherwise ineligible to participate in covered transactions. To verify the eligibility of its principals, as well as the eligibility of any lower tier prospective participants, each participant may, but is not required to, check the System for Award Management website (https://www.sam.gov/), which is compiled by the General Services Administration.
- i. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require the establishment of a system of records in order to render in good faith the certification required by this clause. The knowledge and information of the prospective participant is not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
- j. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph (f) of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower tier covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency may terminate this transaction for cause or default.

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion – First Tier Participants:

- a. The prospective first tier participant certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief, that it and its principals:
 - (1) Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participating in covered transactions by any Federal department or agency;

- (2) Have not within a three-year period preceding this proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgment, including a civil settlement, rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
- (3) Are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental entity (Federal, State or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph (a)(2) of this certification; and
- (4) Have not within a three-year period preceding this application/proposal had one or more public transactions (Federal, State or local) terminated for cause or default.
- b. Where the prospective participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

2. Instructions for Certification - Lower Tier Participants:

(Applicable to all subcontracts, purchase orders and other lower tier transactions requiring prior FHWA approval or estimated to cost \$25,000 or more - 2 C.F.R. Parts 180 and 1200)

- a. The prospective lower tier participant is providing the certification set out below.
- b. The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was entered into. If it is later determined that the prospective lower tier participant knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department, or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.
- c. The prospective lower tier participant shall provide immediate written notice to the person to which this proposal is submitted if at any time the prospective lower tier participant learns that its certification was erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- d. The terms "covered transaction," "civil settlement," "debarred," "suspended," "ineligible," "participant," "person," "principal," and "voluntarily excluded," as used in this clause, are defined in 2 C.F.R. Parts 180 and 1200. You may contact the person to which this proposal is submitted for assistance in obtaining a copy of those regulations. "First Tier Covered Transactions" refers to any covered transaction between a Recipient or subrecipient of Federal funds and a participant (such as the prime or general contract). "Lower Tier Covered Transactions" refers to any covered transaction under a First Tier Covered Transaction (such as subcontracts). "First Tier Participant" refers to the participant who has entered into a covered transaction with a Recipient or subrecipient of Federal funds (such as the prime or general contractor). "Lower Tier Participant" refers any participant who has entered into a covered

transaction with a First Tier Participant or other Lower Tier Participants (such as subcontractors and suppliers).

- e. The prospective lower tier participant agrees by submitting this proposal that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowingly enter into any lower tier covered transaction with a person who is debarred, suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency with which this transaction originated.
- f. The prospective lower tier participant further agrees by submitting this proposal that it will include this clause titled "Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion-Lower Tier Covered Transaction," without modification, in all lower tier covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower tier covered transactions exceeding the \$25,000 threshold.
- g. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lower tier covered transaction that is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction, unless it knows that the certification is erroneous. A participant is responsible for ensuring that its principals are not suspended, debarred, or otherwise ineligible to participate in covered transactions. To verify the eligibility of its principals, as well as the eligibility of any lower tier prospective participants, each participant may, but is not required to, check the System for Award Management website (https://www.sam.gov/), which is compiled by the General Services Administration.
- h. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require establishment of a system of records in order to render in good faith the certification required by this clause. The knowledge and information of participant is not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
- i. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph e of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower tier covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion -- Lower Tier Participants:

- 1. The prospective lower tier participant certifies, by submission of this proposal, that neither it nor its principals is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participating in covered transactions by any Federal department or agency.
- 2. Where the prospective lower tier participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

TERM B.3 REQUIREMENTS REGARDING DELINQUENT TAX LIABILITY OR A FELONY CONVICTION UNDER ANY FEDERAL LAW

As required by sections 744 and 745 of Title VII, Division E of the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2023, Pub. L. No. 117-328 (Dec. 29, 2022), and implemented through USDOT Order 4200.6, the funds provided under this award shall not be used to enter into a contract, memorandum of understanding, or cooperative agreement with, make a grant to, or provide a loan or loan guarantee to, any corporation that:

- (1) Has any unpaid Federal tax liability that has been assessed, for which all judicial and administrative remedies have been exhausted or have lapsed, and that is not being paid in a timely manner pursuant to an agreement with the authority responsible for collecting the tax liability, where the awarding agency is aware of the unpaid tax liability, unless a Federal agency has considered suspension or debarment of the corporation and made a determination that suspension or debarment is not necessary to protect the interests of the Government; or
- (2) Was convicted of a felony criminal violation under any Federal law within the preceding 24 months, where the awarding agency is aware of the conviction, unless a Federal agency has considered suspension or debarment of the corporation and made a determination that suspension or debarment is not necessary to protect the interests of the Government.

The Recipient therefore agrees:

- 1. **Definitions.** For the purposes of this exhibit, the following definitions apply:
 - "Covered Transaction" means a transaction that uses any funds under this award and that is a contract, memorandum of understanding, cooperative agreement, grant, loan, or loan guarantee.
 - "Felony Conviction" means a conviction within the preceding 24 months of a felony criminal violation under any Federal law and includes conviction of an offense defined in a section of the United States Code that specifically classifies the offense as a felony and conviction of an offense that is classified as a felony under 18 U.S.C. 3559.
 - "Participant" means the Recipient, an entity who submits a proposal for a Covered Transaction, or an entity who enters into a Covered Transaction.
 - "Tax Delinquency" means an unpaid Federal tax liability that has been assessed, for which all judicial and administrative remedies have been exhausted, or have lapsed, and that is not being paid in a timely manner pursuant to an agreement with the authority responsible for collecting the tax liability.

- 2. **Mandatory Check in the System for Award Management.** Before entering a Covered Transaction with another entity, a Participant shall check the System for Award Management (the "SAM") at http://www.sam.gov/ for an entry describing that entity.
- 3. **Mandatory Certifications.** Before entering a Covered Transaction with another entity, a Participant shall require that entity to:
 - (1) Certify whether the entity has a Tax Delinquency; and
 - (2) Certify whether the entity has a Felony Conviction.

4 **Prohibition.** If

- (1) the SAM entry for an entity indicates that the entity has a Tax Delinquency or a Federal Conviction;
- (2) an entity provides an affirmative response to either certification in section 3; or
- (3) an entity's certification under section 3 was inaccurate when made or became inaccurate after being made

then a Participant shall not enter or continue a Covered Transaction with that entity unless the USDOT has determined in writing that suspension or debarment of that entity are not necessary to protect the interests of the Government.

5. Mandatory Notice to the USDOT.

- (a) If the SAM entry for a Participant indicates that the Participant has a Tax Delinquency or a Felony Conviction, the Recipient shall notify the USDOT in writing of that entry.
- (b) If a Participant provides an affirmative response to either certification in section 1, the Recipient shall notify the USDOT in writing of that affirmative response.
- (c) If the Recipient knows that a Participant's certification under section 1 was inaccurate when made or became inaccurate after being made, the Recipient shall notify the USDOT in writing of that inaccuracy.
- 6. **Flow Down.** For all Covered Transactions, including all tiers of subcontracts and subawards, the Recipient shall:
 - (1) require the SAM check in section 2;
 - (2) require the certifications in section 3;
 - (3) include the prohibition in section 4; and

(4) require all Participants to notify the Recipient in writing of any information that would require the Recipient to notify the USDOT under section 5.				

TERM B.4 RECIPIENT POLICY TO BAN TEXT MESSAGING WHILE DRIVING

(a) *Definitions*. The following definitions are intended to be consistent with the definitions in DOT Order 3902.10, Text Messaging While Driving (Dec. 30, 2009) and Executive Order 13513, Federal Leadership on Reducing Text Messaging While Driving (Oct. 1, 2009). For clarification purposes, they may expand upon the definitions in the executive order.

For the purpose of this Term B.4, "**Motor Vehicles**" means any vehicle, self-propelled or drawn by mechanical power, designed and operated principally for use on a local, State or Federal roadway, but does not include a military design motor vehicle or any other vehicle excluded under Federal Management Regulation 102-34-15.

For the purpose of this Term B.4, "**Driving**" means operating a motor vehicle on a roadway, including while temporarily stationary because of traffic congestion, a traffic signal, a stop sign, another traffic control device, or otherwise. It does not include being in your vehicle (with or without the motor running) in a location off the roadway where it is safe and legal to remain stationary.

For the purpose of this Term B.4, "**Text messaging**" means reading from or entering data into any handheld or other electronic device (including, but not limited to, cell phones, navigational tools, laptop computers, or other electronic devices), including for the purpose of Short Message Service (SMS) texting, e-mailing, instant messaging, obtaining navigational information, or engaging in any other form of electronic data retrieval or electronic data communication. The term does not include the use of a cell phone or other electronic device for the limited purpose of entering a telephone number to make an outgoing call or answer an incoming call, unless this practice is prohibited by State or local law. The term also does not include glancing at or listening to a navigational device that is secured in a commercially designed holder affixed to the vehicle, provided that the destination and route are programmed into the device either before driving or while stopped in a location off the roadway where it is safe and legal to remain stationary.

For the purpose of this Term B.4, the "Government" includes the United States Government and State, local, and tribal governments at all levels.

- (b) *Workplace Safety*. In accordance with Executive Order 13513, Federal Leadership on Reducing Text Messaging While Driving (Oct. 1, 2009) and DOT Order 3902.10, Text Messaging While
- Driving (Dec. 30, 2009), the Recipient, subrecipients, contractors, and subcontractors are encouraged to:
- (1) adopt and enforce workplace safety policies to decrease crashes caused by distracted drivers including policies to ban text messaging while driving—
 - (i) Company-owned or -rented vehicles or Government-owned, leased or rented vehicles; or
 - (ii) Privately-owned vehicles when on official Government business or when performing any work for or on behalf of the Government.

- (2) Conduct workplace safety initiatives in a manner commensurate with the size of the business, such as—
 - (i) Establishment of new rules and programs or re-evaluation of existing programs to prohibit text messaging while driving; and
 - (ii) Education, awareness, and other outreach to employees about the safety risks associated with texting while driving.
- (c) *Subawards and Contracts*. To the extent permitted by law, the Recipient shall insert the substance of this exhibit, including this paragraph (c), in all subawards, contracts, and subcontracts under this award that exceed the micro-purchase threshold, other than contracts and subcontracts for the acquisition of commercially available off-the-shelf items.

EXHIBIT C QUARTERLY PROJECT PROGRESS REPORTS AND RECERTIFICATIONS: FORMAT AND CONTENT

- 1. **Purpose**. The purpose of the Quarterly Project Progress Reports and Recertifications under this agreement for the FY 2022 SS4A grant program are to ensure that the project scope, schedule, and budget will be maintained to the maximum extent possible.
- 2. Format and Content. The Recipient shall produce a quarterly cost, schedule, and status report that contains the sections enumerated in the following list. At the discretion of the USDOT, modifications or additions can be made to produce a quarterly reporting format that will most effectively serve both the Recipient and the USDOT. Some projects will have a more extensive quarterly status than others. For smaller projects, the USDOT may determine that the content of the quarterly reports will be streamlined and project status meetings will be held on a less-frequent basis. The first quarterly progress report should include a detailed description and, where appropriate, drawings of the items funded.
 - (a) Project Overall Status. This section provides an overall status of the project's scope, schedule and budget. The Recipient shall note and explain any deviations from the scope of work, the schedule, or the budget that are described in this agreement.
 - (b) Project Significant Activities and Issues. This section provides highlights of key activities, accomplishments, and issues occurring on the project during the previous quarter. Activities and deliverables to be reported on should include meetings, audits and other reviews, design packages submitted, advertisements, awards, construction submittals, construction completion milestones, submittals related to any applicable Recovery Act requirements, media or Congressional inquiries, value engineering/constructability reviews, and other items of significance.
 - (c) Action Items/Outstanding Issues. This section should draw attention to, and track the progress of, highly significant or sensitive issues requiring action and direction in order to resolve. The Recipient should include administrative items and outstanding issues that could have a significant or adverse effect on the project's scope, schedule, or budget. Status, responsible person(s), and due dates should be included for each action item/outstanding issue. Action items requiring action or direction should be included in the quarterly status meeting agenda. The action items/outstanding issues may be dropped from this section upon full implementation of the remedial action, and upon no further monitoring anticipated.
 - (d) Project Scope Overview. The purpose of this section is to provide a further update regarding the project scope. If the original scope contained in the grant agreement is still accurate, this section can simply state that the scope is unchanged.
 - **(e) Project Schedule.** An updated master program schedule reflecting the current status of the program activities should be included in this section. A Gantt (bar) type chart is probably the most appropriate for quarterly reporting purposes, with the ultimate

format to be agreed upon between the Recipient and the USDOT. It is imperative that the master program schedule be integrated, i.e., the individual contract milestones tied to each other, such that any delays occurring in one activity will be reflected throughout the entire program schedule, with a realistic completion date being reported. Narratives, tables, and/or graphs should accompany the updated master program schedule, basically detailing the current schedule status, delays and potential exposures, and recovery efforts. The following information should also be included:

- Current overall project completion percentage vs. latest plan percentage.
- Completion percentages vs. latest plan percentages for major activities such as right-of-way, major or critical design contracts, major or critical construction contracts, and significant force accounts or task orders. A schedule status description should also be included for each of these major or critical elements.
- Any delays or potential exposures to milestone and final completion dates.
 The delays and exposures should be quantified, and overall schedule impacts
 assessed. The reasons for the delays and exposures should be explained, and
 initiatives being analyzed or implemented in order to recover the schedule
 should be detailed.
- (f) Project Cost. An updated cost spreadsheet reflecting the current forecasted cost vs. the latest approved budget vs. the baseline budget should be included in this section. One way to track project cost is to show: (1) Baseline Budget, (2) Latest Approved Budget, (3) Current Forecasted Cost Estimate, (4) Expenditures or Commitments to Date, and (5) Variance between Current Forecasted Cost and Latest Approved Budget. Line items should include all significant cost centers, such as prior costs, right-of-way, preliminary engineering, environmental mitigation, general engineering consultant, section design contracts, construction administration, utilities, construction packages, force accounts/task orders, wrap-up insurance, construction contingencies, management contingencies, and other contingencies. The line items can be broken-up in enough detail such that specific areas of cost change can be sufficiently tracked and future improvements made to the overall cost estimating methodology. A Program Total line should be included at the bottom of the spreadsheet. Narratives, tables, and/or graphs should accompany the updated cost spreadsheet, basically detailing the current cost status, reasons for cost deviations, impacts of cost overruns, and efforts to mitigate cost overruns. The following information should be provided:
 - Reasons for each line item deviation from the approved budget, impacts resulting from the deviations, and initiatives being analyzed or implemented in order to recover any cost overruns.
 - Transfer of costs to and from contingency line items, and reasons supporting the transfers.

- Speculative cost changes that potentially may develop in the future, a
 quantified dollar range for each potential cost change, and the current status of
 the speculative change. Also, a comparison analysis to the available
 contingency amounts should be included, showing that reasonable and
 sufficient amounts of contingency remain to keep the project within the latest
 approved budget.
- Detailed cost breakdown of the general engineering consultant (GEC) services (if applicable), including such line items as contract amounts, task orders issued (amounts), balance remaining for tasks, and accrued (billable) costs.
- Federal obligations and/or disbursements for the project, compared to planned obligations and disbursements.
- **(g) Federal Financial Report (SF-425).** The Federal Financial Report (SF-425) is a financial reporting form used throughout the Federal Government Grant system. Recipients shall complete this form and attach it to each quarterly Project Progress and Monitoring Report. The form is available at https://www.grants.gov/forms/post-award-reporting-forms.html.

(h) Certifications.

- i. A certification that the Recipient is in compliance with 2 C.F.R. 200.303 (Internal Controls) and 2 C.F.R. Part 200, Subpart F (Audit Requirements).
- ii. The certification required under 2 C.F.R. 200.415(a).

EXHIBIT D FORM FOR SUBSEQUENT OBLIGATION OF FUNDS

The USDOT and [recipient name] entered a grant agreement for the [project name] that was executed by the USDOT on [date of USDOT signature on original agreement] (the "Agreement").

This instrument obligates [\$XXX] for [insert portion of project listed in the Agreement].

[Recipient name] states that:

- (1) the Agreement accurately describe the Project's activities;
- (2) for each completion date listed in the Agreement, the Recipient's estimate for that milestone is not more than six months after the date listed in the Agreement;
- (3) comparing the Project's current budget with the amounts listed in the Agreement, the "Non-Federal Funds" amount has not decreased and the total eligible project costs amount has not decreased; and
- under the terms of article 21 of the General Terms and Conditions, the Recipient is not presently required to request a modification to the Agreement.

[Recipient name] acknowledges that USDOT is acting in reliance on the Recipient's statements above.

	By:			
Date		Signature of Recipient's Authorized Representative		
		[insert name]		
		Name		
		[insert title]		
		Title		

The USDOT has	determined that all	applicable Fede	ral requirements	s for obligating	these funds
are satisfied.					

	By:	
Date		Signature of USDOT's Authorized Representative
		[insert name]
		Name
		[insert title]
		Title

clearly unwarranted invasion of personal privacy, such as information that could be used to identify a particular person in a research study.

§ 200.316 Property trust relationship.

Real property, equipment, and intangible property, that are acquired or improved with a Federal award must be held in trust by the non-Federal entity as trustee for the beneficiaries of the project or program under which the property was acquired or improved. The Federal awarding agency may require the non-Federal entity to record liens or other appropriate notices of record to indicate that personal or real property has been acquired or improved with a Federal award and that use and disposition conditions apply to the property.

PROCUREMENT STANDARDS

§ 200.317 Procurements by states.

When procuring property and services under a Federal award, a State must follow the same policies and procedures it uses for procurements from its non-Federal funds. The State will comply with §§ 200.321, 200.322, and 200.323 and ensure that every purchase order or other contract includes any clauses required by § 200.327. All other non-Federal entities, including subrecipients of a State, must follow the procurement standards in §§ 200.318 through 200.327.

§ 200.318 General procurement standards

(a) The non-Federal entity must have and use documented procurement procedures, consistent with State, local, and tribal laws and regulations and the standards of this section, for the acquisition of property or services required under a Federal award or subaward. The non-Federal entity's documented procurement procedures must conform to the procurement standards identified in §§ 200.317 through 200.327.

(b) Non-Federal entities must maintain oversight to ensure that contractors perform in accordance with the terms, conditions, and specifications of their contracts or purchase orders.

(c)(1) The non-Federal entity must maintain written standards of conduct

covering conflicts of interest and governing the actions of its employees engaged in the selection, award and administration of contracts. No employee, officer, or agent may participate in the selection, award, or administration of a contract supported by a Federal award if he or she has a real or apparent conflict of interest. Such a conflict of interest would arise when the employee, officer, or agent, any member of his or her immediate family, his or her partner, or an organization which employs or is about to employ any of the parties indicated herein, has a financial or other interest in or a tangible personal benefit from a firm considered for a contract. The officers, employees, and agents of the non-Federal entity may neither solicit nor accept gratuities, favors, or anything of monetary value from contractors or parties to subcontracts. However, non-Federal entities may set standards for situations in which the financial interest is not substantial or the gift is an unsolicited item of nominal value. The standards of conduct must provide for disciplinary actions to be applied for violations of such standards by officers, employees, or agents of the non-Federal entity.

(2) If the non-Federal entity has a parent, affiliate, or subsidiary organization that is not a State, local government, or Indian tribe, the non-Federal entity must also maintain written standards of conduct covering organizational conflicts of interest. Organizational conflicts of interest means that because of relationships with a parent company, affiliate, or subsidiary organization, the non-Federal entity is unable or appears to be unable to be impartial in conducting a procurement action involving a related organization.

(d) The non-Federal entity's procedures must avoid acquisition of unnecessary or duplicative items. Consideration should be given to consolidating or breaking out procurements to obtain a more economical purchase. Where appropriate, an analysis will be made of lease versus purchase alternatives, and any other appropriate analysis to determine the most economical approach.

- (e) To foster greater economy and efficiency, and in accordance with efforts to promote cost-effective use of shared services across the Federal Government, the non-Federal entity is encouraged to enter into state and local intergovernmental agreements or inter-entity agreements where appropriate for procurement or use of common or shared goods and services. Competition requirements will be met with documented procurement actions using strategic sourcing, shared services, and other similar procurement arrangements.
- (f) The non-Federal entity is encouraged to use Federal excess and surplus property in lieu of purchasing new equipment and property whenever such use is feasible and reduces project costs
- (g) The non-Federal entity is encouraged to use value engineering clauses in contracts for construction projects of sufficient size to offer reasonable opportunities for cost reductions. Value engineering is a systematic and creative analysis of each contract item or task to ensure that its essential function is provided at the overall lower cost.
- (h) The non-Federal entity must award contracts only to responsible contractors possessing the ability to perform successfully under the terms and conditions of a proposed procurement. Consideration will be given to such matters as contractor integrity, compliance with public policy, record of past performance, and financial and technical resources. See also § 200.214.
- (i) The non-Federal entity must maintain records sufficient to detail the history of procurement. These records will include, but are not necessarily limited to, the following: Rationale for the method of procurement, selection of contract type, contractor selection or rejection, and the basis for the contract price.
- (j)(1) The non-Federal entity may use a time-and-materials type contract only after a determination that no other contract is suitable and if the contract includes a ceiling price that the contractor exceeds at its own risk. Time-and-materials type contract means a contract whose cost to a non-Federal entity is the sum of:

- (i) The actual cost of materials; and (ii) Direct labor hours charged at fixed hourly rates that reflect wages, general and administrative expenses, and profit.
- (2) Since this formula generates an open-ended contract price, a time-and-materials contract provides no positive profit incentive to the contractor for cost control or labor efficiency. Therefore, each contract must set a ceiling price that the contractor exceeds at its own risk. Further, the non-Federal entity awarding such a contract must assert a high degree of oversight in order to obtain reasonable assurance that the contractor is using efficient methods and effective cost controls.
- (k) The non-Federal entity alone must be responsible, in accordance with good administrative practice and sound business judgment, for the settlement of all contractual and administrative issues arising out of procurements. These issues include, but are not limited to, source evaluation, protests, disputes, and claims. These standards do not relieve the non-Federal entity of any contractual responsibilities under its contracts. The Federal awarding agency will not substitute its judgment for that of the non-Federal entity unless the matter is primarily a Federal concern. Violations of law will be referred to the local, state, or Federal authority having proper jurisdiction.

[85 FR 49543, Aug. 13, 2020, as amended at 86 FR 10440, Feb. 22, 2021]

§ 200.319 Competition.

- (a) All procurement transactions for the acquisition of property or services required under a Federal award must be conducted in a manner providing full and open competition consistent with the standards of this section and § 200.320.
- (b) In order to ensure objective contractor performance and eliminate unfair competitive advantage, contractors that develop or draft specifications, requirements, statements of work, or invitations for bids or requests for proposals must be excluded from competing for such procurements. Some of the situations considered to be restrictive of competition include but are not limited to:

(1) Placing unreasonable requirements on firms in order for them to qualify to do business:

- (2) Requiring unnecessary experience and excessive bonding;
- (3) Noncompetitive pricing practices between firms or between affiliated companies:
- (4) Noncompetitive contracts to consultants that are on retainer contracts:
- (5) Organizational conflicts of interest;
- (6) Specifying only a "brand name" product instead of allowing "an equal" product to be offered and describing the performance or other relevant requirements of the procurement; and
- (7) Any arbitrary action in the procurement process.
- (c) The non-Federal entity must conduct procurements in a manner that prohibits the use of statutorily or administratively imposed state, local, or tribal geographical preferences in the evaluation of bids or proposals, except in those cases where applicable Federal statutes expressly mandate or encourage geographic preference. Nothing in this section preempts state licensing laws. When contracting for architectural and engineering (A/E) services, geographic location may be a selection criterion provided its application leaves an appropriate number of qualified firms, given the nature and size of the project, to compete for the contract
- (d) The non-Federal entity must have written procedures for procurement transactions. These procedures must ensure that all solicitations:
- (1) Incorporate a clear and accurate description of the technical requirements for the material, product, or service to be procured. Such description must not, in competitive procurements, contain features which unduly restrict competition. The description may include a statement of the qualitative nature of the material, product or service to be procured and, when necessary, must set forth those minimum essential characteristics and standards to which it must conform if it is to satisfy its intended use. Detailed product specifications should be avoided if at all possible. When it is impractical or uneconomical to make a clear and accurate description of the

technical requirements, a "brand name or equivalent" description may be used as a means to define the performance or other salient requirements of procurement. The specific features of the named brand which must be met by offers must be clearly stated; and

- (2) Identify all requirements which the offerors must fulfill and all other factors to be used in evaluating bids or proposals.
- (e) The non-Federal entity must ensure that all prequalified lists of persons, firms, or products which are used in acquiring goods and services are current and include enough qualified sources to ensure maximum open and free competition. Also, the non-Federal entity must not preclude potential bidders from qualifying during the solicitation period.
- (f) Noncompetitive procurements can only be awarded in accordance with §200.320(c).

§ 200.320 Methods of procurement to be followed.

The non-Federal entity must have and use documented procurement procedures, consistent with the standards of this section and §§ 200.317, 200.318, and 200.319 for any of the following methods of procurement used for the acquisition of property or services required under a Federal award or subaward.

- (a) Informal procurement methods. When the value of the procurement for property or services under a Federal award does not exceed the simplified acquisition threshold (SAT), as defined in § 200.1, or a lower threshold established by a non-Federal entity, formal procurement methods are not required. The non-Federal entity may use informal procurement methods to expedite the completion of its transactions and minimize the associated administrative burden and cost. The informal methods used for procurement of property or services at or below the SAT include:
- (1) Micro-purchases—(i) Distribution. The acquisition of supplies or services, the aggregate dollar amount of which does not exceed the micro-purchase threshold (See the definition of micro-purchase in §200.1). To the maximum

extent practicable, the non-Federal entity should distribute micro-purchases equitably among qualified suppliers.

- (ii) Micro-purchase awards. Micro-purchases may be awarded without soliciting competitive price or rate quotations if the non-Federal entity considers the price to be reasonable based on research, experience, purchase history or other information and documents it files accordingly. Purchase cards can be used for micro-purchases if procedures are documented and approved by the non-Federal entity.
- (iii) Micro-purchase thresholds. The non-Federal entity is responsible for determining and documenting an appropriate micro-purchase threshold based on internal controls, an evaluation of risk, and its documented procurement procedures. The micro-purchase threshold used by the non-Federal entity must be authorized or not prohibited under State, local, or tribal laws or regulations. Non-Federal entities may establish a threshold higher than the Federal threshold established in the Federal Acquisition Regulations (FAR) in accordance with paragraphs (a)(1)(iv) and (v) of this section.
- (iv) Non-Federal entity increase to the micro-purchase threshold up to \$50,000. Non-Federal entities may establish a threshold higher than the micro-purchase threshold identified in the FAR in accordance with the requirements of this section. The non-Federal entity may self-certify a threshold up to \$50,000 on an annual basis and must maintain documentation to be made available to the Federal awarding agency and auditors in accordance with §200.334. The self-certification must include a justification, clear identification of the threshold, and supporting documentation of any of the following:
- (A) A qualification as a low-risk auditee, in accordance with the criteria in § 200.520 for the most recent audit;
- (B) An annual internal institutional risk assessment to identify, mitigate, and manage financial risks; or,
- (C) For public institutions, a higher threshold consistent with State law.
- (v) Non-Federal entity increase to the micro-purchase threshold over \$50,000. Micro-purchase thresholds higher than \$50,000 must be approved by the cognizant agency for indirect costs. The

non-federal entity must submit a request with the requirements included in paragraph (a)(1)(iv) of this section. The increased threshold is valid until there is a change in status in which the justification was approved.

- (2) Small purchases—(i) Small purchase procedures. The acquisition of property or services, the aggregate dollar amount of which is higher than the micro-purchase threshold but does not exceed the simplified acquisition threshold. If small purchase procedures are used, price or rate quotations must be obtained from an adequate number of qualified sources as determined appropriate by the non-Federal entity.
- (ii) Simplified acquisition thresholds. The non-Federal entity is responsible for determining an appropriate simplified acquisition threshold based on internal controls, an evaluation of risk and its documented procurement procedures which must not exceed the threshold established in the FAR. When applicable, a lower simplified acquisition threshold used by the non-Federal entity must be authorized or not prohibited under State, local, or tribal laws or regulations.
- (b) Formal procurement methods. When the value of the procurement for property or services under a Federal financial assistance award exceeds the SAT. or a lower threshold established by a non-Federal entity, formal procurement methods are required. Formal procurement methods require following documented procedures. Formal procurement methods also require public advertising unless a non-competitive procurement can be used in accordance with §200.319 or paragraph (c) of this section. The following formal methods of procurement are used for procurement of property or services above the simplified acquisition threshold or a value below the simplified acquisition threshold the non-Federal entity determines to be appropriate:
- (1) Sealed bids. A procurement method in which bids are publicly solicited and a firm fixed-price contract (lump sum or unit price) is awarded to the responsible bidder whose bid, conforming with all the material terms and conditions of the invitation for bids, is the lowest in price. The sealed bids method is the

preferred method for procuring construction, if the conditions.

- (i) In order for sealed bidding to be feasible, the following conditions should be present:
- (A) A complete, adequate, and realistic specification or purchase description is available;
- (B) Two or more responsible bidders are willing and able to compete effectively for the business; and
- (C) The procurement lends itself to a firm fixed price contract and the selection of the successful bidder can be made principally on the basis of price.
- (ii) If sealed bids are used, the following requirements apply:
- (A) Bids must be solicited from an adequate number of qualified sources, providing them sufficient response time prior to the date set for opening the bids, for local, and tribal governments, the invitation for bids must be publicly advertised;
- (B) The invitation for bids, which will include any specifications and pertinent attachments, must define the items or services in order for the bidder to properly respond;
- (C) All bids will be opened at the time and place prescribed in the invitation for bids, and for local and tribal governments, the bids must be opened publicly:
- (D) A firm fixed price contract award will be made in writing to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder. Where specified in bidding documents, factors such as discounts, transportation cost, and life cycle costs must be considered in determining which bid is lowest. Payment discounts will only be used to determine the low bid when prior experience indicates that such discounts are usually taken advantage of; and
- (E) Any or all bids may be rejected if there is a sound documented reason.
- (2) Proposals. A procurement method in which either a fixed price or cost-reimbursement type contract is awarded. Proposals are generally used when conditions are not appropriate for the use of sealed bids. They are awarded in accordance with the following requirements:
- (i) Requests for proposals must be publicized and identify all evaluation factors and their relative importance.

Proposals must be solicited from an adequate number of qualified offerors. Any response to publicized requests for proposals must be considered to the maximum extent practical;

- (ii) The non-Federal entity must have a written method for conducting technical evaluations of the proposals received and making selections;
- (iii) Contracts must be awarded to the responsible offeror whose proposal is most advantageous to the non-Federal entity, with price and other factors considered; and
- (iv) The non-Federal entity may use competitive proposal procedures for qualifications-based procurement of architectural/engineering (A/E) professional services whereby offeror's qualifications are evaluated and the most qualified offeror is selected, subject to negotiation of fair and reasonable compensation. The method, where price is not used as a selection factor, can only be used in procurement of A/E professional services. It cannot be used to purchase other types of services though A/E firms that are a potential source to perform the proposed effort.
- (c) Noncompetitive procurement. There are specific circumstances in which noncompetitive procurement can be used. Noncompetitive procurement can only be awarded if one or more of the following circumstances apply:
- (1) The acquisition of property or services, the aggregate dollar amount of which does not exceed the micropurchase threshold (see paragraph (a)(1) of this section):
- (2) The item is available only from a single source:
- (3) The public exigency or emergency for the requirement will not permit a delay resulting from publicizing a competitive solicitation;
- (4) The Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity expressly authorizes a noncompetitive procurement in response to a written request from the non-Federal entity; or
- (5) After solicitation of a number of sources, competition is determined inadequate.

§ 200.321 Contracting with small and minority businesses, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms.

- (a) The non-Federal entity must take all necessary affirmative steps to assure that minority businesses, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms are used when possible.
 - (b) Affirmative steps must include:
- (1) Placing qualified small and minority businesses and women's business enterprises on solicitation lists;
- (2) Assuring that small and minority businesses, and women's business enterprises are solicited whenever they are potential sources;
- (3) Dividing total requirements, when economically feasible, into smaller tasks or quantities to permit maximum participation by small and minority businesses, and women's business enterprises;
- (4) Establishing delivery schedules, where the requirement permits, which encourage participation by small and minority businesses, and women's business enterprises;
- (5) Using the services and assistance, as appropriate, of such organizations as the Small Business Administration and the Minority Business Development Agency of the Department of Commerce: and
- (6) Requiring the prime contractor, if subcontracts are to be let, to take the affirmative steps listed in paragraphs (b)(1) through (5) of this section.

§ 200.322 Domestic preferences for procurements.

- (a) As appropriate and to the extent consistent with law, the non-Federal entity should, to the greatest extent practicable under a Federal award, provide a preference for the purchase, acquisition, or use of goods, products, or materials produced in the United States (including but not limited to iron, aluminum, steel, cement, and other manufactured products). The requirements of this section must be included in all subawards including all contracts and purchase orders for work or products under this award.
 - (b) For purposes of this section:
- (1) "Produced in the United States" means, for iron and steel products, that all manufacturing processes, from the

initial melting stage through the application of coatings, occurred in the United States.

(2) "Manufactured products" means items and construction materials composed in whole or in part of non-ferrous metals such as aluminum; plastics and polymer-based products such as polyvinyl chloride pipe; aggregates such as concrete; glass, including optical fiber; and lumber.

§ 200.323 Procurement of recovered materials.

A non-Federal entity that is a state agency or agency of a political subdivision of a state and its contractors must comply with section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. The requirements of Section 6002 include procuring only items designated in guidelines of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) at 40 CFR part 247 that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable, consistent with maintaining a satisfactory level of competition, where the purchase price of the item exceeds \$10,000 or the value of the quantity acquired during the preceding fiscal year exceeded \$10,000; procuring solid waste management services in a manner that maximizes energy and resource recovery; and establishing an affirmative procurement program for procurement of recovered materials identified in the EPA guidelines.

§ 200.324 Contract cost and price.

- (a) The non-Federal entity must perform a cost or price analysis in connection with every procurement action in excess of the Simplified Acquisition Threshold including contract modifications. The method and degree of analysis is dependent on the facts surrounding the particular procurement situation, but as a starting point, the non-Federal entity must make independent estimates before receiving bids or proposals.
- (b) The non-Federal entity must negotiate profit as a separate element of the price for each contract in which there is no price competition and in all cases where cost analysis is performed. To establish a fair and reasonable profit, consideration must be given to the

complexity of the work to be performed, the risk borne by the contractor, the contractor's investment, the amount of subcontracting, the quality of its record of past performance, and industry profit rates in the surrounding geographical area for similar work.

- (c) Costs or prices based on estimated costs for contracts under the Federal award are allowable only to the extent that costs incurred or cost estimates included in negotiated prices would be allowable for the non-Federal entity under subpart E of this part. The non-Federal entity may reference its own cost principles that comply with the Federal cost principles.
- (d) The cost plus a percentage of cost and percentage of construction cost methods of contracting must not be used.

\$200.325 Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity review.

- (a) The non-Federal entity must make available, upon request of the Federal awarding agency or passthrough entity, technical specifications on proposed procurements where the Federal awarding agency or passthrough entity believes such review is needed to ensure that the item or service specified is the one being proposed for acquisition. This review generally will take place prior to the time the specification is incorporated into a solicitation document. However, if the non-Federal entity desires to have the review accomplished after a solicitation has been developed, the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity may still review the specifications, with such review usually limited to the technical aspects of the proposed purchase.
- (b) The non-Federal entity must make available upon request, for the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity pre-procurement review, procurement documents, such as requests for proposals or invitations for bids, or independent cost estimates, when:
- (1) The non-Federal entity's procurement procedures or operation fails to comply with the procurement standards in this part;

- (2) The procurement is expected to exceed the Simplified Acquisition Threshold and is to be awarded without competition or only one bid or offer is received in response to a solicitation:
- (3) The procurement, which is expected to exceed the Simplified Acquisition Threshold, specifies a "brand name" product;
- (4) The proposed contract is more than the Simplified Acquisition Threshold and is to be awarded to other than the apparent low bidder under a sealed bid procurement; or
- (5) A proposed contract modification changes the scope of a contract or increases the contract amount by more than the Simplified Acquisition Threshold.
- (c) The non-Federal entity is exempt from the pre-procurement review in paragraph (b) of this section if the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity determines that its procurement systems comply with the standards of this part.
- (1) The non-Federal entity may request that its procurement system be reviewed by the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity to determine whether its system meets these standards in order for its system to be certified. Generally, these reviews must occur where there is continuous high-dollar funding, and third-party contracts are awarded on a regular basis:
- (2) The non-Federal entity may self-certify its procurement system. Such self-certification must not limit the Federal awarding agency's right to survey the system. Under a self-certification procedure, the Federal awarding agency may rely on written assurances from the non-Federal entity that it is complying with these standards. The non-Federal entity must cite specific policies, procedures, regulations, or standards as being in compliance with these requirements and have its system available for review.

§ 200.326 Bonding requirements.

For construction or facility improvement contracts or subcontracts exceeding the Simplified Acquisition Threshold, the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity may accept the bonding policy and requirements of the

non-Federal entity provided that the Federal awarding agency or passthrough entity has made a determination that the Federal interest is adequately protected. If such a determination has not been made, the minimum requirements must be as follows:

- (a) A bid guarantee from each bidder equivalent to five percent of the bid price. The "bid guarantee" must consist of a firm commitment such as a bid bond, certified check, or other negotiable instrument accompanying a bid as assurance that the bidder will, upon acceptance of the bid, execute such contractual documents as may be required within the time specified.
- (b) A performance bond on the part of the contractor for 100 percent of the contract price. A "performance bond" is one executed in connection with a contract to secure fulfillment of all the contractor's requirements under such contract.
- (c) A payment bond on the part of the contractor for 100 percent of the contract price. A "payment bond" is one executed in connection with a contract to assure payment as required by law of all persons supplying labor and material in the execution of the work provided for in the contract.

$\S 200.327$ Contract provisions.

The non-Federal entity's contracts must contain the applicable provisions described in appendix II to this part.

PERFORMANCE AND FINANCIAL MONITORING AND REPORTING

§ 200.328 Financial reporting.

Unless otherwise approved by OMB, the Federal awarding agency must solicit only the OMB-approved governmentwide data elements for collection of financial information (at time of publication the Federal Financial Report or such future, OMB-approved, governmentwide data elements available from the OMB-designated standards lead. This information must be collected with the frequency required by the terms and conditions of the Federal award, but no less frequently than annually nor more frequently than quarterly except in unusual circumstances, for example where more frequent reporting is necessary for the effective monitoring of the Federal award or could significantly affect program outcomes, and preferably in coordination with performance reporting. The Federal awarding agency must use OMB-approved common information collections, as applicable, when providing financial and performance reporting information.

§ 200.329 Monitoring and reporting program performance.

- (a) Monitoring by the non-Federal entity. The non-Federal entity is responsible for oversight of the operations of the Federal award supported activities. The non-Federal entity must monitor its activities under Federal awards to assure compliance with applicable Federal requirements and performance expectations are being achieved. Monitoring by the non-Federal entity must cover each program, function or activity. See also §200.332.
- (b) Reporting program performance. The Federal awarding agency must use OMB-approved common information collections, as applicable, when providing financial and performance reporting information. As appropriate and in accordance with above mentioned information collections, the Federal awarding agency must require the recipient to relate financial data and accomplishments to performance goals and objectives of the Federal award. Also, in accordance with above mentioned common information collections, and when required by the terms and conditions of the Federal award, recipients must provide cost information to demonstrate cost effective practices (e.g., through unit cost data). In some instances (e.g., discretionary research awards), this will be limited to the requirement to submit technical performance reports (to be evaluated in accordance with Federal awarding agency policy). Reporting requirements must be clearly articulated such that, where appropriate, performance during the execution of the Federal award has a standard against which non-Federal entity performance can be measured.
- (c) Non-construction performance reports. The Federal awarding agency must use standard, governmentwide

This content is from the eCFR and is authoritative but unofficial.

Title 2 - Grants and Agreements

Subtitle A —Office of Management and Budget Guidance for Grants and Agreements

Chapter II - Office of Management and Budget Guidance

Part 200 —Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for

Federal Awards

Source: 85 FR 49543, Aug. 13, 2020, unless otherwise noted. **Source:** 85 FR 49539, Aug. 13, 2020, unless otherwise noted.

Authority: 31 U.S.C. 503

Source: 78 FR 78608, Dec. 26, 2013, unless otherwise noted.

Appendix II to Part 200—Contract Provisions for Non-Federal Entity Contracts Under Federal Awards

In addition to other provisions required by the Federal agency or non-Federal entity, all contracts made by the non-Federal entity under the Federal award must contain provisions covering the following, as applicable.

- (A) Contracts for more than the simplified acquisition threshold, which is the inflation adjusted amount determined by the Civilian Agency Acquisition Council and the Defense Acquisition Regulations Council (Councils) as authorized by 41 U.S.C. 1908, must address administrative, contractual, or legal remedies in instances where contractors violate or breach contract terms, and provide for such sanctions and penalties as appropriate.
- (B) All contracts in excess of \$10,000 must address termination for cause and for convenience by the non-Federal entity including the manner by which it will be effected and the basis for settlement.
- (C) Equal Employment Opportunity. Except as otherwise provided under 41 CFR Part 60, all contracts that meet the definition of "federally assisted construction contract" in 41 CFR Part 60-1.3 must include the equal opportunity clause provided under 41 CFR 60-1.4(b), in accordance with Executive Order 11246, "Equal Employment Opportunity" (30 FR 12319, 12935, 3 CFR Part, 1964-1965 Comp., p. 339), as amended by Executive Order 11375, "Amending Executive Order 11246 Relating to Equal Employment Opportunity," and implementing regulations at 41 CFR part 60, "Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor."
- (D) Davis-Bacon Act, as amended (40 U.S.C. 3141-3148). When required by Federal program legislation, all prime construction contracts in excess of \$2,000 awarded by non-Federal entities must include a provision for compliance with the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. 3141-3144, and 3146-3148) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5, "Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Covering Federally Financed and Assisted Construction"). In accordance with the statute, contractors must be required to pay wages to laborers and mechanics at a rate not less than the prevailing wages specified in a wage determination made by the Secretary of Labor. In addition, contractors must be required to pay wages not less than once a week. The non-Federal entity must place a copy of the current prevailing wage determination issued by the Department of Labor in each solicitation. The decision to award a contract or subcontract must be conditioned upon the acceptance of the wage determination. The non-Federal entity must report all suspected or reported violations to the Federal awarding agency. The contracts must also include a provision for compliance with the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (40 U.S.C. 3145), as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part

- 3, "Contractors and Subcontractors on Public Building or Public Work Financed in Whole or in Part by Loans or Grants from the United States"). The Act provides that each contractor or subrecipient must be prohibited from inducing, by any means, any person employed in the construction, completion, or repair of public work, to give up any part of the compensation to which he or she is otherwise entitled. The non-Federal entity must report all suspected or reported violations to the Federal awarding agency.
- (E) Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 3701-3708). Where applicable, all contracts awarded by the non-Federal entity in excess of \$100,000 that involve the employment of mechanics or laborers must include a provision for compliance with 40 U.S.C. 3702 and 3704, as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5). Under 40 U.S.C. 3702 of the Act, each contractor must be required to compute the wages of every mechanic and laborer on the basis of a standard work week of 40 hours. Work in excess of the standard work week is permissible provided that the worker is compensated at a rate of not less than one and a half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours in the work week. The requirements of 40 U.S.C. 3704 are applicable to construction work and provide that no laborer or mechanic must be required to work in surroundings or under working conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous or dangerous. These requirements do not apply to the purchases of supplies or materials or articles ordinarily available on the open market, or contracts for transportation or transmission of intelligence.
- (F) Rights to Inventions Made Under a Contract or Agreement. If the Federal award meets the definition of "funding agreement" under 37 CFR § 401.2 (a) and the recipient or subrecipient wishes to enter into a contract with a small business firm or nonprofit organization regarding the substitution of parties, assignment or performance of experimental, developmental, or research work under that "funding agreement," the recipient or subrecipient must comply with the requirements of 37 CFR Part 401, "Rights to Inventions Made by Nonprofit Organizations and Small Business Firms Under Government Grants, Contracts and Cooperative Agreements," and any implementing regulations issued by the awarding agency.
- (G) Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401-7671q.) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. 1251-1387), as amended—Contracts and subgrants of amounts in excess of \$150,000 must contain a provision that requires the non-Federal award to agree to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401-7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1251-1387). Violations must be reported to the Federal awarding agency and the Regional Office of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).
- (H) Debarment and Suspension (Executive Orders 12549 and 12689)—A contract award (see 2 CFR 180.220) must not be made to parties listed on the governmentwide exclusions in the System for Award Management (SAM), in accordance with the OMB guidelines at 2 CFR 180 that implement Executive Orders 12549 (3 CFR part 1986 Comp., p. 189) and 12689 (3 CFR part 1989 Comp., p. 235), "Debarment and Suspension." SAM Exclusions contains the names of parties debarred, suspended, or otherwise excluded by agencies, as well as parties declared ineligible under statutory or regulatory authority other than Executive Order 12549.
- (I) Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment (31 U.S.C. 1352)—Contractors that apply or bid for an award exceeding \$100,000 must file the required certification. Each tier certifies to the tier above that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant or any

other award covered by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Each tier must also disclose any lobbying with non-Federal funds that takes place in connection with obtaining any Federal award. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the non-Federal award.

- (J) See § 200.323.
- (K) See § 200.216.
- (L) See § 200.322.

[78 FR 78608, Dec. 26, 2013, as amended at 79 FR 75888, Dec. 19, 2014; 85 FR 49577, Aug. 13, 2020]